#### 7.09 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits, licenses, and certificates of occupancy. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of the submission of Contractor's Bid (or when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract). Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

### 7.10 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

# 7.11 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work or takes any other action knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all resulting costs and losses, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work or other action. It is not Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Work described in the Contract Documents is in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this does not relieve Contractor of its obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Owner or Contractor may give written notice to the other party of any changes after the submission of Contractor's Bid (or after the date when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract) in Laws or Regulations having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work, including but not limited to changes in Laws or Regulations having an effect on procuring permits and on sales, use, value-added, consumption, and other similar taxes. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times resulting from such changes, then within 30 days of such written notice Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may initiate a Claim.

#### 7.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one printed record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, written interpretations and clarifications, and approved Shop Drawings. Contractor shall keep such record documents in good order and annotate them to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples, will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver these record documents to Engineer.

## 7.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations.
- B. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative whose duties and responsibilities are the prevention of Work-related accidents and the maintenance and supervision of safety precautions and programs.
- C. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:
  - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
  - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
  - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, other work in progress, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- D. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.13.C.2 or 7.13.C.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor at its expense (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- E. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection.
- F. Contractor shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property; the owners of Underground Facilities and other utilities (if the identity of such owners is known to Contractor); and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, in writing, when Contractor knows that prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.
- G. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. Any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work are identified or included in the Supplementary Conditions or Specifications.
- H. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.

- I. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will continue until all the Work is completed, Engineer has issued a written notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 15.06.C that the Work is acceptable, and Contractor has left the Site (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).
- J. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will resume whenever Contractor or any Subcontractor or Supplier returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

# 7.14 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of safety data sheets (formerly known as material safety data sheets) or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

# 7.15 *Emergencies*

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused by an emergency, or are required as a result of Contractor's response to an emergency. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of an emergency or Contractor's response, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

#### 7.16 Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Requirements
  - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall:
    - a. review and coordinate the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
    - b. determine and verify:
      - 1) all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect to the Submittal;
      - 2) the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
      - 3) all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
    - c. confirm that the Submittal is complete with respect to all related data included in the Submittal.
  - 2. Each Shop Drawing or Sample must bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review of that Submittal, and that Contractor approves the Submittal.

- 3. With each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Submittal may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice must be set forth in a written communication separate from the Submittal; and, in addition, in the case of a Shop Drawing by a specific notation made on the Shop Drawing itself.
- B. Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples: Contractor shall label and submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals.

# 1. Shop Drawings

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of copies required in the Specifications.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings must be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide, and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.

#### 2. Samples

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of Samples required in the Specifications.
- b. Contractor shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the Submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.
- 3. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.
- C. Engineer's Review of Shop Drawings and Samples
  - Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the
    accepted Schedule of Submittals. Engineer's review and approval will be only to
    determine if the items covered by the Submittals will, after installation or incorporation
    in the Work, comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents, and be
    compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as
    indicated by the Contract Documents.
  - 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
  - 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
  - 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will

- document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents in a Field Order or other appropriate Contract modification.
- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.16.A and B.
- 6. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, will not, under any circumstances, change the Contract Times or Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance, or approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will result in such item becoming a Contract Document.
- 8. Contractor shall perform the Work in compliance with the requirements and commitments set forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.16.C.4.

## D. Resubmittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples

- 1. Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous Submittals.
- 2. Contractor shall furnish required Shop Drawing and Sample submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than two resubmittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a third or subsequent resubmittal of a Shop Drawing or Sample, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.
- 3. If Contractor requests a change of a previously approved Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for its review time, and Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Contractor.

### E. Submittals Other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-Delegated Designs

- 1. The following provisions apply to all Submittals other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-delegated designs:
  - a. Contractor shall submit all such Submittals to the Engineer in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Contract Documents.
  - b. Engineer will provide timely review of all such Submittals in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and return such Submittals with a notation of either Accepted or Not Accepted. Any such Submittal that is not returned within the time established in the Schedule of Submittals will be deemed accepted.
  - c. Engineer's review will be only to determine if the Submittal is acceptable under the requirements of the Contract Documents as to general form and content of the Submittal.

- d. If any such Submittal is not accepted, Contractor shall confer with Engineer regarding the reason for the non-acceptance, and resubmit an acceptable document.
- 2. Procedures for the submittal and acceptance of the Progress Schedule, the Schedule of Submittals, and the Schedule of Values are set forth in Paragraphs 2.03. 2.04, and 2.05.
- F. Owner-delegated Designs: Submittals pursuant to Owner-delegated designs are governed by the provisions of Paragraph 7.19.

## 7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer is entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Owner's rights under this warranty and guarantee are in addition to, and are not limited by, Owner's rights under the correction period provisions of Paragraph 15.08. The time in which Owner may enforce its warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17 is limited only by applicable Laws and Regulations restricting actions to enforce such rights; provided, however, that after the end of the correction period under Paragraph 15.08:
  - 1. Owner shall give Contractor written notice of any defective Work within 60 days of the discovery that such Work is defective; and
  - Such notice will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the notice.
- C. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
  - 1. abuse, or improper modification, maintenance, or operation, by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
  - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- D. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents is absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or a release of Owner's warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17:
  - 1. Observations by Engineer;
  - 2. Recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
  - 3. The issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
  - 4. Use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
  - 5. Any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
  - 6. The issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
  - 7. The end of the correction period established in Paragraph 15.08;
  - 8. Any inspection, test, or approval by others; or

- 9. Any correction of defective Work by Owner.
- E. If the Contract requires the Contractor to accept the assignment of a contract entered into by Owner, then the specific warranties, guarantees, and correction obligations contained in the assigned contract will govern with respect to Contractor's performance obligations to Owner for the Work described in the assigned contract.

## 7.18 Indemnification

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from losses, damages, costs, and judgments (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising from third-party claims or actions relating to or resulting from the performance or furnishing of the Work, provided that any such claim, action, loss, cost, judgment or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to damage to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.18.A will not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

### 7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Owner may require Contractor to provide professional design services for a portion of the Work by express delegation in the Contract Documents. Such delegation will specify the performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy, and the Submittals that Contractor must furnish to Engineer with respect to the Owner-delegated design.
- B. Contractor shall cause such Owner-delegated professional design services to be provided pursuant to the professional standard of care by a properly licensed design professional, whose signature and seal must appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and Submittals prepared by such design professional. Such design professional must issue all certifications of design required by Laws and Regulations.
- C. If a Shop Drawing or other Submittal related to the Owner-delegated design is prepared by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or others for submittal to Engineer, then such Shop Drawing or other Submittal must bear the written approval of Contractor's design professional when submitted by Contractor to Engineer.

- D. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor under an Owner-delegated design, subject to the professional standard of care and the performance and design criteria stated in the Contract Documents.
- E. Pursuant to this Paragraph 7.19, Engineer's review, approval, and other determinations regarding design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other Submittals furnished by Contractor pursuant to an Owner-delegated design will be only for the following limited purposes:
  - 1. Checking for conformance with the requirements of this Paragraph 7.19;
  - 2. Confirming that Contractor (through its design professionals) has used the performance and design criteria specified in the Contract Documents; and
  - 3. Establishing that the design furnished by Contractor is consistent with the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
- F. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of performance or design criteria specified by Owner or Engineer.
- G. Contractor is not required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations.

#### ARTICLE 8—OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

#### 8.01 Other Work

- A. In addition to and apart from the Work under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other work at or adjacent to the Site. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Contractor written notice thereof prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any third-party utility work that Owner has arranged to take place at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Contractor.
- C. Contractor shall afford proper and safe access to the Site to each contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work.
- D. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected.

- E. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.
- F. The provisions of this article are not applicable to work that is performed by third-party utilities or other third-party entities without a contract with Owner, or that is performed without having been arranged by Owner. If such work occurs, then any related delay, disruption, or interference incurred by Contractor is governed by the provisions of Paragraph 4.05.C.3.

#### 8.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Contractor prior to the start of any such other work:
  - 1. The identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
  - 2. An itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility; and
  - 3. The extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

# 8.03 Legal Relationships

A. If, in the course of performing other work for Owner at or adjacent to the Site, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner that Owner has arranged to perform work, causes damage to the Work or to the property of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Work, through actions or inaction, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering event. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment will take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to Contractor in the Contract Documents prior to the submittal of the Bid or the final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, and any remedies available to Contractor under Laws or Regulations concerning utility action or inaction. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price will be conditioned on Contractor assigning to Owner all Contractor's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times or Contract Price is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.

- B. Contractor shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site.
  - 1. If Contractor fails to take such measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual rights against Contractor with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this Paragraph 8.03.B.
  - 2. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Contractor shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor.
- C. If Contractor damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Contractor's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Contractor, Owner, or Engineer, then Contractor shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

# **ARTICLE 9—OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES**

- 9.01 Communications to Contractor
  - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 9.02 Replacement of Engineer
  - A. Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer, provided Contractor makes no reasonable objection to the replacement engineer. The replacement engineer's status under the Contract Documents will be that of the former Engineer.
- 9.03 Furnish Data
  - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 9.04 Pay When Due
  - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in the Agreement.

- 9.05 Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings
  - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements are set forth in Paragraph 5.01.
  - B. Owner's duties with respect to providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraph 4.03.
  - C. Article 5 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of conditions at the Site, and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.

### 9.06 Insurance

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 6.

## 9.07 Change Orders

A. Owner's responsibilities with respect to Change Orders are set forth in Article 11.

## 9.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 14.02.B.

### 9.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

#### 9.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.

#### 9.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract (including obligations under proposed changes in the Work).

# 9.12 Safety Programs

- A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed.
- B. Owner shall furnish copies of any applicable Owner safety programs to Contractor.

#### ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

# 10.01 Owner's Representative

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract.

### 10.02 Visits to Site

- A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe, as an experienced and qualified design professional, the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 10.07. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

#### 10.03 Resident Project Representative

- A. If Owner and Engineer have agreed that Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site and assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work, then the authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions and in Paragraph 10.07.
- B. If Owner designates an individual or entity who is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee to represent Owner at the Site, then the responsibilities and authority of such individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

# 10.04 Engineer's Authority

- A. Engineer has the authority to reject Work in accordance with Article 14.
- B. Engineer's authority as to Submittals is set forth in Paragraph 7.16.
- C. Engineer's authority as to design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications and other Submittals from Contractor in response to Owner's delegation (if any) to Contractor of professional design services, is set forth in Paragraph 7.19.
- D. Engineer's authority as to changes in the Work is set forth in Article 11.

E. Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment is set forth in Article 15.

# 10.05 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 13.03.

### 10.06 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. Engineer will render decisions regarding the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge the acceptability of the Work, pursuant to the specific procedures set forth herein for initial interpretations, Change Proposals, and acceptance of the Work. In rendering such decisions and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor, and will not be liable to Owner, Contractor, or others in connection with any proceedings, interpretations, decisions, or judgments conducted or rendered in good faith.

## 10.07 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities

- A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 10 or under any other provision of the Contract, nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer, will create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Contractor under Paragraph 15.06.A, will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 10.07 also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any.

## 10.08 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives will comply with the specific applicable requirements of Owner's and Contractor's safety programs of which Engineer has been informed.

#### ARTICLE 11—CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

# 11.01 Amending and Supplementing the Contract

- A. The Contract may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Work Change Directive, or a Field Order.
- B. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order.
- C. All changes to the Contract that involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, must be supported by Engineer's recommendation. Owner and Contractor may amend other terms and conditions of the Contract without the recommendation of the Engineer.

# 11.02 Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
  - Changes in Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;
  - 2. Changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
  - 3. Changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.05, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters; and
  - 4. Changes that embody the substance of any final and binding results under: Paragraph 11.03.B, resolving the impact of a Work Change Directive; Paragraph 11.09, concerning Change Proposals; Article 12, Claims; Paragraph 13.02.D, final adjustments resulting from allowances; Paragraph 13.03.D, final adjustments relating to determination of quantities for Unit Price Work; and similar provisions.
- B. If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of Paragraph 11.02.A, it will be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.

# 11.03 Work Change Directives

A. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Price and Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Contract Documents governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.07 regarding change of Contract Price.

- B. If Owner has issued a Work Change Directive and:
  - 1. Contractor believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then Contractor shall submit any Change Proposal seeking such an adjustment no later than 30 days after the completion of the Work set out in the Work Change Directive.
  - Owner believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then
    Owner shall submit any Claim seeking such an adjustment no later than 60 days after
    issuance of the Work Change Directive.

#### 11.04 Field Orders

- A. Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Work if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, which shall perform the Work involved promptly.
- B. If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then before proceeding with the Work at issue, Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal as provided herein.

## 11.05 Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work

- A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Changes involving the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters will be supported by Engineer's recommendation.
- B. Such changes in the Work may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Contractor have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work must be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents.
- C. Nothing in this Paragraph 11.05 obligates Contractor to undertake work that Contractor reasonably concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Contractor's safety obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

### 11.06 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05.C.2.

### 11.07 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment of Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:

- 1. Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03);
- Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2); or
- 3. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.07.C).
- C. *Contractor's Fee*: When applicable, the Contractor's fee for overhead and profit will be determined as follows:
  - 1. A mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
  - 2. If a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
    - a. For costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2, the Contractor's fee will be 15 percent;
    - b. For costs incurred under Paragraph 13.01.B.3, the Contractor's fee will be 5 percent;
    - c. Where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a and 11.07.C.2.b is that the Contractor's fee will be based on: (1) a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2 by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, and (2) with respect to Contractor itself and to any Subcontractors of a tier higher than that of the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, a fee of 5 percent of the amount (fee plus underlying costs incurred) attributable to the next lower tier Subcontractor; provided, however, that for any such subcontracted Work the maximum total fee to be paid by Owner will be no greater than 27 percent of the costs incurred by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work;
    - d. No fee will be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 13.01.B.4, 13.01.B.5, and 13.01.C;
    - e. The amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in Cost of the Work will be the amount of the actual net decrease in Cost of the Work and a deduction of an additional amount equal to 5 percent of such actual net decrease in Cost of the Work; and
    - f. When both additions and credits are involved in any one change or Change Proposal, the adjustment in Contractor's fee will be computed by determining the sum of the costs in each of the cost categories in Paragraph 13.01.B (specifically, payroll costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.1; incorporated materials and equipment costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.2; Subcontract costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.3; special consultants costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.4; and other costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.5) and applying to each such cost category sum the appropriate fee from Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a through 11.07.C.2.e, inclusive.

#### 11.08 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. Delay, disruption, and interference in the Work, and any related changes in Contract Times, are addressed in and governed by Paragraph 4.05.

# 11.09 Change Proposals

A. Purpose and Content: Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; contest an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; challenge a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under the Contract. The Change Proposal will specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents. Each Change Proposal will address only one issue, or a set of closely related issues.

### B. Change Proposal Procedures

- 1. *Submittal*: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer within 30 days after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision.
- 2. Supporting Data: The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal.
  - a. Change Proposals based on or related to delay, interruption, or interference must comply with the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
  - b. Change proposals related to a change of Contract Price must include full and detailed accounts of materials incorporated into the Work and labor and equipment used for the subject Work.

The supporting data must be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event.

- 3. Engineer's Initial Review: Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal. If in its discretion Engineer concludes that additional supporting data is needed before conducting a full review and making a decision regarding the Change Proposal, then Engineer may request that Contractor submit such additional supporting data by a date specified by Engineer, prior to Engineer beginning its full review of the Change Proposal.
- 4. Engineer's Full Review and Action on the Change Proposal: Upon receipt of Contractor's supporting data (including any additional data requested by Engineer), Engineer will conduct a full review of each Change Proposal and, within 30 days after such receipt of the Contractor's supporting data, either approve the Change Proposal in whole, deny it in whole, or approve it in part and deny it in part. Such actions must be in writing, with a copy provided to Owner and Contractor. If Engineer does not take action on the Change

Proposal within 30 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of Engineer's inaction the Change Proposal is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial under Article 12.

- 5. *Binding Decision*: Engineer's decision is final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor appeals the decision by filing a Claim under Article 12.
- C. Resolution of Certain Change Proposals: If the Change Proposal does not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will notify the parties in writing that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Change Proposal. For purposes of further resolution of such a Change Proposal, such notice will be deemed a denial, and Contractor may choose to seek resolution under the terms of Article 12.
- D. *Post-Completion*: Contractor shall not submit any Change Proposals after Engineer issues a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.

# 11.10 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

### **ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS**

#### 12.01 *Claims*

- A. *Claims Process*: The following disputes between Owner and Contractor are subject to the Claims process set forth in this article:
  - 1. Appeals by Owner or Contractor of Engineer's decisions regarding Change Proposals;
  - 2. Owner demands for adjustments in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other relief under the Contract Documents;
  - 3. Disputes that Engineer has been unable to address because they do not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters; and
  - 4. Subject to the waiver provisions of Paragraph 15.07, any dispute arising after Engineer has issued a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.
- B. Submittal of Claim: The party submitting a Claim shall deliver it directly to the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto; in the case of appeals regarding Change Proposals within 30 days of the decision under appeal. The party submitting the Claim shall also furnish a copy to the Engineer, for its information only. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim rests with the party making the Claim. In the case of a Claim by Contractor seeking an increase in the Contract Times or Contract Price, Contractor shall certify that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that to the best of Contractor's knowledge

- and belief the amount of time or money requested accurately reflects the full amount to which Contractor is entitled.
- C. Review and Resolution: The party receiving a Claim shall review it thoroughly, giving full consideration to its merits. The two parties shall seek to resolve the Claim through the exchange of information and direct negotiations. The parties may extend the time for resolving the Claim by mutual agreement. All actions taken on a Claim will be stated in writing and submitted to the other party, with a copy to Engineer.

#### D. Mediation

- 1. At any time after initiation of a Claim, Owner and Contractor may mutually agree to mediation of the underlying dispute. The agreement to mediate will stay the Claim submittal and response process.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree to mediation, then after 60 days from such agreement, either Owner or Contractor may unilaterally terminate the mediation process, and the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the termination. If the mediation proceeds but is unsuccessful in resolving the dispute, the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the conclusion of the mediation, as determined by the mediator.
- 3. Owner and Contractor shall each pay one-half of the mediator's fees and costs.
- E. *Partial Approval*: If the party receiving a Claim approves the Claim in part and denies it in part, such action will be final and binding unless within 30 days of such action the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for final resolution of disputes.
- F. Denial of Claim: If efforts to resolve a Claim are not successful, the party receiving the Claim may deny it by giving written notice of denial to the other party. If the receiving party does not take action on the Claim within 90 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of the inaction, the Claim is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial. A denial of the Claim will be final and binding unless within 30 days of the denial the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for the final resolution of disputes.
- G. Final and Binding Results: If the parties reach a mutual agreement regarding a Claim, whether through approval of the Claim, direct negotiations, mediation, or otherwise; or if a Claim is approved in part and denied in part, or denied in full, and such actions become final and binding; then the results of the agreement or action on the Claim will be incorporated in a Change Order or other written document to the extent they affect the Contract, including the Work, the Contract Times, or the Contract Price.

## ARTICLE 13—COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

# 13.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Purposes for Determination of Cost of the Work: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessary for the proper performance of the Work at issue, as further defined below. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.01 are used for two distinct purposes:
  - 1. To determine Cost of the Work when Cost of the Work is a component of the Contract Price, under cost-plus-fee, time-and-materials, or other cost-based terms; or

- 2. When needed to determine the value of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price. When the value of any such adjustment is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor is entitled only to those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment.
- B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work will be in amounts no higher than those commonly incurred in the locality of the Project, will not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and will include only the following items:
  - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor in advance of the subject Work. Such employees include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, safety managers, safety representatives, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work will be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs include, but are not limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, will be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
  - 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts will accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment will accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
  - 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, which will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee will be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 13.01.
  - 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed or retained for services specifically related to the Work.
  - 5. Other costs consisting of the following:
    - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
    - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, which are

consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.

1) In establishing included costs for materials such as scaffolding, plating, or sheeting, consideration will be given to the actual or the estimated life of the material for use on other projects; or rental rates may be established on the basis of purchase or salvage value of such items, whichever is less. Contractor will not be eligible for compensation for such items in an amount that exceeds the purchase cost of such item.

# c. Construction Equipment Rental

- 1) Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner as to price (including any surcharge or special rates applicable to overtime use of the construction equipment or machinery), and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs will be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts must cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
- 2) Costs for equipment and machinery owned by Contractor or a Contractor-related entity will be paid at a rate shown for such equipment in the equipment rental rate book specified in the Supplementary Conditions. An hourly rate will be computed by dividing the monthly rates by 176. These computed rates will include all operating costs.
- 3) With respect to Work that is the result of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price ("changed Work"), included costs will be based on the time the equipment or machinery is in use on the changed Work and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal when directly attributable to the changed Work. The cost of any such equipment or machinery, or parts thereof, must cease to accrue when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the changed Work.
- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of builder's risk or other property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 6.04), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses will be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.

- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as communication service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance that Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- C. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work does not include any of the following items:
  - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals, general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
  - 2. The cost of purchasing, renting, or furnishing small tools and hand tools.
  - 3. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
  - 4. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
  - 5. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
  - 6. Expenses incurred in preparing and advancing Claims.
  - 7. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 13.01.B.

## D. Contractor's Fee

- 1. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of cost-plus-a-fee, then:
  - a. Contractor's fee for the Work set forth in the Contract Documents as of the Effective Date of the Contract will be determined as set forth in the Agreement.
  - b. for any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee will be determined as follows:
    - 1) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a percentage of the Cost of the Work, the fee will automatically adjust as the Cost of the Work changes.
    - 2) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a fixed fee, the fee for any additions or deletions will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.
- 2. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of a stipulated sum, or any other basis other than cost-plus-a-fee, then Contractor's fee for any Work covered by a Change

Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.

E. Documentation and Audit: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor and pertinent Subcontractors will establish and maintain records of the costs in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices. Subject to prior written notice, Owner will be afforded reasonable access, during normal business hours, to all Contractor's accounts, records, books, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, vouchers, memoranda, and similar data relating to the Cost of the Work and Contractor's fee. Contractor shall preserve all such documents for a period of three years after the final payment by Owner. Pertinent Subcontractors will afford such access to Owner, and preserve such documents, to the same extent required of Contractor.

#### 13.02 Allowances

- A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- B. Cash Allowances: Contractor agrees that:
  - the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts)
    of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and
    all applicable taxes; and
  - Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment for any of the foregoing will be valid.
- C. *Owner's Contingency Allowance*: Contractor agrees that an Owner's contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor for Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price will be correspondingly adjusted.

### 13.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Payments to Contractor for Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision

thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, and the final adjustment of Contract Price will be set forth in a Change Order, subject to the provisions of the following paragraph.

# E. Adjustments in Unit Price

- 1. Contractor or Owner shall be entitled to an adjustment in the unit price with respect to an item of Unit Price Work if:
  - a. the quantity of the item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
  - b. Contractor's unit costs to perform the item of Unit Price Work have changed materially and significantly as a result of the quantity change.
- 2. The adjustment in unit price will account for and be coordinated with any related changes in quantities of other items of Work, and in Contractor's costs to perform such other Work, such that the resulting overall change in Contract Price is equitable to Owner and Contractor.
- 3. Adjusted unit prices will apply to all units of that item.

# ARTICLE 14—TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

#### 14.01 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and authorities having jurisdiction have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply with such procedures and programs as applicable.

### 14.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- B. Owner shall retain and pay for the services of an independent inspector, testing laboratory, or other qualified individual or entity to perform all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Work will be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 14.05.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.

- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
  - 1. by the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
  - 2. to attain Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work;
  - 3. by manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
  - 4. for testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Work; and
  - 5. for acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

Such inspections and tests will be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If the Contract Documents require the Work (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner, Engineer, or another designated individual or entity, then Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- F. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation. Such uncovering will be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor had given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer had not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

#### 14.03 Defective Work

- A. Contractor's Obligation: It is Contractor's obligation to assure that the Work is not defective.
- B. *Engineer's Authority*: Engineer has the authority to determine whether Work is defective, and to reject defective Work.
- C. *Notice of Defects*: Prompt written notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor.
- D. Correction, or Removal and Replacement: Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Work, Contractor shall correct all such defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if Engineer has rejected the defective Work, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective.
- E. *Preservation of Warranties*: When correcting defective Work, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.
- F. Costs and Damages: In addition to its correction, removal, and replacement obligations with respect to defective Work, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to defective Work, including but not limited to the cost of the inspection, testing, correction, removal, replacement, or reconstruction of such defective Work, fines levied against Owner by governmental authorities because the Work is defective, and the costs of repair or replacement of work of others resulting from defective Work. Prior to final payment, if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree as to the measure of such claims, costs,

losses, and damages resulting from defective Work, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

# 14.04 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so (subject, if such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, to Engineer's confirmation that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety). Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness), and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work will be incorporated in a Change Order. If the parties are unable to agree as to the decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after final payment, Contractor shall pay an appropriate amount to Owner.

# 14.05 Uncovering Work

- A. Engineer has the authority to require additional inspection or testing of the Work, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.
- B. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, then Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for Engineer's observation, and then replace the covering, all at Contractor's expense.
- C. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, then Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, and provide all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
  - 1. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall be responsible for all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and pending Contractor's full discharge of this responsibility the Owner shall be entitled to impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
  - 2. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, then Contractor may submit a Change Proposal within 30 days of the determination that the Work is not defective.

#### 14.06 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, then Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work,

or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work will not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

# 14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace defective Work as required by Engineer, then Owner may, after 7 days' written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07 will be charged against Contractor as set-offs against payments due under Article 15. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07.

# ARTICLE 15—PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

## 15.01 Progress Payments

A. Basis for Progress Payments: The Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments for Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed during the pay period, as determined under the provisions of Paragraph 13.03. Progress payments for cost-based Work will be based on Cost of the Work completed by Contractor during the pay period.

### B. Applications for Payments

- 1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment must also be accompanied by: (a) a bill of sale, invoice, copies of subcontract or purchase order payments, or other documentation

establishing full payment by Contractor for the materials and equipment; (b) at Owner's request, documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens; and (c) evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance, a warehouse bond, or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.

- 3. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application must include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received by Contractor have been applied to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 4. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

# C. Review of Applications

- Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each
  resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the
  Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing
  Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor
  may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
  - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
  - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 13.03, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
  - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
  - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract; or
  - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.

- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
  - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work;
  - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
  - c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work;
  - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the money paid by Owner; or
  - e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 15.01.C.2.
- 6. Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
  - a. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
  - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
  - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
  - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible; or
  - Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify termination for cause under the Contract Documents.

# D. Payment Becomes Due

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

# E. Reductions in Payment by Owner

- 1. In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Owner is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
  - a. Claims have been made against Owner based on Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages resulting from Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;

- b. Contractor has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site;
- c. Contractor has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
- d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible;
- e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
- f. The Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
- g. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
- h. The Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- i. An event has occurred that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify a termination for cause;
- j. Liquidated or other damages have accrued as a result of Contractor's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Work;
- k. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens; or
- I. Other items entitle Owner to a set-off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, whether based on its own knowledge or on the written recommendations of Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, if Contractor remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed will be binding on Contractor unless it duly submits a Change Proposal contesting the reduction.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld will be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 15.01.D.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

### 15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment furnished under the Contract will pass to Owner free and clear of (1) all Liens and other title defects, and (2) all patent, licensing, copyright, or royalty obligations, no later than 7 days after the time of payment by Owner.

# 15.03 Substantial Completion

A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall at the same time

- submit to Owner and Engineer an initial draft of punch list items to be completed or corrected before final payment.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion which will fix the date of Substantial Completion. Engineer shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have 7 days after receipt of the preliminary certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached punch list. If, after considering the objections to the provisions of the preliminary certificate, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the preliminary certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing that the Work is not substantially complete, stating the reasons therefor. If Owner does not object to the provisions of the certificate, or if despite consideration of Owner's objections Engineer concludes that the Work is substantially complete, then Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a final certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised punch list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the preliminary certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of receipt of the preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion, Owner and Contractor will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
- E. After Substantial Completion the Contractor shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Contractor may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.
- F. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

## 15.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without

significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:

- At any time, Owner may request in writing that Contractor permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 15.03.A through 15.03.E for that part of the Work.
- 2. At any time, Contractor may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
- 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 15.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
- 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.04 regarding builder's risk or other property insurance.

### 15.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work, or agreed portion thereof, is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

### 15.06 Final Payment

### A. Application for Payment

- After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, annotated record documents (as provided in Paragraph 7.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment.
- 2. The final Application for Payment must be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
  - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
  - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
  - c. satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment.

- d. a list of all duly pending Change Proposals and Claims; and
- e. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 15.06.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (a) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (b) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien, or Owner at its option may issue joint checks payable to Contractor and specified Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- B. Engineer's Review of Final Application and Recommendation of Payment: If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment and present the final Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Such recommendation will account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss for the reasons stated above with respect to progress payments. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- C. Notice of Acceptability: In support of its recommendation of payment of the final Application for Payment, Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable, subject to stated limitations in the notice and to the provisions of Paragraph 15.07.
- D. Completion of Work: The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment and issuance of notice of the acceptability of the Work.
- E. Final Payment Becomes Due: Upon receipt from Engineer of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, Owner shall set off against the amount recommended by Engineer for final payment any further sum to which Owner is entitled, including but not limited to set-offs for liquidated damages and set-offs allowed under the provisions of this Contract with respect to progress payments. Owner shall pay the resulting balance due to Contractor within 30 days of Owner's receipt of the final Application for Payment from Engineer.

# 15.07 Waiver of Claims

A. By making final payment, Owner waives its claim or right to liquidated damages or other damages for late completion by Contractor, except as set forth in an outstanding Claim,

- appeal under the provisions of Article 17, set-off, or express reservation of rights by Owner. Owner reserves all other claims or rights after final payment.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Contractor will constitute a waiver by Contractor of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted as a Claim, or appealed under the provisions of Article 17.

#### 15.08 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the Supplementary Conditions or the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents), Owner gives Contractor written notice that any Work has been found to be defective, or that Contractor's repair of any damages to the Site or adjacent areas has been found to be defective, then after receipt of such notice of defect Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
  - 1. correct the defective repairs to the Site or such adjacent areas;
  - 2. correct such defective Work;
  - 3. remove the defective Work from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, and
  - 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others, or to other land or areas resulting from the corrective measures.
- B. Owner shall give any such notice of defect within 60 days of the discovery that such Work or repairs is defective. If such notice is given within such 60 days but after the end of the correction period, the notice will be deemed a notice of defective Work under Paragraph 7.17.B.
- C. If, after receipt of a notice of defect within 60 days and within the correction period, Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others). Contractor's failure to pay such costs, losses, and damages within 10 days of invoice from Owner will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the failure to pay.
- D. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- E. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.

F. Contractor's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph are not to be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

### ARTICLE 16—SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

## 16.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by written notice to Contractor and Engineer. Such notice will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times directly attributable to any such suspension. Any Change Proposal seeking such adjustments must be submitted no later than 30 days after the date fixed for resumption of Work.

# 16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will constitute a default by Contractor and justify termination for cause:
  - 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule);
  - 2. Failure of Contractor to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Contract Documents:
  - 3. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction; or
  - 4. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Owner or Engineer.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 16.02.A occurs, then after giving Contractor (and any surety) 10 days' written notice that Owner is considering a declaration that Contractor is in default and termination of the Contract, Owner may proceed to:
  - 1. declare Contractor to be in default, and give Contractor (and any surety) written notice that the Contract is terminated; and
  - 2. enforce the rights available to Owner under any applicable performance bond.
- C. Subject to the terms and operation of any applicable performance bond, if Owner has terminated the Contract for cause, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site, take possession of the Work, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- D. Owner may not proceed with termination of the Contract under Paragraph 16.02.B if Contractor within 7 days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate begins to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure.
- E. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 16.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the cost to complete the Work, including all related claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects,

attorneys, and other professionals) sustained by Owner, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If the cost to complete the Work including such related claims, costs, losses, and damages exceeds such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

- F. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue, or any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor or any surety under any payment bond or performance bond. Any retention or payment of money due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- G. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 6.01.A, the provisions of that bond will govern over any inconsistent provisions of Paragraphs 16.02.B and 16.02.D.

## 16.03 Owner May Terminate for Convenience

- A. Upon 7 days' written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
  - completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
  - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses; and
  - 3. other reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination, including costs incurred to prepare a termination for convenience cost proposal.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid for any loss of anticipated profits or revenue, post-termination overhead costs, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

#### 16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (1) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (2) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (3) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon 7 days' written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 16.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, 7 days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The

provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Contractor from submitting a Change Proposal for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

### **ARTICLE 17—FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES**

### 17.01 Methods and Procedures

- A. *Disputes Subject to Final Resolution*: The following disputed matters are subject to final resolution under the provisions of this article:
  - 1. A timely appeal of an approval in part and denial in part of a Claim, or of a denial in full, pursuant to Article 12; and
  - 2. Disputes between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work, or obligations under the Contract Documents, that arise after final payment has been made.
- B. *Final Resolution of Disputes*: For any dispute subject to resolution under this article, Owner or Contractor may:
  - 1. elect in writing to invoke the dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions;
  - 2. agree with the other party to submit the dispute to another dispute resolution process; or
  - 3. if no dispute resolution process is provided for in the Supplementary Conditions or mutually agreed to, give written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction.

## **ARTICLE 18—MISCELLANEOUS**

### 18.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract requires the giving of written notice to Owner, Engineer, or Contractor, it will be deemed to have been validly given only if delivered:
  - 1. in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the recipient's place of business;
  - 2. by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the recipient's place of business; or
  - 3. by e-mail to the recipient, with the words "Formal Notice" or similar in the e-mail's subject line.

## 18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

### 18.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

# 18.04 Limitation of Damages

A. With respect to any and all Change Proposals, Claims, disputes subject to final resolution, and other matters at issue, neither Owner nor Engineer, nor any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

# 18.05 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision will not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor will it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.

### 18.06 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination of the Contract or of the services of Contractor.

# 18.07 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

### 18.08 Assignment of Contract

A. Unless expressly agreed to elsewhere in the Contract, no assignment by a party to this Contract of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on the other party without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, money that may become due and money that is due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract.

### 18.09 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

### 18.10 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

# SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	Page
Article 1— Definitions and Terminology	2
Article 2— Preliminary Matters	3
Article 3— Contract Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	5
Article 4— Commencement and Progress of the Work	5
Article 5— Site, Subsurface and Physical Conditions, Hazardous Environmental Conditions	6
Article 6— Bonds and Insurance	11
Article 7— Contractor's Responsibilities	20
Article 8— Other Work at the Site	27
Article 9— Owner's Responsibilities	28
Article 10— Engineer's Status During Construction	28
Article 11— Changes to the Contract	28
Article 12— Claims	30
Article 13— Cost of Work; Allowances, Unit Price Work	30
Article 14— Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal, or Accceptance of Defective Work	32
Article 15— Payments to Contractor, Set Offs; Completions; Correction Period	32
Article 16— Suspension of Work and Termination	34
Article 17— Final Resolutions of Disputes	35
Article 18— Miscellaneous	35

# SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (2018). The General Conditions remain in full force and effect except as amended.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated in the General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated below, which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

The address system used in these Supplementary Conditions is the same as the address system used in the General Conditions, with the prefix "SC" added—for example, "Paragraph SC-4.05."

#### ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

- 1.01 Defined Terms
- SC-1.01.A Insert the following after Paragraph 1.01.A.32 of the General Conditions:
  - "33. Project Manual—The written documents prepared for, or made available for, procuring and constructing the Work, including but not limited to the Bidding Documents or other construction procurement documents, geotechnical and existing conditions information, the Agreement, bond forms, General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and Specifications. The contents of the Project Manual may be bound in one or more volumes."
- SC-1.01.A Delete Paragraph 1.01.A.35 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "35. Schedule of Submittals—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the submittals and the performance of related construction activities."
- SC-1.01.A Delete Paragraph 1.01.A.39 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "39. Specifications—Sections included under Division 1 thru Division 16 of the Project Manual."
- SC-1.01.A Insert the following at the beginning of Paragraph 1.01.A.42 of the General:
  - "42. Substantial Completion— The Work required by the Contract has been completed except for work having a Contract Price of less than one (1) percent of the then adjusted total Contract Price, or..."
- SC-1.01.A Delete Paragraph 1.01.A.43 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "43. Successful Bidder—The Bidder whose Bid the Owner accepts, and to which the Owner makes an award of contract, subject to stated conditions."
- SC-1.01.A Delete Paragraph 1.01.A.45 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "45. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor."
- SC-1.01.A Delete Paragraph 1.01.A.46 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "46. Technical Data
    - a. Those items expressly identified as Technical Data in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to either (1) subsurface conditions at the Site, or physical conditions relating to the Site including existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities) or (2) Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site.
    - b. If no such express identifications of Technical Data have been made with respect to conditions at the Site, then Technical Data is defined, with respect to conditions at the Site under Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.06, as the data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, , laboratory test results, and other

factual, objective information regarding conditions at the Site that are set forth in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor."

- SC-1.01.A Delete Paragraph 1.01.A.47 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "47. Underground Facilities—All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, encasements, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or systems at the Site, including but not limited to those facilities or systems that convey telephone or other communications, cable television, fiber optic transmissions, power, electricity, light, heat, gases, oil, crude oil products, liquid petroleum products, water, steam, waste, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems."
- SC-1.01.A Adjust the numbering of Paragraph 1.01.A of the General Conditions as needed.
- 1.02 Terminology
- SC-1.02.F Delete Paragraph 1.02.F of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-1.02 Insert the following after Paragraph 1.02.G of the General Conditions:
  - "H. He, Him, His, Himself:

Where references are made in the Contract Documents and/or Specifications to the terms "he, him, his, himself," or variations thereof, these shall be construed as being gender inclusive, and reference the terms "she, her, hers, herself," or variations thereof as well."

SC-1.02 Adjust the lettering of Paragraph 1.02 of the General Conditions as needed.

### **ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS**

- 2.01 Delivery of Performance and Payment Bonds; Evidence of Insurance
- SC-2.01 Delete Paragraph 2.01 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. *Performance and Payment Bonds*: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner the performance bond and payment bond (if the Contract requires Contractor to furnish such bonds).
  - 3. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract), the certificates, endorsements, and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in accordance with Article 6.
  - C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt of the executed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Contract), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Owner under Article 6."

## 2.02 Copies of Documents

- SC-2.02.A Delete Paragraph 2.02.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following new paragraph in its place:
  - "A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor four printed copies of the Contract (including one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in the electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction."

# 2.03 Before Starting Construction

- SC-2.03.A Delete Paragraph 2.03.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following new paragraph in its place:
  - "A. *Preliminary Schedules*: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (or as otherwise specifically required by the Contract Documents), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
    - a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract;
    - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
    - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work."

# 2.05 Acceptance of Schedules

- SC-2.05.A Delete the first two sentences in Paragraph 2.05.A of the General Conditions in their entirety and insert the following three new sentences in their place:
  - "A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference, attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate, will be held to review for acceptability to Engineer as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.03.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer."
- SC-2.05.A Delete Paragraph 2.05.A.4 of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- 2.06 Electronic Transmittals
- SC-2.06.A Delete Paragraph 2.06.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner, Engineer, and Contractor may transmit, and shall accept, Electronic Documents transmitted by Electronic Means."

### ARTICLE 3—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

- 3.01 Intent
- SC-3.01.C Delete Paragraph 3.01.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "C. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic or digital versions of the Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic or digital versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version shall govern."
- 3.02 Reference Standards
- SC-3.02.A Delete Paragraph 3.02.A.2 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - 2. "No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, and no instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, from those set forth in the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer."

## ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.02 *Starting the Work*
- SC-4.02.A Delete Paragraph 4.02.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to such date."
- 4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress
- SC-4.05.A Add the following sentence immediately after Paragraph 4.05.A of the General Conditions:
  - "A. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times"
- SC-4.05.C Delete Paragraph 4.05.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. If Contractor's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Contractor, and those for which they are responsible, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment will be Contractor's sole and

exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:

- 1. Severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
- 2. Abnormal weather conditions;
- 3. Acts or failures to act of utility owners or other third-party entities (other than those performing other work at or adjacent to the Site as arranged with Owner, as contemplated in Article 8); and
- 4. Acts of war or terrorism."
- SC-4.05.D Delete Paragraph 4.05.D of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-4.05.E Delete Paragraph 4.05.E of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-4.05.F Delete Paragraph 4.05.F of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "F. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5."
- SC-4.05 Insert the following at the end of Paragraph 4.05 of the General Conditions:
  - "H. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor."
  - Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the commencement of the delaying, disrupting, or interfering event."
- SC-4.05 Adjust the lettering of Paragraph 4.05 of the General Conditions as needed.

# ARTICLE 5—SITE, SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS, HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

- 5.01 Availability of Lands
- SC-5.01.A Delete Paragraph 5.01.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work."

- 5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas
- SC-5.02.A Delete Paragraph 5.02.A.1 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, temporary construction facilities, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and such other adjacent areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for (a) damage to the Site; (b) damage to any such other adjacent areas used for Contractor's operations; (c) damage to any other adjacent land or areas; and (d) for injuries and losses sustained by the owners or occupants of any such land or areas; provided that such damage or injuries result from the performance of the Work or from other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible."
- 5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions
- SC-5.03.A Delete Paragraph 5.03.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
    - Those reports known to Owner of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site;
    - 2. Those drawings known to Owner of physical conditions at relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities); and
    - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings."
- SC-5.03.B Delete Paragraph 5.03.B of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-5.03.C Delete Paragraph 5.03.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "C. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Paragraph 1.01.A.46.B) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project."
- SC-5.03.D Delete Paragraph 5.03.D of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "D. Limitations of Other Data Made Available to Contractor: Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
    - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and

- procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
- 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
- 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information."
- SC-5.03 Adjust the lettering of Paragraph 5.03 of the General Conditions as needed.
- 5.04 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions
- SC-5.04 Delete Paragraph 5.04 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. In accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 30 Section 39N, "If, during the progress of the work, the contractor or the awarding authority discovers that the actual subsurface or latent physical conditions encountered at the site differ substantially or materially from those shown on the plans or indicated in the contract documents either the contractor or the contracting authority may request an equitable adjustment in the contract price of the contract applying to work affected by the differing site conditions. A request for such an adjustment shall be in writing and shall be delivered by the party making such claim to the other party as soon as possible after such conditions are discovered. Upon receipt of such a claim from a contractor, or upon its own initiative, the contracting authority shall make an investigation of such physical conditions, if they differ substantially or materially from those shown on the plans or indicated in the contract documents or from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the plans and contract documents and are of such a nature as to cause an increase or decrease in the cost of performance of the work or a change in the construction methods required for the performance of the work which results in an increase or decrease in the cost of the work, the contracting authority shall make an equitable adjustment in the contract price and the contract shall be modified in writing accordingly."
- 5.05 Underground Facilities
- SC-5.05 Delete Paragraph 5.05.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Contractor's Responsibilities: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or adjacent to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner or Engineer by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
    - Owner and Engineer do not warrant or guarantee the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data provided by others; and
    - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
      - a. reviewing and checking all information and data regarding existing Underground Facilities at the Site;

- locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents as being at the Site;
- c. coordination of the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during construction; and
- d. the safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- e. Contractor's attention is directed to the requirements of Massachusetts General Law Chapter 82 Section 40, regarding the notification of owners of underground facilities."
- SC-5.05.B Delete Paragraph 5.05.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. Notice by Contractor: If Contractor believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated on the Drawings with reasonable accuracy, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner and Engineer."
- SC-5.05.C Delete Paragraph 5.05.C.1 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "1. promptly review the Underground Facility and conclude whether such Underground Facility was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy;"
- SC-5.05.E Delete Paragraph 5.05.E of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-5.05.F Delete Paragraph 5.05.F of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "F. Possible Price and Times Adjustments
    - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract
      Times, or both, to the extent that any existing Underground Facility at the Site that was
      not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with
      reasonable accuracy, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an
      increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the
      Work; subject, however, to the following:
      - e. Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated the existence or actual location of the Underground Facility in question;
      - f. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03.
      - g. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times; and

- h. Contractor gave the notice required in Paragraph 5.05.B.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then any such adjustment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 3. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the Underground Facility in question."
- SC-5.05 Adjust the lettering of Paragraph 5.05 of the General Conditions as needed.
- 5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site
- SC-5.06.A Delete Paragraph 5.06.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
    - 1. those reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site; and
    - 2. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings."
- SC-5.06.B Delete Paragraph 5.06.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Article 1) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to the Contractor. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
    - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
    - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
    - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information."
- SC-5.06.G Delete Paragraph 5.06.G of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "G. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, then

within 30 days of Owner's written notice regarding the resumption of Work, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may impose a set-off."

#### ARTICLE 6—BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
- SC-6.01.A Delete Paragraph 6.01.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Contractor shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 15.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the Supplementary Conditions, or other provisions of the Contract."
- SC-6.01.C Delete Paragraph 6.01.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "C. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by a surety named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Bureau of the Fiscal Service, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond."
- SC-6.01.D Delete Paragraph 6.01.D of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "D. Contractor shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue bonds in the required amounts."
- SC-6.01.E Delete Paragraph 6.01.E of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "E. If the surety on a bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or its right to do business is terminated in any state or jurisdiction where any part of the Project is located, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer in writing and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the bond and surety requirements above."
- SC-6.01.H Delete Paragraph 6.01.H of the General Conditions in its entirety.

- 6.02 Insurance—General Provisions
- SC-6.02.A Delete Paragraph 6.02.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Contractor shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this article and in the Supplementary Conditions. Refer to the table in SC-6.03 for these insurance requirements."
- SC-6.02.B Delete Paragraph 6.02.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Contractor shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better."
- SC-6.02.C Delete Paragraph 6.02.C of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-6.02.D Delete Paragraph 6.02.D of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "D. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured identified in this Article, the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract, certificates of insurance and endorsements establishing that Contractor has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages and endorsements required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Contractor shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies, endorsements, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if allowed) and deductibles, full disclosure of all relevant exclusions, and evidence of insurance required to be purchased and maintained by Subcontractors or Suppliers. In any documentation furnished under this provision, Contractor may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision."
- SC-6.02.E Delete Paragraph 6.02.E of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "E. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured identified in this Article, the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract, certificates of insurance establishing that Owner has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required of Owner by the Contract (if any). Upon request by Contractor or any other insured, Owner shall also provide other evidence of such required insurance (if any), including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, and, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles Owner may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision."
- SC-6.02.F Delete Paragraph 6.02.F of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "F. Failure of Contractor to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner or Contractor to identify

- a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, shall not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance."
- SC-6.02 Delete Paragraphs 6.02.G thru 6.02.N of the General Conditions in their entirety.
- SC-6.02 Insert the following at the end of Paragraph 6.02 of the General Conditions:
  - "F. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the insurance required of such party by the Contract, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.
  - G. If Contractor has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site, impose an appropriate set-off against payment, and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
  - H. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if a party has failed to obtain required insurance, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly.
  - I. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor or Contractor's interests.
  - J. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract."
- SC-6.02 Adjust the lettering of Paragraph 6.02 of the General Conditions as needed.
- 6.03 Contractor's Insurance
- SC-6.03 Delete Paragraph 6.03 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Workers' Compensation: Contractor shall purchase and maintain workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance for:
    - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts.
    - 2. United States Longshoreman and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act and Jones Act coverage (if applicable).
    - claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death
      of Contractor's employees (by stop-gap endorsement in monopolist worker's
      compensation states).
    - 4. Foreign voluntary worker compensation (if applicable).
  - B. Commercial General Liability—Claims Covered: Contractor shall purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance, covering all operations by or on behalf of Contractor, on an occurrence basis, against:
    - 1. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees.
    - 2. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage.

- 3. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom.
- C. Commercial General Liability—Form and Content: Contractor's commercial liability policy shall be written on a 1996 (or later) ISO commercial general liability form (occurrence form) and include the following coverages and endorsements:
  - 1. Products and completed operations coverage:
    - a. Such insurance shall be maintained for three years after final payment.
    - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract) evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and three years thereafter.
  - 2. Blanket contractual liability coverage, to the extent permitted by law, including but not limited to coverage of Contractor's contractual indemnity obligations in Paragraph 7.18.
  - 3. Broad form property damage coverage.
  - 4. Severability of interest.
  - 5. Underground, explosion, and collapse coverage.
  - 6. Personal injury coverage.
  - Additional insured endorsements that include both ongoing operations and products and completed operations coverage through ISO Endorsements CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 (together); or CG 20 10 07 04 and CG 20 37 07 04 (together); or their equivalent.
  - 8. For design professional additional insureds, ISO Endorsement CG 20 32 07 04, "Additional Insured—Engineers, Architects or Surveyors Not Engaged by the Named Insured" or its equivalent.
- D. Automobile liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain automobile liability insurance against claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of any motor vehicle. The automobile liability policy shall be written on an occurrence basis.
- E. *Umbrella or excess liability*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain umbrella or excess liability insurance written over the underlying employer's liability, commercial general liability, and automobile liability insurance described in the paragraphs above. Subject to industry-standard exclusions, the coverage afforded shall follow form as to each and every one of the underlying policies.
- F. Contractor's pollution liability insurance: Contractor shall purchase and maintain a policy covering third-party injury and property damage claims, including clean-up costs, as a result of pollution conditions arising from Contractor's operations and completed operations. This insurance shall be maintained for no less than three years after final completion.
- G. Separate Owner's Protective Liability policy: Contractor shall purchase and maintain a separate Owner's Protective Liability policy, issued to Owner at the expense of Contractor, including Owner and Engineer as named insured. This insurance shall provide coverage for not less than the amounts stipulated in the table in SC-6.03. A rider on the Contractor's Liability insurance shall not be acceptable. The separate Owner's Protective Liability policy

shall include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insured; and the insurance afforded to these additional insured shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations) on a non-contributory basis. Contractor shall obtain all necessary endorsements to support these requirements.

- H. Contractor's professional liability insurance: If Contractor will provide or furnish professional services under this Contract, through a delegation of professional design services or otherwise, then Contractor shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining applicable professional liability insurance. This insurance shall provide protection against claims arising out of performance of professional design or related services, and caused by a negligent error, omission, or act for which the insured party is legally liable. It shall be maintained throughout the duration of the Contract and for a minimum of two years after Substantial Completion. If such professional design services are performed by a Subcontractor, and not by Contractor itself, then the requirements of this paragraph may be satisfied through the purchasing and maintenance of such insurance by such Subcontractor.
- I. General provisions: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 shall:
  - 1. include at least the specific coverages provided in this Article.
  - 2. be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions, or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater.
  - contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed, or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to Contractor. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, Contractor shall provide a copy of the notice to Owner, Engineer, and each other insured under the policy.
  - 4. remain in effect at least until final payment (and longer if expressly required in this Article) and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.
  - 5. be appropriate for the Work being performed and provide protection from claims that may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- J. The coverage requirements for specific policies of insurance must be met by such policies, and not by reference to excess or umbrella insurance provided in other policies.
- K. The limits of liability for the insurance required by paragraph 6.03 of the General Conditions shall provide the following coverage's for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by Laws or Regulations:

No.	Coverage	Amounts
6.03.A	Worker's Compensation	
	(1) Worker's Compensation	in accordance with M.G.L. c.149, Sect 34A
	(2) Employer's Liability	\$1,000,000
6.03.B and C	Commercial General Liability	
	(1) Bodily Injury	\$5,000,000 Each Occurrence
		\$5,000,000 Annual Aggregate
	(2) Property Damage	\$5,000,000 Each Occurrence
		\$5,000,000 Annual Aggregate
6.03.D	Automobile Liability	
	(1) Bodily Injury	\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence
		\$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate
	(2) Property Damage	\$2,000,000 Each Occurrence
6.03.E	Umbrella or Excess Liability	
	(1) Combined Single Limit	\$10,000,000 Each Occurrence
		\$10,000,000 Annual Aggregate
6.03.F	Contractor's Pollution Liability	
	(1) Combined Single Limit	\$3,000,000 Each Occurrence
		\$3,000,000 Annual Aggregate
6.03.G	Separate Owner's Protective Liability	

No.	Coverage	Amounts
	(1) Bodily Injury	\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence
	(2) Property Damage	\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence \$1,000,000 Annual Aggregate
6.03.H	Professional Liability (if required)	
	(1) Combined Single Limit	\$3,000,000 Per Claim
		\$3,000,000 Annual Aggregate
6.03	Railroad Insurance	
	(1) Combined Single Limit	As required by Railroad Utility

6.04 Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance

SC-6.04 Delete Paragraph 6.04 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

# "6.04 Owner's Liability Insurance

- A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by Contractor under Paragraph 6.03, Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain at Owner's expense Owner's own liability insurance as will protect Owner against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.
- B. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Contractor, and Contractor cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Contractor's obligations to the Owner, Engineer, or third parties."

# 6.05 Property Losses; Subrogation

SC-6.05 Delete Paragraph 6.05 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

# "6.05 Property Insurance

A. Builder's Risk: Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Work on a completed value basis, in the amount of the full insurable replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:

- include the Owner and Contractor as named insureds, and all Subcontractors, and any individuals or entities required by the Supplementary Conditions to be insured under such builder's risk policy, as insureds or named insureds. For purposes of the remainder of this Paragraph 6.05, Paragraphs 6.06 and 6.07, and any corresponding Supplementary Conditions, the parties required to be insured shall collectively be referred to as "insureds."
- 2. be written on a builder's risk "all risk" policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire; lightning; windstorm; riot; civil commotion; terrorism; vehicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; flood; collapse; explosion; debris removal; demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations; water damage (other than that caused by flood); and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions. If insurance against mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; or flood, are not commercially available under builder's risk policies, by endorsement or otherwise, such insurance may be provided through other insurance policies acceptable to Owner and Contractor.
- 3. cover, as insured property, at least the following: (a) the Work and all materials, supplies, machinery, apparatus, equipment, fixtures, and other property of a similar nature that are to be incorporated into or used in the preparation, fabrication, construction, erection, or completion of the Work, including Owner-furnished or assigned property; (b) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (c) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent constructed Work but which are intended to provide working access to the Site, or to the Work under construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Work under construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, falsework, and temporary structures.
- 4. cover expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects).
- extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in temporary storage at the Site or in a storage location outside the Site (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or Supplier).
- 6. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in transit.
- 7. allow for partial occupation or use of the Work by Owner, such that those portions of the Work that are not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- 8. allow for the waiver of the insurer's subrogation rights, as set forth below.
- 9. provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered.
- 10. not include a co-insurance clause.

- 11. include an exception for ensuing losses from physical damage or loss with respect to any defective workmanship, design, or materials exclusions.
- 12. include performance/hot testing and start-up.
- 13. be maintained in effect, subject to the provisions herein regarding Substantial Completion and partial occupancy or use of the Work by Owner, until the Work is complete.
- B. Notice of Cancellation or Change: All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this Paragraph 6.05 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured.
- C. *Deductibles*: The purchaser of any required builder's risk or property insurance shall pay for costs not covered because of the application of a policy deductible.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner: If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 15.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Contractor) will provide notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer. The builder's risk insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy; rather, those portions of the Work that are occupied or used by Owner may come off the builder's risk policy, while those portions of the Work not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- E. Additional Insurance: If Contractor elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.05, it may do so at Contractor's expense.
- F. Insurance of Other Property: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, such as tools, construction equipment, or other personal property owned by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or an employee of Contractor or a Subcontractor, then the entity or individual owning such property item will be responsible for deciding whether to insure it, and if so in what amount."
- 6.06 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds
- SC-6.06 Delete Paragraph 6.06 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"6.06 Waiver of Rights

A. All policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 6.05, expressly including the builder's risk policy, shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Engineer or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such

policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Engineer, its consultants, all Subcontractors, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner or Contractor as trustee or fiduciary, or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.

- B. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, for:
  - loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured by Owner; and
  - loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by Owner during partial occupancy or use pursuant to Paragraph 15.04, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 15.03, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.
- C. Any insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 6.06.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, or the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors of each and any of them.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for assuring that the agreement under which a Subcontractor performs a portion of the Work contains provisions whereby the Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Engineer and its consultants, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by builder's risk insurance and any other property insurance applicable to the Work.

### ARTICLE 7—CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 7.02 Supervision and Superintendence
- SC-7.02.B Delete Paragraph 7.02.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances."

- 7.03 Labor; Working Hours
- SC-7.03 Add the following immediately after Paragraph 7.03.C of the General Conditions:
  - "D. Regular working hours are defined as eight (8) hours per day, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays, between the hours of 7:00 AM and 6:00 PM. Requests to work other than regular working hours shall be submitted to Engineer not less than 48 hours prior to any proposed weekend work or scheduled extended work weeks. Occasional unscheduled overtime on weekdays may be permitted provided two (2) hours notice is given to Engineer.
  - E. Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for additional engineering and/or inspection costs incurred as a result of overtime work in excess of the regular working hours stipulated in Article SC-7.02.C. At Owner's option, overtime costs may either be deducted from the Contractor's monthly payment request or deducted from the Contractor's retention prior to release of final payment. Overtime costs for the Owner's personnel shall be based on the individual's current overtime wage rate. Overtime costs for personnel employed by the Engineer or Owner's independent testing laboratory shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of their respective contracts with the Owner.
  - F. This agreement is subject to the applicable provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, Public Law 87-581 87<sup>th</sup> Congress. No Contractor or Subcontractor contracting for any part of the Work shall require or permit any laborer or mechanic to be employed on the Work in excess of forty hours in any work week unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times that persons basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such work week.
  - G. Contractor and Subcontractors shall, insofar as practicable, give preference in the hiring of workers for the Project to qualified local residents with first preference being given to citizens of the United States who have served in the armed forces of the United States and have been honorably discharged therefrom or released from active duty therein."
- 7.04 Services, Materials, and Equipment
- SC-7.04.B Delete Paragraph 7.04.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be of good quality, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment."
- SC-7.04.C Delete Paragraph 7.04.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents."
- 7.05 "Or Equals"
- SC-7.05.A Delete the first sentence of Paragraph 7.05.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following sentence in its place:

"A. Contractor's Request; Governing Criteria: Whenever an item of equipment or material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the names of one or more proprietary items or specific Suppliers, the Contract Price has been based upon Contractor furnishing such item as specified."

### 7.06 Substitutes

- SC-7.06.A Delete the last sentence Paragraph 7.06.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following sentence in its place:
  - "To the extent possible such requests shall be made before commencement of related construction at the Site."
- SC-7.06.F Delete Paragraph 7.06.F of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - F. Effect of Engineer's Determination: If Engineer approves the substitution request, Contractor shall execute the proposed Change Order and proceed with the substitution. The Engineer's denial of a substitution request will be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents. Contractor may challenge the scope of reimbursement costs imposed under Paragraph 7.06.D, by timely submittal of a Change Proposal.
- 7.07 Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers
- SC-7.07 Delete Paragraph 7.07 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
- "7.07 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
  - A. Contractor shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization, (including those who are to furnish the principal items of materials or equipment), whether initially or as a substitute, against whom Owner may have reasonable objection. Acceptance of any Subcontractor, other person or organization by Owner shall not constitute a waiver of any right of Owner to reject defective Work. Contractor shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, other person or organization against whom Contractor has reasonable objection.
  - B. On a monthly basis, Contractor shall submit to Engineer a complete list of all Subcontractors and Suppliers having a direct contract with Contractor, and of all other Subcontractors and Suppliers known to Contractor at the time of submittal.
  - C. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
  - Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and all other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work.
  - The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings do not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers, or in delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade except as required otherwise by Massachusetts General Law, Chapter 149, Section 44F.

- F. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier must be pursuant to an appropriate contractual agreement that specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract for the benefit of Owner and Engineer.
- G. Owner may furnish to any Subcontractor or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Contractor for Work performed for Contractor by the Subcontractor or Supplier. Owner or Engineer may furnish to any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid on their behalf to Contractor in accordance with Contractor's Application for Payment.
- H. Contractor shall restrict all Subcontractors and Suppliers from communicating with Engineer or Owner, except through Contractor or in case of an emergency, or as otherwise expressly allowed in this Contract.
- I. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
  - Shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity; nor
  - Shall create any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the
    payment of any money due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or
    entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.
- J. Contractor shall make payments to Subcontractors in accordance with Massachusetts General Law, Chapter 30, Section 39F."

## 7.08 Patent Fees and Royalties

- SC-7.08.A Delete Paragraph 7.08.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If an invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights will be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents."

### 7.10 *Taxes*

- SC-7.10 Add the following new paragraph immediately after paragraph 7.10.A of the General Conditions:
  - "B. The materials and supplies to be used in the Work under this Contract are exempt from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Sales and Use Tax. Contractor shall obtain the proper certificates, maintain the necessary records and otherwise comply with the requirements of Chapter 14 of the Acts of 1966 and any amendments thereto."

### 7.11 Laws and Regulations

- SC-7.11 Insert the following paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.11.C of the General Conditions:
  - "D. Each and every provision of law and clause required by law to be inserted in these Contract Documents shall be deemed to be inserted herein, and they shall be read and enforced as though it were included herein, and if through mistake or otherwise, any such provision is not inserted, or if not correctly inserted, then upon the application of either party, the Contract Documents shall forthwith be physically amended to make such insertion."

### 7.12 Record Documents

- SC-7.12 Insert the following paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.12.A of the General Conditions:
  - "B. Contractor shall return to Engineer, one set of the Contract Drawings overmarked in colored pencil, showing all changes made during construction and including the location, by dimensions and elevations, of installed equipment, and underground facilities that will become hidden or buried by the construction. This shall include ties to all valves, fittings, couplings, corporations, etc. measured from permanent structures."

## 7.13 Safety and Protection

- SC-7.13.B Delete Paragraph 7.13.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative whose duties and responsibilities are the prevention of accidents and the maintenance and supervision of safety precautions and programs."

# 7.15 Emergencies

- SC-7.15.A Delete Paragraph 7.15.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused by an emergency, or are required as a result of Contractor's response to an emergency. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of an emergency or Contractor's response, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued."

### 7.16 Submittals

- SC-7.16 Delete Paragraph 7.16.A.3 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "3. With each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Submittal may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice must be set forth in a written communication separate from the Submittal; and, in addition, in the case of a Shop Drawing by a specific notation made on the Shop Drawing itself submitted to Engineer for review and approval of each such variation"

- SC-7.16 Add the following sentence to the end of Paragraph 7.16.B of the General Conditions:
  - " Each submittal will be identified as Engineer may require."
- SC-7.16 Delete Paragraph 7.16.C.1 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "1. Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the Submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents, and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents."
- SC-7.16 Delete Paragraph 7.16.D.2 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "2. Contractor shall furnish required Shop Drawing and Sample submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than three resubmittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a fourth or subsequent submittal of a Shop Drawing or Sample, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges."
- SC-7.16 Delete Paragraph 7.16.E of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "E. Other Submittals: Contractor shall submit other submittals to Engineer in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals, and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Specifications."
- SC-7.16 Delete Paragraph 7.16.F of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- 7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee
- SC-7.17 Delete Paragraph 7.17.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors shall be entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee."
- SC-7.17 Delete Paragraph 7.17.B of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-7.17 Delete Paragraph 7.17.D of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "D. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents is absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:
    - 1. Observations by Engineer;
    - 2. Recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;

- 3. The issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
- 4. Use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
- 5. Any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
- 6. The issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
- 7. Any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
- 8. Any correction of defective Work by Owner."
- SC-7.17 Adjust the lettering of Paragraph 7.17 of the General Conditions as necessary
- 7.18 *Indemnification*
- SC-7.18 Delete Paragraph 7.18.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, losses, damages, costs, and judgments (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising from or relating to or resulting from the performance or furnishing of the Work, provided that any such claim, action, loss, cost, judgment or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to damage to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable. If through the acts of neglect on the part of Contractor, any other Contractor or any Subcontractor shall suffer loss or damage on the Work, Contractor shall settle with such other Contractor or Subcontractor by agreement or arbitration if such other Contractor or Subcontractor will so settle. If such other Contractor or Subcontractor shall assert any claim against Owner on account of any damage alleged to have been sustained, Owner shall notify Contractor, who shall indemnify and save harmless Owner against any such claims."
- SC-7.18 Add the following paragraph directly after Paragraph 7.18.B of the General Conditions:
  - "C. The indemnification obligations of Contractor under Paragraph 7.18.A shall not extend to the liability of Engineer and Engineer's officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors arising out of:
    - 1. the preparation or approval of, or the failure to prepare or approve maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
    - 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage."

- 7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services
- SC-7.19.A Delete Paragraph 7.19.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Contractor will not be required to provide professional design services unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless such services are required to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations."
- SC-7.19.D Delete Paragraph 7.19.D of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "D. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor under an Owner-delegated design, provided Owner and Engineer have specified to Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy."
- SC-7.19.E Delete Paragraph 7.19.E of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "E. Pursuant to this Paragraph 7.19, Engineer's review, approval, and other determinations regarding design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other design drawings will be only for the following limited purposes:
    - 1. Checking for conformance with the requirements of this Paragraph 7.19;
    - Confirming that Contractor (through its design professionals) has used the performance and design criteria specified in the Contract Documents; and
    - 3. Establishing that the design furnished by Contractor is consistent with the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Engineer's review and approval of Shop Drawings and other submittals (except design calculations and design drawings) will be only for the purpose stated in Paragraph 7.16.D.1."
- SC-7.19.E Add the following new paragraph immediately after paragraph 7.19.E of the General Conditions:

### "7.20 Contractor's Records

A. Contractor shall comply with all applicable provisions of Chapter 30, Section 39R of the Massachusetts General Laws regarding Contractor's records."

### **ARTICLE 8—OTHER WORK AT THE SITE**

- 8.01 Other Work
- SC-8.01.F Delete Paragraph 8.01.F of the General Conditions in its entirety.

## 8.03 Legal Relationships

SC-8.03.A Delete the last sentence of Paragraph 8.03.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following sentence in its place:

"Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract.

### **ARTICLE 9—OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES**

9.06 *Insurance* 

SC-9.06 Delete Paragraph 9.06 of the General Conditions in its entirety.

SC-9 Adjust the numbering of Article 9 of the General Conditions as needed.

### ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

10.04 Engineer's Authority

- SC-10.04.C Delete Paragraph 10.04.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "C. Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications and other Submittals from Contractor in response to Owner's delegation (if any) to Contractor of professional design services, is set forth in Paragraph 7.19."
- 10.06 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work
- SC-10.06.A Add the following new paragraph immediately after paragraph 10.06.A of the General Conditions:
  - "B. In accordance with Massachusetts General Law Chapter 30, Section 39P every contract subject to Section 39M of this Chapter or Section 44A of Chapter 149 which requires the awarding authority, or any official, its architect or engineer to make a decision on interpretation of the specifications, approval of equipment, material, or any other approval, or progress of the work, shall require that the decision be made promptly and, in any event, no later than thirty-days after the written submission for decision; but if such decision requires extended investigation and study, the awarding authority, the official, architect or engineer shall, within thirty-days after the receipt of the submission, give the party making the submission written notice of the reasons why the decision cannot be made within the thirty-day period and the date by which the decision will be made."

### ARTICLE 11—CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

- 11.01 Amending and Supplementing the Contract
- SC-11.01.B Delete Paragraph 11.01.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order. A

- Change Order also may be used to establish amendments and supplements of the Contract Documents that do not affect the Contract Price or Contract Times."
- SC-11.01.C Delete Paragraph 11.01.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "C. Owner and Contractor may amend those terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, without the recommendation of the Engineer. Such an amendment shall be set forth in a change order."
- 11.09 Change Proposals
- SC-11.09 Delete Paragraph 11.09.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
- 11.09 Change Proposals
  - "A. Purpose and Content: Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; contest an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; contest a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under the Contract. The Change Proposal will specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents. "
- SC-11.09 Delete Paragraph 11.09.B.1 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "1. Submittal: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision."
- SC-11.09 Delete Paragraph 11.09.B.3 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "3. Engineer's Initial Review: Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal."
- SC-11.09 Delete Paragraph 11.09.D of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "D. Post-Completion: Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
    - changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;
    - 2. changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
    - 3. changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.02, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the

- parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or other engineering or technical matters; and
- 4. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other changes, which embody the substance of any final and binding results under Paragraph 11.06, or Article 12.

If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of this Paragraph, it shall be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed."

### **ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS**

12.01 Claims

SC-12.01.A Delete Paragraph 12.01.A.4 of the General Conditions in its entirety.

### ARTICLE 13—COST OF WORK; ALLOWANCES, UNIT PRICE WORK

- 13.01 Cost of the Work
- SC-13.01.B Delete the first sentence of Paragraph 13.01.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following sentence in its place:
  - "B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work will be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, will not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and will include only the following items:"
- SC-13.01.B Delete Paragraph 13.01.B.1 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor in advance of the subject Work. Such employees shall include foremen at the site. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work will be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs include, but are not limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, will be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner."
- SC-13.01.B Delete Paragraph 13.01.B.5.c of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "c. Construction Equipment Rental
    - Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal

thereof. All such costs will be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts must cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work."

- SC-13.01.C Delete Paragraph 13.01.C.1 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals, general managers, safety managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee."
- SC-13.01.D Delete Paragraph 13.01.D.1.b of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "b. for any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee will be determined as set forth in Paragraph 11.04."
- SC-13.01.D Delete Paragraph 13.01.D.2 of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-13.01.E Delete Paragraph 13.01.E of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "E. Documentation and Audit: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor and pertinent Subcontractors will establish and maintain records of the costs in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submitted in a form acceptable to Engineer."
- 13.02 Allowances
- SC-13.02 Delete Paragraph 13.02 of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- 13.03 Unit Price Work
- SC-13.03 Delete Paragraph 13.03.E of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "E. Within 30 days of Engineer's written decision under the preceding paragraph, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may file a Claim, seeking an adjustment in the Contract Price if:
    - the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement;
    - there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
    - Contractor believes that it is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a decrease in Contract Price, and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase or decrease."

SC-13 Adjust the numbering of Article 13 of the General Conditions as needed.

# ARTICLE 14—TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

- 14.06 Owner May Stop the Work
- SC-14.06 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 14.06.A of the General Conditions:
  - "B. If Owner stops Work under paragraph 14.06.A, Contractor shall not be entitled to any extension of Contract Time or any increase in Contract Price."
- 14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work
- SC-14.07.A Delete Paragraph 14.07.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Engineer, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, then Owner may, after ten (10) days' written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency."

### ARTICLE 15—PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR, SET OFFS; COMPLETIONS; CORRECTION PERIOD

- 15.01 Progress Payments
- SC15.01 Delete paragraph 15.01.C.1 of the General Conditions and replace it with the following:
  - "1. Progress Payments shall be made in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 30, Section 39K."
- SC-15.01 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 15.01.B.4 of the General Conditions:
  - "5. Contractor shall furnish evidence that payment received on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated and suitably stored, has in fact been paid to the respective supplier(s) within sixty days of payment by Owner. Failure to provide such evidence of payment may result in the withdrawal of previous approval(s) and removal of the cost of related materials and equipment from the next submitted Application for Payment."
- 15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title
- SC-15.02 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 15.02.A of the General Conditions:
  - "B. No materials or supplies for the Work shall be purchased by Contractor or Subcontractor subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sale contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by the seller. Contractor warrants that Contractor has good title to all materials and supplies used by Contractor in the Work, free from all liens, claims or encumbrances.

Contractor shall indemnify and save Owner harmless from all claims growing out of the lawful demands of Subcontractors, laborers, workmen, mechanics materialmen, and furnishers of machinery and parts thereof, equipment, power tools, and all supplies, including commissary, incurred in the furtherance of the performance of this Contract. Contractor shall at Owner's request, furnish satisfactory evidence that all obligations of the nature hereinabove designated have been paid, discharged, or waived. If Contractor fails to do so, then Owner may, after having served written notice on the said Contractor, either pay unpaid bills, of which Owner has written notice, direct, or withhold from the Contractor's unpaid compensation, a sum of money deemed reasonably sufficient to pay any and all such lawful claims until satisfactory evidence is furnished that all liabilities have been fully discharged; whereupon payment to Contractor shall be resumed in accordance with the terms of this Contract, but in no event shall the provisions of this sentence be construed to impose any obligation upon Owner to either Contractor, or Contractor's Surety. In paying any unpaid bills of the Contractor, Owner shall be deemed the agent of Contractor and any payment so made by Owner shall be considered as payment made under the Contract by Owner to Contractor and Owner shall not be liable to Contractor for any such payment made in good faith."

# 15.06 Final Payment

- SC-15.06.A Delete Paragraph 15.06.A.2.d of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "d. a list of all disputes that Contractor believes are unsettled; and"
- SC-15.06.B Delete Paragraph 15.06.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. Engineer's Review of Final Application and Recommendation of Payment:
    - 1. If, on the basis of Engineer's observations of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, all as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, Engineer will indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of payment and present the Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Thereupon Engineer will give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of paragraph 15.01. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment. If the Application and accompanying documentation are appropriate as to form and substance, Owner shall in accordance with the Applicable Massachusetts General Law, pay Contractor the amount recommended by the Engineer."

### 15.07 Waiver of Claims

- SC-15.07.A Delete Paragraph 15.07.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. The making of final payment will not constitute a waiver by Owner of claims or rights against Contractor. Owner expressly reserves claims and rights arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 15.05, from

Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, from outstanding Claims by Owner, or from Contractor's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents."

#### 15.08 Correction Period

- SC-15.08.A In the first sentence of Paragraph 15.08.A of the General Conditions delete the words "Owner gives Contractor written notice that".
- SC-15.08.B Delete Paragraph 15.08.B of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-15.08.C Delete Paragraph 15.08.C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "C. If, after receipt of a notice of defect within 60 days and within the correction period, Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others)."
- SC-15.08 Adjust the lettering of Paragraph 15.08 of the General Conditions as needed.

#### ARTICLE 16—SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

- 16.01 Owner May Suspend Work
- SC-16.01.A Delete paragraph 16.01.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. Owner may order, at any time and without cause, suspension of the Work in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 30, Section 390."
- 16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause
- SC-16.02.A Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 16.02.A.4 of the General Conditions:
  - "5. If Contractor abandons the Work, or sublets this Contract or any part thereof, without the previous written consent of Owner, or if the Contract or any claim thereunder shall be assigned by Contractor otherwise than as herein specified."
- SC-16.02.B In the first sentence of Paragraph 16.02.B.1 of the General Conditions delete the word "written".
- 16.03 Owner May Terminate for Convenience
- SC-16.03.B Delete Paragraph 16.03.B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "B. Contractor shall not be paid for any loss of anticipated profits or revenue, overhead, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination."

#### **ARTICLE 17—FINAL RESOLUTIONS OF DISPUTES**

- 17.01 Methods and Procedures
- SC-17.01 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 17.01.B of the General Conditions:
  - "C. Contractor shall carry on the Work and maintain the progress schedule during the dispute resolution proceedings, unless otherwise agreed by Contractor and Owner in writing."

#### **ARTICLE 18—MISCELLANEOUS**

- 18.01 Giving Notice
  - SC-18.01 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 18.01.A of the General Conditions:
    - "B. Both the address given in the Bid Form upon which this Agreement is founded, and Contractor's office at or near the site of the Work are hereby designated as places to either of which notices, letters, and other communications to Contractor shall be certified, mailed, or delivered. The delivering at the above named places, or depositing in a postpaid wrapper directed to the first-named place, in any post office box regularly maintained by the post office department, of any notice, letter or other communication to Contractor shall be deemed sufficient service thereof upon Contractor; and the date of said service shall be the date of such delivery or mailing. The first-named address may be changed at any time by an instrument in writing, executed and acknowledged by Contractor, and delivered to Owner and Engineer. Nothing herein contained shall be deemed to preclude or render inoperative the service of any notice, letter, or other communication upon Contractor personally."
- 18.07 Controlling Law
- 18.07 Delete Paragraph 18.07.A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
  - "A. This Contract to be governed by the law of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts."
- 18.08 Assignment of Contract
- SC-18.08 Delete Paragraph 18.08 of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- 18.09 Successors and Assigns
- SC-18.09 Delete Paragraph 18.09 of the General Conditions in its entirety.
- SC-18.10 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after paragraph 18.10 of the General Conditions:
  - "SC-18.11 Wage Rates
    - "A. The requirements and provisions of all applicable laws and any amendments thereof or additions thereto as to employment of labor, and to the schedule of minimum wage rates established in compliance with laws shall be a part of these Contract Documents. A copy of the wage schedule is included in in this Specification (Section 00820 Attachment A). If after

the Notice of Award, it becomes necessary to employ any person in a trade or occupation not classified in the wage determinations, such person shall be paid at not less than such rates as shall be determined by the officials administrating the laws mentioned above.

Such approved minimum rate shall be retroactive to the time of the initial employment of such person in such trade or occupation. Contractor shall notify Owner of Contractor's intention to employ persons in trades or occupations not classified in sufficient time for Owner to obtain approved rates for such trades or occupations."

- "B. The schedule of wages referred to above are minimum rates only, and Owner will not consider any claims for additional compensation made by Contractor because of payment by Contractor of any wage in excess of the applicable rate contained in these Contract Documents. All disputes in regard to the payment of wages in excess of these specified in the schedule shall be resolved by Contractor.
- SC-18.12 Commonwealth of Massachusetts Provisions
  - A. See Specification Section 00820 COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS SPECIAL CONDITIONS."
- SC-18 Adjust the numbering of Article 18 of the General Conditions as needed.

**END OF SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS** 

# **SECTION 00820**

#### COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

# SPECIAL CONDITIONS

I	Massachusetts I	Prevailing	Wage	Rates and	l Federal	Davis	Bacon	Wage	Rates

- 2. Excerpts from Chapters 30, 82 and 149 of the Massachusetts General Laws
- 3. Change Order Form
- 4. Construction Bid Specifications Special Provisions for Disadvantaged Business Enterprises
- 5. Diesel Retrofit Program
- 6. Division of Municipal Services Policy Memorandums
- 7. American Iron and Steel Requirements
- 8. Buy America, Build America Requirements
- (1) ATTACHMENT A

Massachusetts Prevailing Wage Rates and Federal Davis Bacon Wage Rates

(2) ATTACHMENT B

Excerpts from Chapters 30, 82 and 149 of the Massachusetts General Laws

(3) ATTACHMENT C

Change Order Form

(4) ATTACHMENT D

Construction Bid Specifications Special Provisions for Disadvantaged Business Enterprises

(5) ATTACHMENT E

Diesel Retrofit Program

(6) ATTACHMENT F

Division of Municipal Services Policies

(7) ATTACHMENT G

American Iron and Steel and Build America, Buy America Requirements

# 1. <u>Massachusetts Prevailing Wage Rates and Federal Davis Bacon Wage Rates</u>

Minimum Wage Rates as determined by the Commissioner of the Department of Labor and Industries under the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 149, Sections 26-27G, as amended apply to this project.

A legible copy of the Minimum Wage Rates schedule shall be kept posted in a conspicuous place at the work site, during the life of the Contract.

Contractor and all subcontractors are required by Chapter 149 of the Massachusetts General Laws, Section 27B to submit certified payrolls to Owner every week.

The Massachusetts Labor Classifications and Minimum Wage Rates are included in Attachment A of this Section.

It is the responsibility of the bidder, before bid opening, to request, if necessary, any additional information on Massachusetts Wage Rates for those tradespeople and additional classifications who are not covered by the applicable Massachusetts Wage Decision, but who may be employed for the proposed work under this contract.

All construction associated with this contract will be governed by Heavy and Highway Rates.

# 2. Excerpts from Chapters 30, 82 and 149 of the Massachusetts General Laws

Due to their applicability to construction contracts, excerpts from Chapter 30, Chapter 82 and Chapter 149 of the Massachusetts General Laws are attached on pages 00820B.

# 3. Change Order Form

All change orders to be submitted to the Engineer for review and processing shall be prepared on the Change Order Forms included in Attachment C of this section.

# 4. Construction Bid Specifications Special Provisions for Disadvantaged Business Enterprises

The percentage of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises required for the contract is provided along with the related forms that must be completed by the Contractor. Contractor must submit the Schedule of Subcontractor Participation Form within 90 days of the Contract Award.

# 5. Diesel Retrofit Program

The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection has developed the Diesel Retrofit Program in response to public health concerns with the emissions from diesel engines and vehicles.

### 6. <u>Division of Municipal Services Policies</u>

The Division of Municipal Services (DMS) has established policies to be followed for all Division financially-assisted projects.

# 7. American Iron and Steel and Buy America, Build America Requirements

This project is subject to the American Iron and Steel and Build America, Buy America (BABA) requirements. These requirements stipulate that starting on May 14, 2022, all steel,

iron, manufactured products, non-ferrous metals, plastic and polymer-based products (including polyvinylchloride, composite building materials, and polymers used in fiber optic cables), glass (including optic glass), lumber, and drywall used in infrastructure projects for federal financial assistance programs must be produced in the United States.

# ATTACHMENT A

# MASSACHUSETTS PREVAILING WAGE RATES AND FEDERAL DAVIS BACON WAGE RATES

"General Decision Number: MA20250001 01/03/2025

Superseded General Decision Number: MA20240001

State: Massachusetts

Construction Type: Building

Counties: Barnstable, Bristol, Dukes, Essex, Middlesex, Nantucket, Norfolk and Suffolk Counties in Massachusetts.

BUILDING CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS (does not include single family homes and apartments up to and including 4 stories)

Note: Contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act are generally required to pay at least the applicable minimum wage rate required under Executive Order 14026 or Executive Order 13658. Please note that these Executive Orders apply to covered contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but do not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(1).

If the contract is entered into on or after January 30, 2022, or the contract is renewed or extended (e.g., an |. The contractor must pay option is exercised) on or after January 30, 2022:

- . Executive Order 14026 generally applies to the contract.
- all covered workers at least \$17.75 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in 2025.

If the contract was awarded on . or between January 1, 2015 and January 29, 2022, and the contract is not renewed or extended on or after January 30, 2022:

- Executive Order 13658 generally applies to the contract.
- . The contractor must pay all covered workers at least \$13.30 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on that contract in 2025.

The applicable Executive Order minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. If this contract is covered by one of the Executive Orders and a classification considered necessary for performance of work on the contract does not appear on this wage determination, the contractor must still submit a conformance request.

Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the Executive Orders is available at http://www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

#### ASBE0006-001 09/01/2024

Rates Fringes

Insulator/asbestos worker
Includes the application
of all insulating
materials, protective
coverings, coatings, and
finishes to all types of
mechanical systems

(ZONE A).....\$ 55.45 36.63 (ZONE B).....\$ 55.45 36.63

#### ZONES:

#### ZONE A

BARNSTABLE COUNTY (Brewster, Chatham, Dennis, Eastham, Harwich, Orleans, Provincetown, Truro, Wellfleet, Yarmouth) BRISTOL COUNTY (Easton), MIDDLESEX COUNTY, and NORFOLK COUNTY (Avon, Braintree, Brookline, Canton, Cohasset, Dedham, Dover, Foxborough, Holbrook, Medfield, Medway, Millis, Milton, Needham, Norfolk, Norwood, Quincy, Randolph, Sharon, Stoughton, Walpole, Wellesley, Westwood, Weymouth)

#### ZONE B

BARNSTABLE COUNTY (Barnstable, Bourne, Falmouth, Mashpee, Sandwich), BRISTOL COUNTY (All cities except Easton), and NORFOLK COUNTY (Bellingham, Franklin, Plainville)

.....

# ASBE0006-002 09/01/2024

BARNSTABLE (Brewster, Chatham, Dennis, Eastham, Harwich, Orleans, Provincetown, Truro, Wellfleet and Yarmouth); BRISTOL (Easton); ESSEX; MIDDLESEX; NORFOLK (Avon, Braintree, Brookline, Canton, Cohasset, Dedham, Dover, Foxboro, Holbrook, Hull, Medfield, Medway, Millis, Milton, Needham, Norfolk, Norwood, Quincy, Randolph, Sharon Stoughton, Walpole, Wellesley, Westwood, and Weymouth) AND SUFFOLK COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

HAZARDOUS MATERIAL HANDLER (Includes preparation, wetting, stripping, removal, scrapping, vacuuming, bagging and disposing of all insulation materials from mechanical systems whether they contain aspectos or not)

they contain asbestos or not)....\$ 55.45 36.63

ASBE0006-010 09/01/2024

BARNSTABLE (Barnstable, Bourne, Falmouth, Mashpee and Sandwich); BRISTOL (Acushnet, Attleboro city, Berkeley, Dartmouth, Dighton, Fairhaven, Fall river City, Freetown, Marion, Mansfield, New Bedford City, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynham, Rehoboth, Seekonk, Somerset, Swansea, Taunton City and Westport); DUKES; NANTUCKET; NORFOLK (Bellingham, Franklin, Plainville, and Wrentham); PLYMOUTH (Lakeville, Mattapoisett,

	Rates	Fringes
Insulator/asbestos worker (Includes the application of all insulating materials, protective coverings, coatings and finishes to all types of mechanical systems.)	¢ 55 115	36.63
BOIL0029-001 01/01/2021	.p 33.43	30.03
	Rates	Fringes
BOILERMAKER	.\$ 45.87	29.02
FOXBORO CHAPTER BRISTOL (Attleboro, Berkley, Dig Attleboro, Norton, Raynham, Reho NORFOLK (Bellingham, Canton, Ded Norfolk, Norwood, Plainville, Sh Wrentham) COUNTIES	both, Seekonk, i ham, Foxboro, Fr	Γaunton) AND ranklin,
	Rates	Fringes
Bricklayer, Cement Mason, Plasterer BRMA0001-009 08/01/2023	.\$ 60.26	33.71
LOWELL CHAPTER MIDDLESEX (Acton, Asby, Ayer, Be Carlisle, Chemsford, Dracut, Dun Littleton, Lowell, North Acton, Acton, Tewksbury, Townsend, Tyng Wilmington)	stble, Ft. Denve Pepperell, Shir	ens, Groton, Ley, South
	Rates	Fringes
Bricklayer and plasterer	.\$ 60.26	33.71
BRMA0001-010 08/01/2023		
LOWELL CHAPTER MIDDLESEX (Ashland, Framingham, Maynard, Natick, Sherbvorn, Stow Medway, Millis)		
	Rates	Fringes
BRICKLAYER	.\$ 60.26	33.71
	Rates	Fringes
Marble & Tile Finisher Marble, Tile & Terrazzo	.\$ 49.32	35.26

Workers TERRAZZO FINISHER		37.51
BRMA0003-003 08/01/2024	., 63.44	37.33
BOSTON CHAPTER MIDDLESEX (Arlington, Cambridge, Melrose, Somerville); NORFOLK (B		
	Rates	Fringes
BRMA0003-006 08/01/2024	.\$ 64.50	37.54
LYNN CHAPTER ESSEX (Amesbury, Andover, Bever Georgetown, Gloucester, Grovelan Ipsewich, Lawrence, Lynn, Lynnfi Merrimac, Methuen, Middleton, Na North Andover, Peabody, Rockport Saugus, Swampscott, Topsfield Wa and MIDDLESEX (Reading, North Re	d, Hamilton, eld, Manches hant, Newbur , Rowley, Sa kefield, Wenl	Haverhill, ter, Marblehead, y, Newburyport, lisbury, Salem, ham, West Newbury);
	Rates	Fringes
Bricklayer, cement mason and plasterer	.\$ 64.50	37.54
BRMA0003-007 08/01/2024		
WALTHAM CHAPTER MIDDLESEX (Belmont, Burlington, Stoneham, Sudbury, Waltham, Wate Winchester, Woburn)		
	Rates	Fringes
Bricklayer and plasterer BRMA0003-008 08/01/2024	.\$ 64.50	37.54
NEWTON CHAPTER MIDDLESEX (Newton) and NORFOLK (	Dover, Needh	am, Wellesley)
	Rates	Fringes
Bricklayer, cement mason and plastererBRMA0003-009 08/01/2024	.\$ 64.50	37.54
NEW BEDFORD BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL (Acushnet, D Freetown, New Bedford, Somerset, NANTUCKET COUNTIES		

Fringes Rates

plasterer	.\$ 64.50	37.54
BRMA0003-010 08/01/2024		
QUINCY CHAPTER NORFOLK COUNTY (Avon, Braintree, Randolph, Soughton, Weymouth)	Cohasset, Holbr	ook, Quincy,
	Rates	Fringes
Bricklayer, cement mason and plasterer	.\$ 64.50	37.54
CARP0056-011 08/01/2024		
SUFFOLK (All of County); and tho BRISTOL, ESSEX, MIDDLESEX & NORF Boston Beltway (I-495) and North DUKES AND NANTUCKET COUNTIES	OLK COUNTIES sit	uated inside
	Rates	Fringes
PILEDRIVERMAN	.\$ 55.79	35.47
The areas of BARNSTABLE, BRISTOL OUTSIDE Boston Beltway (I-495) a		
	Rates	Fringes
PILEDRIVERMAN	.\$ 55.79 	35.47
Those areas of ESSEX and MIDDLES Boston Beltway (I-495)	EX COUNTIES situ	ated OUTSIDE
	Rates	Fringes
PILEDRIVERMAN	.\$ 49.19	35.47
MIDDLESEX (Belmont, Cambridge, Esomerville); NORFOLK (Brookline,		
	Rates	Fringes
CARPENTER	.\$ 58.69	31.05
BRISTOL (Attleborough, North Att (Except Belmont, Cambridge, Ever Somerville); AND NORFOLK (Bellin Franklin, Medfield, Medway, Mill	ett, Malden, Med gham, Canton, Fo	ford, xboro,

Franklin, Medfield, Medway, Millis, Needham, Norfolk, Norwood, Plainville, Sharon, Walpole, Wellesley, Westwood, Wrentham)

	Rates	Fringes
CARPENTER	\$ 48.10	30.95
CARP0346-003 09/01/2024		
NORFOLK COUNTY (Braintree, Cohass Quincy)	ett, Scituate,	Weymouth,
	Rates	Fringes
CARPENTER	\$ 48.10	30.95
CARP0624-005 09/01/2017		
DUKES; NANTUCKET		
	Rates	Fringes
CARPENTER	\$ 46.43	28.35
CARP0624-007 09/01/2017		
BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL (Except Attle NORFOLK (Avon, Holbrook, Randolph		
	Rates	Fringes
CARPENTERCARP1121-001 01/01/2024	\$ 39.28	27.90
SUFFOLK COUNTY		
	Rates	Fringes
MILLWRIGHT	\$ 48.03 	33.49
BARNSTABLE, BRISTOL, DUKES, ESSEX NORFOLK COUNTIES	, MIDDLESEX, N	ANTUCKET and
	Rates	Fringes
MILLWRIGHT	\$ 42.76 	33.24
MIDDLESEX (Belmont, Cambridge, Ev Somerville); NORFOLK (Brookline,		
	Rates	Fringes
FLOOR LAYER: Carpet	\$ 55.00	31.25
CARP2168-004 09/01/2024		
BRISTOL; ESSEX; MIDDLESEX (Except		

BRISTOL; ESSEX; MIDDLESEX (Except Belmont, Cambridge, Everett, Malden, Medford, Somerville); Remainder of Norfolk County

	Rates	Fringes
FLOOR LAYER: Carpet	\$ 55.00	31.25
CARP2168-005 09/01/2024		
BARNSTABALE; DUKES; AND NANTUC	KET	
	Rates	Fringes
FLOOR LAYER: Carpet	\$ 48.69	31.25
ELEC0096-001 09/01/2024		
MIDDLESEX (Ashby, Ashland, Aye Hudson, Marlboro, Pepperell, S		
	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN Teledata System Installer		33.06 32.98
ELEC0099-001 06/01/2024		
BRISTOL (Attleboro, North Attl	eboro, Seekon	k)
	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN Teledata System Installer	\$ 52.11 \$ 39.09	47.25% 11.02%+15.31
ELEC0103-001 09/01/2024		
ESSEX; MIDDLESEX (Excluding As Groton, Hopkinton, Hudson, Mar Townsend); NORFOLK (Excluding Randolph, Stoughton) SUFFOLK	lboro, Pepper	ell, Shirley, Stow,
	Rates	Fringes
Teledata System Installer	\$ 51.02	34.01
ELEC0103-002 09/01/2024		
ESSEX (Amesbury, Andover, Boxf Haverhill, Lawrence, Merrimac, North Andover, Rowley, Salisbu (Bedford, Billerica, Boxboro, Dracut, Dunstable littleton, L Tyngsboro, Westford, Wilmingto	Methuen, New ry, West Newb Burlington, C owell, North	bury, Newburyport, bury); MIDDLESEX arlisle, Chelmsford,
	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 63.78	36.22
ELEC0103-004 09/01/2024		
ESSEX (Beverly, Danvers, Essex	, Gloucester,	Hamilton, Ipswich,

ESSEX (Beverly, Danvers, Essex, Gloucester, Hamilton, Ipswich, Manchester, Marblehead, Middleton, Peabody, Rockport, Salem, Topsfield, Wenham)

	Rates	Fringes	
ELECTRICIAN	·	36.22	

ELEC0103-005 09/01/2024

ESSEX (Lynn, Lynnfield, Nahant, Saugus, Swampscott); MIDDLESEX (Acton, Arlington, Belmont, Cambridge, Concord, Everett, Framingham, Holliston, Lexington, Lincoln, Malden, Maynard, Medford, Melrose, Natick, Newton, Reading, Sherborn, Somerville, Stoneham, Sudbury, Wakefield, Waltham, Watertown, Wayland, Weston, Winchester, Woburn); NORFOLK (Bellingham, Braintree, Brookline, Canton, Cohasset, Dedham, Dover, Foxboro, Frankloin, Medfield, Medway, Millis, Milton, Needham, Norfolk, Norwood, Quincy, Sharon, Walpole, Wellesley, Westwood, Weymouth, Wrentham); PLYMOUTH (Hingham and Hull); SUFFOLK

	Rates	Fringes	
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 63.78	36.22	
ELEC0104-001 09/04/2023			_
	Rates	Fringes	
Line Construction: Cableman Equipment Operator Groundman	\$ 46.69 \$ 30.21	29.26+A 25.30+A 12.39+A 29.26+A	
A DATE HOLTDAYS - Nov. Year	n's Dave Momoni	al Days	

A. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day; Memorial Day; Independence Day; Labor Day; Thanksgiving Day; Christmas Day and Columbus Day, provided the employee has been employed 5 working days prior to any one of the listed holidays.

-----

ELEC0223-005 09/01/2024

BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL (Except Attleboro, North Attleboro, Seekonk); DUKES; NANTUCKET AND NORFOLK (Avon, Halbrook, Plainville, Randolph, Stoughton)

	Rates	Fringes	
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 50.02	31.09%+15.50	
ELEC0223-006 09/01/2024			

BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL (Except Attleboro, North Attleboro, Seekonk); DUKES; NANTUCKET AND NORFOLK (Avon, Halbrook, Plainville, Randolph, Stoughton)

	Rates	Fringes
Teledata System Installer	\$ 42.52	31.09%+15.25
ELEV0004-001 01/01/2024		

Rates Fringes

ELEVATOR MECHANIC...... \$ 71.21 37.885+a+b

#### FOOTNOTE FOR ELEVATOR MECHANICS:

a.Vacation: 6%/under 5 years based on regular hourly rate for all hours worked. 8%/over 5 years based on regular hourly rate for all hours worked.

b. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day; Memorial Day; Independence Day; Labor Day; Veterans' Day; Thanksgiving Day; the Friday after Thanksgiving Day; and Christmas Day.

.....

#### ENGI0004-001 12/01/2024

	Rates	Fringes
Power equipment operators:		
Group 1	\$ 57.03	33.20
Group 2	\$ 56.40	33.20
Group 3	\$ 36.67	33.20
Group 4	\$ 45.96	33.20
Group 5	\$ 24.92	33.20
Group 6	\$ 30.63	33.20

#### FOOTNOTE FOR POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATORS:

A. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day, Washington's Birthday, Labor Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Patriot's Day, Columbus Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day

#### HOURLY PREMIUM FOR BOOM LENGTHS (Including Jib):

Over 150 ft. +2.28 Over 185 ft. +4.05 Over 210 ft. +5.67 Over 250 ft. +8.59 Over 295 ft. +11.86 Over 350 ft. +13.82

# POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATORS CLASSIFICATIONS

Group 1: Crane; shovel; truck crane; cherry picker; dragline; trench hoe; backhoe; three drum machine; derrick; pile driver; elevator tower; hoist; gradall; shovel dozer; front end loader; fork lift; suger; boring machine; rotaryu drill; post hole hammer; post hole digger; pumpcrete machine; asphalt plant (on site); concrete batching and/or mixing plant (on site); crusher plant (on site); paving concrete mixer; timber jack

Group 2: Sonic or vibratory hammer; grader; scraper; tandem scraper; concrete pump; bulldozer; tractor; york rake; mulching machine; portable steam boiler; portable steam generator; roller; spreader; tamper (self propelled or tractor drawn); asphalt paver; mechanic - maintenance; paving screed machine; stationary steam boiler; paving concrete finishing machine; cal truck; ballast regulator; switch tamper; rail anchor machine; tire truck Group 3: Pumps (1-3 grouped); compressor; welding machine

Group 3: Pumps (1-3 grouped); compressor; welding machine (1-3 grouped); generator; concrete vibrator; heater (power driven 1-5); well point system (operating);

syphon-pulsometer; concrete mixer; valves controlling permanent plant air or steam; conveyor; Jackson type tamper; single diaphragm pump; lighting plant

Group 4: Assistant engineer (fireman)

Group 5: Oiler (other than truck cranes and gradalls)

Group 6: Oiler (on truck cranes and gradalls) stant engineer (on truck crane and gradall)

-----

#### IRON0007-006 03/16/2024

AREA 1: BRISTOL (Easton); ESSEX (Beverly, Gloucester, Lynn, Lynnfield, Manchester, Marblehead, Nahant, Rockport, Salem, Saugus, Swampscott); MIDDLESEX (Arlington, Bedford, Belmont, Burlington, Cambridge, Carlisle, Concord, Dunstable, Everett, Framingham, Lexington, Lincoln, Malden, Maynard, Medford, Melrose, Natick, Newton, Reading, Sherborn, Somerville, Stoneham, Sudbury, Wakefield, Waltham, Watertown, Wayland, Weston, Winchester, Woburn); NORFOLK (Except Medway); SUFFOLK

AREA 2: ESSEX (Amesbury, Andover, Boxford, Danvers, Essex, Georgetown, Hamilton, Haverhill, Ipswich, Lawrence, Merrimac, Methuen, Newbury, Newburyport, North Andover, Rowley, Salisbury, Topsfield, Wenham, West Newbury); MIDDLESEX (Action, Billericia, Chelmsford, Dracut, Groton, Groveland, Littleton, Lowell, Middleton, North Reading, Pepperell, Tewksbury, Tyngsboro, Westford, Wilmington)

	Rates	Fringes	
Ironworkers:			
AREA 1	\$ 54.68	36.48	
AREA 2	\$ 50.27	36.48	

IRON0007-010 03/16/2024

MIDDLESEX (Ashby, Ashland, Ayer, Boxboro, Holliston, Hopkinton, Hudson, Marlboro, Shirley, Stow, Townsend); NORFOLK (Medway)

IRONWORKER	\$ 54.38	36.48	
	Rates	Fringes	

IRON0037-005 09/16/2024

BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL (Acushnet, Attleboro, Berkley, Dartmouth, Dighton, Fairhaven, Fall River, Freetown, Mansfield, New Bedford, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynham, Rehoboth, Seekonk, Somerset, Swansea, Taunton, Westport); DUKES; NANTUCKET; NORFOLK (Billingham, Franklin, Plainville, Wrentham)

	Rates	Fringes
IRONWORKER	\$ 41.59	32.98
LAB00022-001 12/01/2024		
	Rates	Fringes
Laborers: (HEAVY CONSTRUCTION)  GROUP 1	\$ 39.20 \$ 39.70 \$ 39.95 \$ 39.70	29.41 29.41 29.41 29.41 29.41

```
tenders, plasterer tenders
 GROUP 2: Asphalt raker; fence and guard rail erector; laser
 beam operator; mason tender; pipelayer; pneumatic drill
 operator; pneumatic tool operator; wagon drill operator,
 jack hammer operator, pavement breaker, carbide core
 drilling machine, chain saw operator, barco type jumping
 tampers, concrete pump, motorized mortar mixer,
 ride-on-motorized buggy
 GROUP 3: Air track operator; block paver; rammer; curb
 setter, hydraulic and similar self powered drills
GROUP 4: Blaster; powderman
GROUP 5: Flagger
 GROUP 6: Asbestos Abatement; Toxic and Hazardous Waste
 Laborers
LAB00022-003 12/01/2024
                               Rates Fringes
Plasterer tender
    BARNSTABLE, BRISTOL,
    DUKES, ESSEX, NANTUCKET,
    MIDDLESEX (with the
    exception of Arlington,
    Belmont, Burlington,
    Cambridge, Everett,
    Malden, Medford, Melrose,
    Reading, Somerville,
    Stoneham, Wakefield,
    Winchester, Winthrop and
    Woburn); NORFOLK (with the
    exception of Brookline
    Dedham and Milton) COUNTIES.$ 38.95
                                               29.41
    SUFFOLK COUNTY (Boston,
    Chelsea, Revere, Winthrop,
    Deer Island, Nut Island);
    MIDDLESEX COUNTY
    (Arlington, Belmont,
    Burlington, Cambridge,
    Everett, Malden, Medford,
    Melrose, Reading,
    Somerville, Stoneham,
    Wakefield, Winchester,
    Winthrop and Woburn only);
    NORFOLK COUNTY (Brookline,
    Dedham, and Milton only)....$ 46.20 29.41
______
LAB00022-004 12/01/2024
                               Rates Fringes
Plasterer tender.....$ 38.95
LABO0022-005 12/01/2024
```

GROUP 1: Laborers; carpenter tenders; cement finisher

Rates Fringes

```
Plasterer tender
    BARNSTABLE, BRISTOL,
    DUKES, ESSEX, NANTUCKET,
    MIDDLESEX (with the
    exception of Arlington,
    Belmont, Burlington,
    Cambridge, Everett,
    Malden, Medford, Melrose,
    Reading, Somerville,
    Stoneham, Wakefield,
    Winchester, Winthrop and
    Woburn); NORFOLK (with the
    exception of Brookline
    Dedham and Milton) COUNTIES.$ 38.95
                                                 29.41
    SUFFOLK COUNTY (Boston,
    Chelsea, Revere, Winthrop,
    Deer Island, Nut Island);
    MIDDLESEX COUNTY
    (Arlington, Belmont,
    Burlington, Cambridge,
    Everett, Malden, Medford,
    Melrose, Reading,
    Somerville, Stoneham,
    Wakefield, Winchester,
    Winthrop and Woburn only);
    NORFOLK COUNTY (Brookline,
    Dedham, and Milton only)....$ 46.20 29.41
```

.....

# LABO0022-009 12/01/2024

SUFFOLK COUNTY (Boston, Chelsea, Revere, Winthrop, Deer & Nut Islands); MIDDLESEX COUNTY (Arlington, Belmont, Burlington, Cambridge, Everett, Malden, Medford, Melrose, Reading, Somerville, Stoneham, Wakefield, Winchester, Winthrop, and Woburn only); NORFOLK COUNTY (Brookline, Dedham, and Milton only)

	Rate	es F	ringes
Laborers:			
GROUP	1\$ 46.	10	29.41
	2\$ 46.		29.41
	3\$ 46.		29.41
	4\$ 47.		29.41
	5\$ 46.		29.41
	6\$ 48.		29.41
GROUP	7\$ 27.	01	29.41

#### LABORERS CLASSIFICATIONS

# GROUP 1: Laborers; Carpenter Tenders

GROUP 2: Jackhammer operator; pavement breaker; asphalt raker carbide core drilling machine; chain saw operator; pipelayer; barco type jumping tampers; laser beam; concrete pump; mason tender; motorized mortar mixer; ride-on motorized buggy; fence and beam rail erector

GROUP 3: Air track, block paver; rammer; curb setter, hydraulic and similar self-powered drills

GROUP 4: Blaster; powderman

GROUP 5: Pre-cast floor and roof plank erector

GROUP 6: Asbestos removal laborers/haz-mat laborers

#### GROUP 7: Flaggers

-----

#### LAB00022-010 12/01/2024

Counties of BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL; DUKES; ESSEX; NANTUCKET; MIDDLESEX (with the exception of Arlington, Belmont, Burlington, Cambridge, Everett, Malden, Medford, Melrose, Reading, Somerville, Stoneham, Wakfield, Winchester, Winthrop and Woburn); NORFOLK (with the exception of Brookline, Dedham and Milton)

	Rates	Fringes
Laborers:		
GROUP 1	\$ 38.95	29.41
GROUP 2	\$ 39.20	29.41
GROUP 3	\$ 39.70	29.41
GROUP 4	\$ 39.95	29.41
GROUP 5	\$ 39.70	29.41
GROUP 6	\$ 40.95	29.41

#### LABORERS CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Laborers; Carpenter Tenders

GROUP 2: Jackhammer operator; pavement breaker; asphalt raker carbide core drilling machine; chain saw operator; pipelayer; barco type jumping tampers; laser beam; concrete pump; mason tender; motorized mortar mixer; ride-on motorized buggy; fence and beam rail erector

GROUP 3: Air track, block paver; hammer; curb setter, hydraulic and similar self-powered drills

GROUP 4: Blaster; powderman

GROUP 5: Pre-cast floor and roof plank erector

GROUP 6: Asbestos removal laborers/haz-mat laborers

LAB01421-004 12/01/2021

BARNSTABLE, BRISTOL, DUKES, ESSEX, MIDDLESEX, NANTUCKET NORFOLK AND SUFFOLK COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Laborers: (Wrecking)		
Group 1	\$ 41.33	27.37
Group 2	\$ 42.08	27.37
Group 3	\$ 42.33	27.37
Group 4	\$ 37.33	27.37
Group 5	\$ 40.43	27.37
Group 6	\$ 41.33	27.37

Group 1: Adzeman, Wrecking Laborer.

Group 2: Burners, Jackhammers.

Group 3: Small Backhoes, Loaders on tracks, Bobcat Type

Loaders, Hydraulic ""Brock"" Ty Cutting Saws. Group 4: Yardman (Salvage Yard O Group 5: Yardman, Burners, Sawye Group 6: Asbestos, Lead Paint, To	nly). rs.	
PAIN0011-007 06/01/2024		
BARNSTABLE, BRISTOL, DUKES, AND I	NANTUCKET COUNT	IES
	Rates	Fringes
GLAZIER	.\$ 41.63	25.80
FOOTNOTE:  A. PAID HOLIDAY: LABOR DAY (propart of the week prior to Labor week after Labor Day)		
PAIN0035-004 07/01/2024		
BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL; ESSEX; NANTO REMAINDER OF NORFOLK; MIDDLESEX		
	Rates	Fringes
PAINTER  NEW CONSTRUCTION:  Brush, Taper	.\$ 47.66 .\$ 44.32	36.00 36.00 36.00 36.00
MIDDLESEX (Cambridge, Everett, Ma SUFFOLK COUNTY (Boston, Chelsea)		
	Rates	Fringes
PAINTER  NEW CONSTRUCTION:  Brush, Taper	.\$ 47.66 .\$ 44.32	36.00 36.00 36.00 36.00
ESSEX; MIDDLESEX; NORFOLK; SUFFO	LK	
	Rates	Fringes
GLAZIER	.\$ 46.26	36.00
PLAS0534-001 07/01/2024		

ESSEX; MIDDLESEX; NORFOLK AND SUFFOLK COUNTY

Rates Fringes

CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER...\$ 49.19

40.86

PLAS0534-004 07/01/2024

MIDDLESEX; NORFOLK AND SUFFOLK COUNTIES

Rates

Fringes

PLASTERER.....\$ 49.19

40.86

PLUM0004-001 09/01/2024

MIDDLESEX (Ashby, Ayer-West of Greenville branch of Boston and Maine Railroad, Ft. Devens, Groton, Shirley, Townsend)

Rates Fringes

Plumbers and Pipefitters......\$ 55.00 28.77

PLUM0012-005 09/01/2024

ESSEX (Ames, Andover, Beverly, Boxford, Byfield, Danvers, Essex, Georgetown, Gloucester, Groveland, Hamilton, Haverhill, Ipswich, Lawrence, Manchester, Marblehead, Merrimac, Methuem, Middleton, Newbury, Newburyport, North Andover, Peabody, Rockport, Rowley, Salem, Salisbury, Topsfield, Wenham, West Newbury)

Rates Fringes

PLUMBER.....\$ 69.04 35.53

PLUM0012-007 09/01/2024

ESSEX (Lynn, Lynnfield, Nahant, Saugus, and Swampscott); MIDDLESEX (Acton, Arlington, Ashford, Ayer-except west of Greenville Branch of Boston & Maine Rail Road, Bedford, Belmont, Billerica, Boxboro, Burlington, Cambridge, Carlise, Chelmsford, Concord, Dracut, Dunstable, Everett, Framingham, Hudson, Holliiston, Hopkinton, Lexington, Lincoln, Littleton, Lowell, Malden, Marlboro, Maynard, Medford, Melrose, Natick, Newton, North Reading, Pepperell, Reading, Sherborn, Somerville, Stoneham, Stow, Sudbury, Tewksbury, Tyngsboro, Wakefield, Watham, Watertown, Wayland, Westford, Wilmington, Winchester and Woburn), NORFOLK (Bellingham, Braintree, Brookline, Canton, Cohasset, Dedham, Dover, Foxboro, Franklin, Medford, Medway, Millis, Milton, Needham, Norfolk, Norwood, Plainville, Quincy, Sharon, Walpole, Wellesley, Westwood, Weymouth and Wrentham); PLYMOUTH (Hingham, Hull, Scituate); SUFFOLK; WORCESTER (Hopedale and Southboro)

Rates

Fringes

PLUMBER.....\$ 69.04

35.53

PLUM0051-004 08/26/2024

BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL; DUKES; NANTUCKET; AND NORFOLK (Avon, Holbrook, Randolph, Stoughton) COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

Plumbers and Pipefitters......\$ 52.49 33.60

PLUM0537-005 09/01/2023

ESSEX (Ames, Andover, Beverly, Boxford, Byfield, Danvers, Essex, Georgetown, Gloucester, Groveland, Hamilton, Haverhill, Ipswich, Lawrence, Lynn, Lynnfield, Manchester, Marblehead, Merrimac, Methuem, Middleton, Nahant, Newbury, Newburyport, North Andover, Peabody, Rockport, Rowley, Salem, Salisbury, Saugus, Swampscott, Topsfield, Wenham, West Newbury); MIDDLESEX (Acton, Arlington, Ashford, Ayer-except west of Greenville Branch of Boston & Maine Rail Road, Bedford, Belmont, Billerica, Boxboro, Burlington, Cambridge, Carlise, Chelmsford, Concord, Dracut, Dunstable, Everett, Framingham, Hudson, Holliiston, Hopkinton, Lexington, Lincoln, Littleton, Lowell, Malden, Marlboro, Maynard, Medford, Melrose, Natick, Newton, North Reading, Pepperell, Reading, Sherborn, Somerville, Stoneham, Stow, Sudbury, Tewksbury, Tyngsboro, Wakefield, Watham, Watertown, Wayland, Westford, Wilmington, Winchester and Woburn), NORFOLK (Bellingham, Braintree, Brookline, Canton, Cohasset, Dedham, Dover, Foxboro, Franklin, Medford, Medway, Millis, Milton, Needham, Norfolk, Norwood, Plainville, Quincy, Sharon, Walpole, Wellesley, Westwood, Weymouth and Wrentham); PLYMOUTH (Hingham, Hull, Scituate); SUFFOLK; WORCHESTER (Hopedale and Southboro)

Rates Fringes

PIPEFITTER.....\$ 63.48 36.67

ROOF0033-001 08/01/2024

KUUF0033-001 08/01/2024

Rates Fringes

Roofers:

All Tear-off and/or removal of any types of roofing and all spudding, sweeping, vacuuming and/or cleanup of any and all areas of any type where a roof is to be relaid.

roof is to be relaid......\$ 51.03 35.38

SFMA0550-001 10/01/2024

BRISTOL (Portion within 35 mile radius from Boston City Hall; ESSEX; MIDDLESEX (Except Ashby, Townsend, and portions of Pepperell and Shirley beyond 35 mile radius from Boston City Hall); NORFOLK; PLYMOUTH (Portion within 35 mile radius of Boston City Hall); SUFFOLK

Rates Fringes

SPRINKLER FITTER...... \$ 70.34 36.67

a. PAID HOLIDAYS: Memorial Day, July 4th, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day, provided the employee has been in the employment of a contractor 20 working days prior to any such paid holiday.

-----

SFMA0550-002 10/01/2024

BRISTOL (Seekonk, Swansea, and Somerset)

Rates Fringes

SPRINKLER FITTER..... \$ 63.31

36.67

a. PAID HOLIDAYS: Memorial Day, July 4th, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day, provided the employee has been in the employment of a contractor 20 working days prior to any such paid holiday.

-----

SFMA0669-001 04/01/2024

BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL (Beyond 35 mile radius of Boston City Hall); DUKES; MIDDLESEX (Ashby, Townsend, portions of Pepperell and Shirley beyond 35 mile radius of Boston City Hall); NANTUCKET; PLYMOUTH (Beyond 35 mile radius of Boston City Hall)

Rates Fringes

SPRINKLER FITTER......\$ 49.70 29.16

SHEE0017-003 08/01/2024

BRISTOL (Attleboro, Berkley, Easton, Mansfield, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynham, Taunton); ESSEX; MIDDLESEX; NORFOLK; PLYMOUTH (except except Marion, Mattapoisett, Rochester, Wareham); SUFFOLK

	Rates	Fringes
Sheet metal worker	.\$ 57.94	47.67
SHEE0017-007 08/01/2024		

BARNSTABLE; BRISTOL (Acushnet, Assonet, Dartmouth, Dighton, Fairhaven, Fall River, Freetown, New Bedford, Rehoboth, Seeekonk, Somerset, Swansea, Westport); DUKES; AND NANTUCKET

	Rates	Fringes
Sheet metal worker	•	47.67

TEAM0379-001 06/01/2024

	Rates	Fringes
Truck drivers:		
Group 1	\$ 39.78	35.24+a+b
Group 2	\$ 39.95	35.24+a+b
Group 3	\$ 40.02	35.24+a+b
Group 4		35.24+a+b
Group 5		35.24+a+b
Group 6	\$ 40.53	35.24+a+b
Group 7	\$ 40.82	35.24+a+b

POWER TRUCKS \$.25 DIFFERENTIAL BY AXLE
TUNNEL WORK (UNDERGROUND ONLY) \$.40 DIFFERENTIAL BY AXLE

#### TRUCK DRIVERS CLASSIFICATIONS

- Group 1: Station wagons; panel trucks; and pickup trucks
- Group 2: Two axle equipment; & forklift operator
- Group 3: Three axle equipment and tireman
- Group 4: Four and Five Axle equipment
  - Group 5: Specialized earth moving equipment under 35 tons other than conventional type trucks; low bed; vachual; mechanics, paving restoration equipment
- Group 6: Specialized earth moving equipment over 35 tons
  - Group 7: Trailers for earth moving equipment (double hookup)

#### FOOTNOTES:

- A. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day, Washington's Birthday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Patriot's Day, Columbus Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day
- B. PAID VACATION: Employees with 4 months to 1 year of service receive 1/2 day's pay per month; 1 week vacation for 1 5 years of service; 2 weeks vacation for 5 10 years of service; and 3 weeks vacation for more than 10 years of service

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at

https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/government-contracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (iii)).

-----

The body of each wage determination lists the classifications and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the type(s) of construction and geographic area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order under rate identifiers indicating whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate), a survey rate, a weighted union average rate, a state adopted rate, or a supplemental classification rate.

#### Union Rate Identifiers

A four-letter identifier beginning with characters other than ""SU"", ""UAVG"", ?SA?, or ?SC? denotes that a union rate was prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2024. PLUM is an identifier of the union whose collectively bargained rate prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. The date, 07/01/2024 in the example, is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all changes over time that are reported to WHD in the rates in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing the classification.

#### Union Average Rate Identifiers

The UAVG identifier indicates that no single rate prevailed for those classifications, but that 100% of the data reported for the classifications reflected union rates. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 01/01/2024. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the State of Ohio. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. The date, 01/01/2024 in the example, indicates the date the wage determination was updated to reflect the most current union average rate.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January, to reflect a weighted average of the current rates in the collective bargaining agreements on which the rate is based.

#### Survey Rate Identifiers

The ""SU"" identifier indicates that either a single non-union rate prevailed (as defined in 29 CFR 1.2) for this classification in the survey or that the rate was derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As a weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SUFL2022-007 6/27/2024. SU indicates the rate is a single non-union prevailing rate or a weighted average of survey data for that classification. FL indicates the State of Florida. 2022 is the year of the survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. The date, 6/27/2024 in the example, indicates the survey completion date

for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

?SU? wage rates typically remain in effect until a new survey is conducted. However, the Wage and Hour Division (WHD) has the discretion to update such rates under 29 CFR 1.6(c)(1).

State Adopted Rate Identifiers

The ""SA"" identifier indicates that the classifications and prevailing wage rates set by a state (or local) government were adopted under 29 C.F.R 1.3(g)-(h). Example: SAME2023-007 01/03/2024. SA reflects that the rates are state adopted. ME refers to the State of Maine. 2023 is the year during which the state completed the survey on which the listed classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. The date, 01/03/2024 in the example, reflects the date on which the classifications and rates under the ?SA? identifier took effect under state law in the state from which the rates were adopted.

.....

#### WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

1) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:

- a) a survey underlying a wage determination
- b) an existing published wage determination
- c) an initial WHD letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- d) an initial conformance (additional classification and rate) determination

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be directed to the WHD Branch of Wage Surveys. Requests can be submitted via email to davisbaconinfo@dol.gov or by mail to:

Branch of Wage Surveys
Wage and Hour Division
U.S. Department of Labor
200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.
Washington, DC 20210

Regarding any other wage determination matter such as conformance decisions, requests for initial decisions should be directed to the WHD Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Requests can be submitted via email to BCWD-Office@dol.gov or by mail to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2) If an initial decision has been issued, then any interested party (those affected by the action) that disagrees with the decision can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Requests for review and reconsideration can be submitted via email to dba.reconsideration@dol.gov or by mail to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210.

END OF GENERAL DECISION"



# THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF LABOR AND WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT OF LABOR STANDARDS

# **Prevailing Wage Rates**

As determined by the Director under the provisions of the Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 149, Sections 26 to 27H

LAUREN JONES Secretary

MICHAEL FLANAGAN
Director

KIM DRISCOLL Lt. Governor

Awarding Authority:

Lt. Governor

City of Attleboro

Contract Number: 10 City/Town: MANSFIELD

Description of Work: The Work of this Contract generally consists of the construction of a 2.0 million gallon per day (mgd) water

treatment plant (WTP) for the existing surface water supply.

**Job Location:** 250 Balcom Street Mansfield MA

#### Information about Prevailing Wage Schedules for Awarding Authorities and Contractors

- The wage rates will remain in effect for the duration of the project, except in the case of multi-year public construction projects. For construction projects lasting longer than one year, awarding authorities must request an updated wage schedule no later than two weeks before the anniversary of the date the contract was executed by the awarding authority and the general contractor. For multi-year CM AT RISK projects, the awarding authority must request an annual update no later than two weeks before the anniversary date, determined as the earlier of: (a) the execution date of the GMP Amendment, or (b) the execution date of the first amendment to permit procurement of construction services. The updated wage schedule must be provided to all contractors, including general and sub-contractors, working on the construction project.
- This annual update requirement is generally not applicable to 27F "rental of equipment" contracts. For such contracts, the prevailing wage rates issued by DLS shall remain in effect for the duration of the contract term. However, if the prevailing wage rate sheet issued does not contain wage rates for each year covered by the contract term, the Awarding Authority must request updated rate sheets from DLS and provide them to the contractor to ensure the correct rates are being paid throughout the duration of the contract. Additionally, if an Awarding Authority exercises an option to renew or extend the contract term, they must request updated rate sheets form DLS and provide them to the contractor.
- This wage schedule applies only to the specific project referenced at the top of this page and uniquely identified by the "Wage Request Number" on all pages of this schedule.
- An Awarding Authority must request an updated wage schedule if it has not opened bids or selected a contractor within 90 days of the date of issuance of the wage schedule. For CM AT RISK projects (bid pursuant to G.L. c.149A), the earlier of: (a) the execution date of the GMP Amendment, or (b) the bid for the first construction scope of work must be within 90-days of the wage schedule issuance date.
- The wage schedule shall be incorporated in any advertisement or call for bids for the project as required by M.G.L. c. 149, § 27. The wage schedule shall be made a part of the contract awarded for the project. The wage schedule must be posted in a conspicuous place at the work site for the life of the project in accordance with M.G.L. c. 149 § 27. The wages listed on the wage schedule must be paid to employees performing construction work on the project whether they are employed by the prime contractor, a filed sub-bidder, or a sub-contractor.
- Apprentices working on the project are required to be registered with the Massachusetts Division of Apprentice Standards (DAS). Apprentices must keep their apprentice identification card on their persons during all work hours on the project. An apprentice registered with DAS may be paid the lower apprentice wage rate at the applicable step as provided on the prevailing wage schedule. Any apprentice not registered with DAS regardless of whether they are registered with another federal, state, local, or private agency must be paid the journeyworker's rate.
- Every contractor or subcontractor working on the construction project must submit weekly payroll reports and a Statement of Compliance directly to the awarding authority by mail or email and keep them on file for three years. Each weekly payroll report must contain: the employee's name, address, occupational classification, hours worked, and wages paid. Do not submit weekly payroll reports to DLS. For a sample payroll reporting form go to http://www.mass.gov/dols/pw.
- Contractors with questions about the wage rates or classifications included on the wage schedule have an affirmative obligation to inquire with DLS at (617) 626-6953.
- Contractors must obtain the wage schedules from awarding authorities. Failure of a contractor or subcontractor to pay the prevailing wage rates listed on the wage schedule to all employees who perform construction work on the project is a violation of the law and subjects the contractor or subcontractor to civil and criminal penalties.
- Employees not receiving the prevailing wage rate set forth on the wage schedule may file a complaint with the Fair Labor Division of the office of the Attorney General at (617) 727-3465.

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
Construction					p.v.j ment	
(2 AXLE) DRIVER - EQUIPMENT TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B	01/01/2025	\$39.95	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$75.69
TEAMSTERS JOHN COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B	06/01/2025	\$40.95	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$76.69
	12/01/2025	\$40.95	\$15.57	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.30
	01/01/2026	\$40.95	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.90
	06/01/2026	\$41.95	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.90
	12/01/2026	\$41.95	\$16.17	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$81.64
	01/01/2027	\$41.95	\$16.77	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.24
(3 AXLE) DRIVER - EQUIPMENT	01/01/2025	\$40.02	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$75.76
TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B	06/01/2025	\$41.02	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$76.76
	12/01/2025	\$41.02	\$15.57	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.37
	01/01/2026	\$41.02	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.97
	06/01/2026	\$42.02	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.97
	12/01/2026	\$42.02	\$16.17	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$81.71
	01/01/2027	\$42.02	\$16.77	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.31
(4 & 5 AXLE) DRIVER - EQUIPMENT	01/01/2025	\$40.14	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$75.88
TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B	06/01/2025	\$41.14	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$76.88
	12/01/2025	\$41.14	\$15.57	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.49
	01/01/2026	\$41.14	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.09
	06/01/2026	\$42.14	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$80.09
	12/01/2026	\$42.14	\$16.17	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$81.83
	01/01/2027	\$42.14	\$16.77	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.43
ADS/SUBMERSIBLE PILOT PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)	01/01/2024	\$117.16	\$10.08	\$24.29	\$0.00	\$151.53
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PILE DRIVER"						
AIR TRACK OPERATOR	12/01/2024	\$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.96
LABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$42.00	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.35
	12/01/2025	\$43.38	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.73
	06/01/2026	\$44.82	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.17
	12/01/2026	\$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.61
	06/01/2027	\$47.71	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.06
	12/01/2027	\$49.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.51
	06/01/2028	\$50.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.01
	12/01/2028	\$52.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.51
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
AIR TRACK OPERATOR (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.06
LABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	06/01/2025	\$42.00	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$69.45
	12/01/2025	\$43.38	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.83
		¢44.03	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$72.27
	06/01/2026	\$44.82	\$9.03			
	06/01/2026 12/01/2026	\$44.82 \$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.71
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)						\$73.71
ASBESTOS WORKER (PIPES & TANKS)						\$73.71 \$68.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)  ASBESTOS WORKER (PIPES & TANKS)  HEAT & FROST INSULATORS LOCAL 6 (SOUTHERN MASS)	12/01/2026	\$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	

 Issue Date:
 01/21/2025
 Wage Request Number:
 20250120-002
 Page 2 of 38

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
ASPHALT RAKER LABORERS - ZONE 2	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
LABORERS - ZOIVE 2	06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
	06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
	06/01/2027	\$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
	12/01/2027	\$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
	06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
	12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
ASPHALT RAKER (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)  LABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$67.56
ENDORERS - 2018 2 (HERY I & HIGHWII)	06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.95
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.33
	06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$71.77
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.21
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)						
ASPHALT/CONCRETE/CRUSHER PLANT-ON SITE  OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	12/01/2024	\$57.03	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.08
	06/01/2025	\$58.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$90.38
	12/01/2025	\$59.78	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.83
	06/01/2026	\$61.08	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.13
	12/01/2026	\$62.53	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$94.58
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
BACKHOE/FRONT-END LOADER  OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	12/01/2024	\$57.03	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.08
	06/01/2025	\$58.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$90.38
	12/01/2025	\$59.78	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.83
	06/01/2026	\$61.08	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.13
The state of the s	12/01/2026	\$62.53	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$94.58
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
BARCO-TYPE JUMPING TAMPER LABORERS - ZONE 2	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
	06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
	06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
	06/01/2027	\$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
	12/01/2027	\$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
	06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
	12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						

 Issue Date:
 01/21/2025
 Wage Request Number:
 20250120-002
 Page 3 of 38

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
BLOCK PAVER, RAMMER / CURB SETTER	12/01/2024	\$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.96
LABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$42.00	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.35
	12/01/2025	\$43.38	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.73
	06/01/2026	\$44.82	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.17
	12/01/2026	\$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.61
	06/01/2027	\$47.71	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.06
	12/01/2027	\$49.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.51
	06/01/2028	\$50.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.01
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2028	\$52.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.51
BLOCK PAVER, RAMMER / CURB SETTER (HEAVY &	12/01/2024	\$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.06
HIGHWAY)  LABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	06/01/2025	\$42.00	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$69.45
EBOARIO 2018 2 (IEBN 1 CHIOINNII)	12/01/2025	\$43.38	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.83
	06/01/2026	\$44.82	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$72.27
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)	12/01/2026	\$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.71
BOILER MAKER BOILERMAKERS LOCAL 29	01/01/2024	\$48.12	\$7.07	\$20.60	\$0.00	\$75.79

<b>Apprentice</b> - BOILERMAKER - Local 29						
Effective Date - 01/01/2024 Step percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
1 65	\$31.28	\$7.07	\$13.22	\$0.00	\$51.57	
2 65	\$31.28	\$7.07	\$13.22	\$0.00	\$51.57	
3 70	\$33.68	\$7.07	\$14.23	\$0.00	\$54.98	
4 75	\$36.09	\$7.07	\$15.24	\$0.00	\$58.40	
5 80	\$38.50	\$7.07	\$16.25	\$0.00	\$61.82	
6 85	\$40.90	\$7.07	\$17.28	\$0.00	\$65.25	
7 90	\$43.31	\$7.07	\$18.28	\$0.00	\$68.66	
8 95	\$45.71	\$7.07	\$19.32	\$0.00	\$72.10	
Notes:						
İ					i	
Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:4						
BRICK/STONE/ARTIFICIAL MASONRY (INCL. MASONR	Y 08/01/2024	4 \$62.36	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$96.75
WATERPROOFING) BRICKLAYERS LOCAL 3 (FOXBORO)	02/01/2025	\$63.66	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$98.05
	08/01/2025	\$65.81	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$100.20
	02/01/2026	\$67.16	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$101.55
	08/01/2026	\$69.36	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$103.75
	02/01/2027	7 \$70.76	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$105.15

 Issue Date:
 01/21/2025
 Wage Request Number:
 20250120-002
 Page 4 of 38

Pension

**Total Rate** 

		ntice - BRICK/PLASTER/CEMENT	i MASON - Locai 3 Foxbor	9				
		ive Date - 08/01/2024	Ammontina Daga Waga	II og løb	Domaion	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	Step 1	percent	Apprentice Base Wage		Pension			
	2	50	\$31.18	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$65.57	
		60	\$37.42	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$71.81	
	3	70	\$43.65	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$78.04	
	4	80	\$49.89	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$84.28	
	5	90	\$56.12	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$90.51	
		ive Date - 02/01/2025				Supplemental		
	Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage		Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50	\$31.83	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$66.22	
	2	60	\$38.20	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$72.59	
	3	70	\$44.56	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$78.95	
	4	80	\$50.93	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$85.32	
	5	90	\$57.29	\$11.49	\$22.90	\$0.00	\$91.68	
	Notes:	-						
	Annra	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:5						
HILL DOZED		ER/SCRAPER	10/01/000			Ø1 C 70	Φ0.00	<b>***</b>
PERATING ENG			12/01/2024			\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
			06/01/2025			\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
			12/01/2025			\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
			06/01/2026			\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45
For apprentice	e rates see '	"Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	5 \$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
		PINNING BOTTOM MAN	12/01/2024	\$48.10	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$75.97
ABORERS - FOU	NDATION	AND MARINE	06/01/2025			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$77.47
			12/01/2025			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$78.97
			06/01/2026			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$80.52
			12/01/2026			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$82.02
For apprentice	e rates see '	"Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2020	) \$3 <del>4</del> .12	\$7.03	Ψ10.22	ψ0.00	\$62.02
		INNING LABORER	12/01/2024	\$46.95	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$74.82
ABORERS - FOU	NDATION	AND MARINE	06/01/2025	5 \$48.45	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$76.32
			12/01/2025	\$49.95	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$77.82
			06/01/2026	5 \$51.50	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$79.37
			12/01/2026	\$53.00	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$80.87
For apprentice	e rates see '	"Apprentice- LABORER"						
		INNING TOP MAN	12/01/2024	\$47.28	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$75.15
ABORERS - FOU	NDATION	AND WARINE	06/01/2025	\$48.78	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$76.65
			12/01/2025	\$50.28	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$78.15
			06/01/2026	\$51.83	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$79.70
		II	12/01/2026	\$53.33	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$81.20
For apprentice	e rates see '	"Apprentice- LABORER"						

Classification	<b>Effective Date</b>	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
CARBIDE CORE DRILL OPERATOR	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
LABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
	06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
	06/01/2027	\$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
	12/01/2027	\$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
	06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
	12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
CARPENTER	09/01/2024	\$48.37	\$9.83	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$78.17
CARPENTERS - ZONE 2 (Eastern Massachusetts)	03/01/2025	\$49.62	\$9.83	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$79.42
	09/01/2025	\$50.87	\$9.83	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$80.67
	03/01/2026	\$52.12	\$9.83	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$81.92
	09/01/2026	\$53.37	\$9.83	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$83.17
	03/01/2027	\$54.62	\$9.83	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$84.42

**Apprentice -** CARPENTER - Zone 2 Eastern MA

<b>Effective Date -</b>		09/01/2024				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	45		\$21.77	\$9.83	\$1.73	\$0.00	\$33.33	
2	45		\$21.77	\$9.83	\$1.73	\$0.00	\$33.33	
3	55		\$26.60	\$9.83	\$3.40	\$0.00	\$39.83	
4	55		\$26.60	\$9.83	\$3.40	\$0.00	\$39.83	
5	70		\$33.86	\$9.83	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$60.20	
6	70		\$33.86	\$9.83	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$60.20	
7	80		\$38.70	\$9.83	\$18.24	\$0.00	\$66.77	
8	80		\$38.70	\$9.83	\$18.24	\$0.00	\$66.77	
Effecti	ve Date -	03/01/2025				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	45		\$22.33	\$9.83	\$1.73	\$0.00	\$33.89	
2	45		\$22.33	\$9.83	\$1.73	\$0.00	\$33.89	
3	55		\$27.29	\$9.83	\$3.40	\$0.00	\$40.52	
4	55		\$27.29	\$9.83	\$3.40	\$0.00	\$40.52	
5	70		\$34.73	\$9.83	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$61.07	
6	70		\$34.73	\$9.83	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$61.07	
7	80		\$39.70	\$9.83	\$18.24	\$0.00	\$67.77	
8	80		\$39.70	\$9.83	\$18.24	\$0.00	\$67.77	

Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:5

Issue Date: 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 6 of 38

10/01/2024	\$26.65	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$38.47
10/01/2025	\$27.75	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$39.57
10/01/2026	\$28.85	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$40.67
\$15.99 \$15.99 \$17.32 \$18.66 \$19.99 \$21.32	\$7.02 \$7.02 \$7.02 \$7.02 \$7.02 \$7.02	Pension \$0.00 \$0.00 \$1.00 \$1.00 \$4.80	Supplemental Unemployment \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$23.01 \$23.01 \$25.34 \$26.68 \$31.81 \$33.14	
\$22.65	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$34.47	
\$23.99	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$35.81	
Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
\$16.65	\$7.02	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$23.67	
\$16.65	\$7.02	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$23.67	
\$18.04	\$7.02	\$1.00	\$0.00	\$26.06	
\$19.43	\$7.02	\$1.00	\$0.00	\$27.45	
\$20.81	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$32.63	
\$22.20	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$34.02	
\$23.59	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$35.41	
\$24.98	\$7.02	\$4.80	\$0.00	\$36.80	
	10/01/2025 10/01/2026 ) - Zone 3  Apprentice Base Wage  \$15.99 \$15.99 \$17.32 \$18.66 \$19.99 \$21.32 \$22.65 \$23.99  Apprentice Base Wage  \$16.65 \$18.04 \$19.43 \$20.81 \$22.20 \$23.59	10/01/2026 \$28.85  Apprentice Base Wage Health  \$15.99 \$7.02 \$15.99 \$7.02 \$17.32 \$7.02 \$18.66 \$7.02 \$19.99 \$7.02 \$21.32 \$7.02 \$21.32 \$7.02 \$22.65 \$7.02 \$23.99 \$7.02  Apprentice Base Wage Health  \$16.65 \$7.02 \$18.04 \$7.02 \$19.43 \$7.02 \$20.81 \$7.02 \$22.20 \$7.02 \$23.59 \$7.02	10/01/2025   \$27.75   \$7.02     10/01/2026   \$28.85   \$7.02	10/01/2025   \$27.75   \$7.02   \$4.80	10/01/2025   \$27.75   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00     10/01/2026   \$28.85   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00     23.01     \$15.99   \$7.02   \$0.00   \$0.00   \$23.01     \$15.99   \$7.02   \$0.00   \$0.00   \$23.01     \$15.99   \$7.02   \$0.00   \$0.00   \$23.01     \$17.32   \$7.02   \$1.00   \$0.00   \$25.34     \$18.66   \$7.02   \$1.00   \$0.00   \$31.81     \$21.32   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.14     \$22.65   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.447     \$23.99   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$35.81    Apprentice Base Wage   Health   Pension   Unemployment   Total Rate     \$16.65   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$35.81    Apprentice Base Wage   Health   Pension   Unemployment   Total Rate     \$16.65   \$7.02   \$0.00   \$0.00   \$23.67     \$16.65   \$7.02   \$0.00   \$0.00   \$23.67     \$18.04   \$7.02   \$1.00   \$0.00   \$23.67     \$19.43   \$7.02   \$1.00   \$0.00   \$27.45     \$20.81   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.63     \$22.20   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.63     \$22.20   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.40     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$7.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.59   \$37.02   \$4.80   \$0.00   \$33.41     \$33.50   \$33.41     \$33.50   \$33.41     \$33.50   \$33.41     \$33.50   \$33.41     \$33.50   \$33.41     \$33.50

Effective Date Base Wage

\$26.65

10/01/2024

Classification

CARPENTER WOOD FRAME

BRICKLAYERS LOCAL 3 (FOXBORO)

Supplemental

\$0.00

Unemployment

Pension

\$4.80

Health

\$7.02

**Total Rate** 

\$38.47

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 **Page 7 of 38** 

**Total Rate** 

For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"

DELEADER (BRIDGE)

PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2

Pension

-	•		//PLASTERING -	Foxboro					
	ffective Da ep perc		Appren	tice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total	Rate
1	50			\$24.60	\$13.35	\$16.43	\$0.00	\$:	54.38
2	60			\$29.51	\$13.35	\$19.21	\$1.80	\$6	63.87
3	65			\$31.97	\$13.35	\$20.21	\$1.80	\$6	67.33
4	70			\$34.43	\$13.35	\$21.21	\$1.80	\$	70.79
5	75			\$36.89	\$13.35	\$22.21	\$1.80	\$	74.25
6	80			\$39.35	\$13.35	\$23.21	\$1.80	\$	77.71
7	90			\$44.27	\$13.35	\$24.21	\$1.80	\$8	83.63
No	otes:								
	Step	s 3,4 are 500 hrs. All of	her steps are 1,000	) hrs.					
		to Journeyworker Rati	Name						
AIN SAW OPE ORERS - ZONE 2	RATOR			12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
OKEKS - ZONE 2				06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
				12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
				06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
				12/01/2026	\$45.70	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
				06/01/2027	\$47.2	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
				12/01/2027	\$48.60	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
				06/01/2028	\$50.10	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
For apprentice rates	s see "Apprer	ntice- LABORER"		12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
			IACHINES	12/01/2024	\$58.18	8 \$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$90.23
RATING ENGINEE	ERS LOCAL 4	!		06/01/2025	\$59.5	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.56
				12/01/2025	\$60.98	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.03
				06/01/2026	\$62.3	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$94.36
For apprentice rates	s see "Apprer	ntice- OPERATING ENGINER	ERS"	12/01/2026	\$63.79	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$95.84
MPRESSOR O				12/01/2024	\$36.6	7 \$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$68.73
RATING ENGINEE	ERS LOCAL 4	1							
				06/01/2026			\$16.50	\$0.00	\$71.38
							\$16.50	\$0.00	
		otice ODED ATING ENGINE		12/01/2026	\$40.28	\$15.55	\$10.50	φυ.υυ	\$72.33

20250120-002 **Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: Page 8 of 38

01/01/2025

\$58.46

\$9.95

\$23.95

\$0.00

\$92.36

		tice - PAINTER Local 35 - BRID e Date - 01/01/2025	GES/TANKS			Supplemental		
S	Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Tota	al Rate
	1	50	\$29.23	\$9.95	\$0.00	\$0.00		\$39.18
	2	55	\$32.15	\$9.95	\$6.66	\$0.00		\$48.76
3	3	60	\$35.08	\$9.95	\$7.26	\$0.00		\$52.29
4	4	65	\$38.00	\$9.95	\$7.87	\$0.00		\$55.82
:	5	70	\$40.92	\$9.95	\$20.32	\$0.00	•	\$71.19
(	6	75	\$43.85	\$9.95	\$20.93	\$0.00	•	\$74.73
,	7	80	\$46.77	\$9.95	\$21.53	\$0.00		\$78.25
:	8	90	\$52.61	\$9.95	\$22.74	\$0.00	(	\$85.30
   <b>N</b>	Notes:							
		Steps are 750 hrs.						
Ā	Appren	tice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1						
DEMO: ADZEMA ABORERS - ZONE 2			12/02/2024	\$47.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$75.05
ILONDAD - LONE 2			06/02/2025	\$48.50	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$76.55
			12/01/2025	\$50.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$78.05
			06/01/2026	\$51.55	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$79.60
			12/07/2026	\$53.05	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$81.10
			06/07/2027	\$54.65	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$82.70
			12/06/2027	\$56.25	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$84.30
			06/05/2028	\$57.93	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$85.98
For apprentice rat	tes see "A	apprentice- LABORER"	12/04/2028	\$59.60	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$87.65
		ADER/HAMMER OPERATOR	12/02/2024	\$48.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$76.05
ABORERS - ZONE 2			06/02/2025		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$77.55
			12/01/2025		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$79.05
			06/01/2026		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$80.60
			12/07/2026		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$82.10
			06/07/2027		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$83.70
			12/06/2027		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$85.30
			06/05/2028	\$58.93	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$86.98
			12/04/2028	\$60.60	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$88.65
		pprentice- LABORER"						
DEMO: BURNEF ABORERS - ZONE 2			12/02/2024	\$47.75	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$75.80
OILLIO - LOIVE 2			06/02/2025	\$49.25	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$77.30
			12/01/2025	\$50.75	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$78.80
			06/01/2026	\$52.30	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$80.35
			12/07/2026		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$81.85
			06/07/2027	\$55.40	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$83.45
			12/06/2027		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$85.05
			06/05/2028		\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$86.73
			12/04/2028	\$60.35	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$88.40
sue Date: 01/								Page 0 of

Classification  For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
DEMO: CONCRETE CUTTER/SAWYER	12/02/2024	\$48.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$76.05
LABORERS - ZONE 2	06/02/2025	\$49.50	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$77.55
	12/01/2025	\$51.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$79.05
	06/01/2026	\$52.55	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$80.60
	12/07/2026	\$54.05	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$82.10
	06/07/2027	\$55.65	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$83.70
	12/06/2027	\$57.25	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$85.30
	06/05/2028	\$58.93	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$86.98
	12/04/2028	\$60.60	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$88.65
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
DEMO: JACKHAMMER OPERATOR  LABORERS - ZONE 2	12/02/2024	\$47.75	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$75.80
	06/02/2025	\$49.25	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$77.30
	12/01/2025	\$50.75	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$78.80
	06/01/2026	\$52.30	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$80.35
	12/07/2026	\$53.80	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$81.85
	06/07/2027	\$55.40	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$83.45
	12/06/2027	\$57.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$85.05
	06/05/2028	\$58.68	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$86.73
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/04/2028	\$60.35	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$88.40
DEMO: WRECKING LABORER	12/02/2024	\$47.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$75.05
LABORERS - ZONE 2	06/02/2025	\$48.50	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$76.55
	12/01/2025	\$50.00	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$78.05
	06/01/2026	\$51.55	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$79.60
	12/07/2026	\$53.05	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$81.10
	06/07/2027	\$54.65	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$82.70
	12/06/2027	\$56.25	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$84.30
	06/05/2028	\$57.93	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$85.98
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/04/2028	\$59.60	\$9.65	\$18.40	\$0.00	\$87.65
DIRECTIONAL DRILL MACHINE OPERATOR	12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
	12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
	06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45
Construction of the Manager of the Open Atinic Engineers	12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"  DIVER	08/01/2024	\$78.11	\$10.08	\$21.66	\$0.00	\$109.85
PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)						
as of 8-1-24, Apprentices with diving licenses begin at second year. % of Diver wage 70/80/90 2A \$69.83, 3A \$91.79,4A \$102.14 Total Rate						
DIVER TENDER PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)	08/01/2024	\$55.79	\$10.08	\$24.29	\$0.00	\$90.16
as of 8-1-24, Apprentices with diving licenses begin at second year. % of Piledriver wage 70/80/90 2A \$54.20, 3A \$73.93,4A \$82.05 Total Rate						
DIVER TENDER (EFFLUENT) PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)	08/01/2024	\$83.69	\$10.08	\$24.29	\$0.00	\$118.06
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PILE DRIVER"						

Issue Date: 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 10 of 38

Classification		Effective Da	te Base Wage	Health		Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rat
DIVER/SLURRY (EFF PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZO		08/01/2024	\$117.16	\$10.08	\$24.29	\$0.00	\$151.53
	"Apprentice- PILE DRIVER"						
	ATOR (Construction)	07/01/2020	\$26.77	\$6.67	\$3.93	\$0.16	\$37.53
RAWBRIDGE - SEIU LOCA		07/01/2020	\$20.77	\$0.07	ψ3.73	ψ0.10	φ37.33
ELECTRICIAN		09/01/2024	\$50.02	\$12.00	\$17.72	\$0.00	\$79.74
LECTRICIANS LOCAL 223		09/01/2025	\$52.25	\$12.25	\$18.61	\$0.00	\$83.11
		09/01/2026	\$54.72	\$12.50	\$19.56	\$0.00	\$86.78
	entice - ELECTRICIAN - Local 223						
	ive Date - 09/01/2024				G 1 41		
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment		
1	40	\$20.01	\$12.00	\$0.60	\$0.00	\$32.61	
2	45	\$22.51	\$12.00	\$0.68	\$0.00	\$35.19	
3	50	\$25.01	\$12.00	\$0.75	\$0.00	\$37.76	
4	55	\$27.51	\$12.00	\$8.59	\$0.00	\$48.10	
5	60	\$30.01	\$12.00	\$9.15	\$0.00	\$51.16	
6	65	\$32.51	\$12.00	\$9.74	\$0.00	\$54.25	
7	70	\$35.01	\$12.00	\$10.30	\$0.00	\$57.31	
8	75	\$37.52	\$12.00	\$10.89	\$0.00	\$60.41	
Effect	ive Date - 09/01/2025				Supplemental		
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	40	\$20.90	\$12.25	\$0.63	\$0.00	\$33.78	
2	45	\$23.51	\$12.25	\$0.71	\$0.00	\$36.47	
3	50	\$26.13	\$12.25	\$0.78	\$0.00	\$39.16	
4	55	\$28.74	\$12.25	\$9.11	\$0.00	\$50.10	
5	60	\$31.35	\$12.25	\$9.71	\$0.00	\$53.31	
6	65	\$33.96	\$12.25	\$10.32	\$0.00		
7	70	\$36.58	\$12.25	\$10.91	\$0.00		
8	75	\$39.19	\$12.25	\$11.52	\$0.00	\$62.96	
Notes							
Annre	entice to Journeyworker Ratio:2:3***	k					

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 11 of 38

ELEVATOR CONSTRUCTORS LOCAL 4

		tice -	CONSTRUCTOR - Local 4 22				Supplemental		
S	tep	percent	Appren	tice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total R	ate
1	1	50		\$32.81	\$16.03	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$48.	.84
2	2	55		\$36.09	\$16.03	\$20.21	\$0.00	\$72.	.33
3	3	65		\$42.65	\$16.03	\$20.21	\$0.00	\$78.	.89
4	1	70		\$45.93	\$16.03	\$20.21	\$0.00	\$82.	.17
5	5	80		\$52.50	\$16.03	\$20.21	\$0.00	\$88.	.74
N	lotes:								¬
į		Steps 1-2 are 6 mos.;	Steps 3-5 are 1 year						İ
A	ppren	tice to Journeywork	er Ratio:1:1						
ELEVATOR CONSTRU				01/01/2022	2 \$45.93	\$16.03	\$20.21	\$0.00	\$82.17
For apprentice rate	es see "A	Apprentice - ELEVATOR C	ONSTRUCTOR"						
FENCE & GUARI LABORERS - ZONE 2 (		L ERECTOR (HEAV	Y & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$67.56
LABORERS - ZONE 2 (	(пеат і	& HIGHWAI)		06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.95
				12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.33
				06/01/2020	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$71.77
Ean annuantiae not	aa aaa !! /	Apprentice- LABORER (He	sarry and Highryan)	12/01/2020	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.21
		SON-BLDG,SITE,HV		11/01/202	Φ.5.1.770	Ø15 20	¢1.6.40		Ф02.40
OPERATING ENGINE			171144 1	11/01/2024			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$83.48
				05/01/2025		\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$84.92
				11/01/2025		\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$86.21
				05/01/2020			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$87.65
				11/01/2026			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$88.94
For apprentice rate	es see "A	Apprentice- OPERATING I	ENGINEERS"	05/01/2027	7 \$58.67	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$90.37
FIELD ENG.PART	ГҮ СН	IIEF-BLDG,SITE,HV	YY/HWY	11/01/2024	\$53.37	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$85.07
OPERATING ENGINE	ERS LO	CAL 4		05/01/2025			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$86.52
				11/01/2025			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$87.82
				05/01/2020			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$89.27
				11/01/2026			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$90.57
				05/01/2027			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$92.02
For apprentice rate	es see "A	Apprentice- OPERATING I	ENGINEERS"		\$00.5 <u>2</u>	<b>\$10.00</b>		*	ψ, 2.02
		ON-BLDG,SITE,HV	YY/HWY	11/01/2024	\$25.37	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$57.07
OPERATING ENGINE	ERS LO	CAL 4		05/01/2025	\$26.22	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$57.92
				11/01/2025	\$26.98	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$58.68
				05/01/2020	\$27.83	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$59.53
				11/01/2026	\$28.59	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$60.29
				05/01/2027	7 \$29.44	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$61.14
		Apprentice- OPERATING I	ENGINEERS"						
FIRE ALARM INS ELECTRICIANS LOCA		LER		09/01/2024	\$50.02	\$12.00	\$17.72	\$0.00	\$79.74
2000				09/01/2025	\$52.25	\$12.25	\$18.61	\$0.00	\$83.11
				09/01/2020	\$54.72	\$12.50	\$19.56	\$0.00	\$86.78
Issue Date: 01/2	21/202		Wage Request Number	er: 202501	20-002				Page 12 of 38

Classification  For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN"	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
FIRE ALARM REPAIR / MAINTENANCE	09/01/2024	\$42.52	\$12.00	\$15.30	\$0.00	\$69.82
/ COMMISSIONINGELECTRICIANS LOCAL 223	09/01/2025	\$44.41	\$12.25	\$16.09	\$0.00	\$72.75
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-TELECOMMUNICATIONS TECHNICIAN"	09/01/2026	\$46.51	\$12.50	\$16.93	\$0.00	\$75.94
FIREMAN (ASST. ENGINEER)	12/01/2024	\$45.96	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$78.01
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2025	\$47.02	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$79.07
	12/01/2025	\$48.19	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$80.24
	06/01/2026	\$49.25	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$81.30
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	\$50.43	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$82.48
FLAGGER & SIGNALER (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)  LABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$27.01	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$54.46
LABORERO - ZONE 2 (HEAVI & HIGHWAI)	06/01/2025	\$28.09	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$55.54
	12/01/2025	\$28.09	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$55.54
	06/01/2026	\$29.21	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$56.66
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)	12/01/2026	\$29.21	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$56.66
FLOORCOVERER	09/01/2024	\$56.23	\$8.83	\$20.27	\$0.00	\$85.33
FLOORCOVERERS LOCAL 2168 ZONE I	03/01/2025	\$57.73	\$8.83	\$20.27	\$0.00	\$86.83
	09/01/2025	\$59.23	\$8.83	\$20.27	\$0.00	\$88.33
	03/01/2026	\$60.73	\$8.83	\$20.27	\$0.00	\$89.83
	09/01/2026	\$62.23	\$8.83	\$20.27	\$0.00	\$91.33
	03/01/2027	\$63.73	\$8.83	\$20.27	\$0.00	\$92.83

 Issue Date:
 01/21/2025
 Wage Request Number:
 20250120-002
 Page 13 of 38

GLAZIERS LOCAL 1333

	Step	ve Date - 09/01/2024 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	45	\$25.30	\$8.83	\$1.76	\$0.00	\$35.89	
	2	45	\$25.30	\$8.83	\$1.76	\$0.00	\$35.89	
	3	55	\$30.93	\$8.83	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$43.28	
	4	55	\$30.93	\$8.83	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$43.28	
	5	70	\$39.36	\$8.83	\$16.75	\$0.00	\$64.94	
	6	70	\$39.36	\$8.83	\$16.75	\$0.00	\$64.94	
	7	80	\$44.98	\$8.83	\$18.51	\$0.00	\$72.32	
	8	80	\$44.98	\$8.83	\$18.51	\$0.00	\$72.32	
	Effecti Step	ve Date - 03/01/2025 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	45	\$25.98	\$8.83	\$1.76	\$0.00	\$36.57	
	2	45	\$25.98	\$8.83	\$1.76	\$0.00	\$36.57	
	3	55	\$31.75	\$8.83	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$44.10	
	4	55	\$31.75	\$8.83	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$44.10	
	5	70	\$40.41	\$8.83	\$16.75	\$0.00	\$65.99	
	6	70	\$40.41	\$8.83	\$16.75	\$0.00	\$65.99	
	7	80	\$46.18	\$8.83	\$18.51	\$0.00	\$73.52	
	8	80	\$46.18	\$8.83	\$18.51	\$0.00	\$73.52	
	Notes:	Steps are 750 hrs.						
	İ							
	Apprei	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1						
RK LIFT/CH			12/01/2024	\$57.03	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.08
RATING ENGI	NEEKS LC	CAL 4	06/01/2025	\$58.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$90.38
			12/01/2025	\$59.78	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.83
			06/01/2026	\$61.08	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.13
For apprentice	rates see ".	Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	\$62.53	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$94.58
		NG PLANT/HEATERS	12/01/2024	\$36.67	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$68.72
RATING ENGI	NEERS LC	CAL 4	06/01/2025	\$37.52	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$69.57
			12/01/2025	\$38.47	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$70.52
			06/01/2026	\$39.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$71.38
For apprentice	rates see ".	Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	\$40.28	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$72.33
		ANK/AIR BARRIER/INTERIOR	06/01/2020	\$39.18	\$10.80	\$10.45	\$0.00	\$60.43

Pension

App	rent	tice -	GLAZIER - Local 1333
To ee		ъ.	06/01/2020

Effecti	ve Date - 06/01/2020				Supplemental		
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	e
1	50	\$19.59	\$10.80	\$1.80	\$0.00	\$32.19	)
2	56	\$22.04	\$10.80	\$1.80	\$0.00	\$34.64	1
3	63	\$24.49	\$10.80	\$2.45	\$0.00	\$37.74	1
4	69	\$26.94	\$10.80	\$2.45	\$0.00	\$40.19	)
5	75	\$29.39	\$10.80	\$3.15	\$0.00	\$43.34	1
6	81	\$31.83	\$10.80	\$3.15	\$0.00	\$45.78	3
7	88	\$34.28	\$10.80	\$10.45	\$0.00	\$55.53	3
8	94	\$36.73	\$10.80	\$10.45	\$0.00	\$57.98	3
Notes:							
						į	
Appre	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:3						
	R/CRANES/GRADALLS	12/01/2024	4 \$57.03	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.08
OPERATING ENGINEERS LO	OCAL 4	06/01/2025	5 \$58.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$90.38
		12/01/2025	5 \$59.78	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.83
		06/01/2020	6 \$61.08	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.13
		12/01/2020	6 \$62.53	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$94.58

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 15 of 38 12/01/2024

06/01/2025

**Effective Date -**

percent

55

60

65

70

75

80

85

90

percent

55

60

65

70

75

80

85

90

**Effective Date -**

Step

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

Step

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

HVAC (DUCTWORK)

ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 223

SHEETMETAL WORKERS LOCAL 17 - A

HVAC (ELECTRICAL CONTROLS)

SHEETMETAL WORKERS LOCAL 17 - A

PLUMBERS & PIPEFITTERS LOCAL 51

For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN" HVAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - AIR)

HVAC (TESTING AND BALANCING -WATER)

For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER"

Notes:

Supplemental **Total Rate** Pension Effective Date Base Wage Health Unemployment Apprentice - OPERATING ENGINEERS - Local 4 Supplemental Total Rate Apprentice Base Wage Health Pension Unemployment \$31.37 \$31.37 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$34.22 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$66.27 \$37.07 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$69.12 \$39.92 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$71.97 \$42.77 \$0.00 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$74.82 \$45.62 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$77.67 \$48.48 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$80.53 \$51.33 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$83.38 Supplemental Apprentice Base Wage Health Unemployment Total Rate Pension \$32.08 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$32.08 \$0.00 \$35.00 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$67.05 \$37.91 \$16.50 \$15.55 \$0.00 \$69.96 \$40.83 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$72.88 \$43.75 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$75.80 \$46.66 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$78.71 \$49.58 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$81.63 \$52.50 \$15.55 \$16.50 \$0.00 \$84.55 Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:6 \$28.12 \$2.98 08/01/2024 \$57.94 \$14.75 \$103.79 \$28.12 \$2.98 02/01/2025 \$59.69 \$14.75 \$105.54 \$28.12 \$2.98 08/01/2025 \$61.54 \$14.75 \$107.39 02/01/2026 \$63.49 \$14.75 \$28.12 \$2.98 \$109.34 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" 09/01/2024 \$50.02 \$12.00 \$17.72 \$0.00 \$79.74 \$0.00 09/01/2025 \$52.25 \$12.25 \$18.61 \$83.11 \$19.56 \$0.00 09/01/2026 \$54.72 \$12.50 \$86.78 \$28.12 \$2.98 08/01/2024 \$57.94 \$14.75 \$103.79 02/01/2025 \$28.12 \$2.98 \$59.69 \$14.75 \$105.54 \$28.12 \$2.98 08/01/2025 \$61.54 \$14.75 \$107.39 \$28.12 \$2.98 02/01/2026 \$63.49 \$14.75 \$109.34 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER"

\$10.15

\$10.15

\$54.74

\$57.49

\$19.95

\$19.95

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$84.84

\$87.59

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 16 of 38

08/26/2024

08/25/2025

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
HVAC MECHANIC	08/26/2024	\$54.74	\$10.15	\$19.95	\$0.00	\$84.84
PLUMBERS & PIPEFITTERS LOCAL 51	08/25/2025	\$57.49	\$10.15	\$19.95	\$0.00	\$87.59
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFIT	TER"					
HYDRAULIC DRILLS	12/01/2024	\$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.96
LABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$42.00	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.35
	12/01/2025	\$43.38	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.73
	06/01/2026	\$44.82	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.17
	12/01/2026	\$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.61
	06/01/2027	\$47.71	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.06
	12/01/2027	\$49.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.51
	06/01/2028	\$50.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.01
	12/01/2028	\$52.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.51
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
HYDRAULIC DRILLS (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.06
LABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	06/01/2025	\$42.00	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$69.45
	12/01/2025	\$43.38	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.83
	06/01/2026	\$44.82	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$72.27
	12/01/2026	\$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.71
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)						
INSULATOR (PIPES & TANKS) HEAT & FROST INSULATORS LOCAL 6 (SOUTHERN MASS)	09/01/2024	\$51.23	\$14.75	\$19.61	\$0.00	\$85.59
HEAT & FROST INSULATORS LOCAL 6 (SOUTHERN MASS)	09/01/2025	\$54.31	\$14.75	\$19.61	\$0.00	\$88.67
	09/01/2026	\$57.38	\$14.75	\$19.61	\$0.00	\$91.74
Apprentice - ASBESTOS INSULATOR (Pipes	& Tanks) - Local 6 South	ern MA				
<b>Effective Date -</b> 09/01/2024				Supplementa		
Step percent A	Apprentice Base Wage H	lealth	Pension	Unemploymer	t Total Rat	te

Apprent RKER/WELDE	ice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:4	03/16/2021	\$42.	.46 \$7.70	\$17.10	\$0.00 \$6
Notes:	Steps are 1 year					
4	80	\$43.45	\$14.75	\$17.49	\$0.00	\$75.69
3	70	\$38.02	\$14.75	\$16.43	\$0.00	\$69.20
2	60	\$32.59	\$14.75	\$15.37	\$0.00	\$62.71
1	50	\$27.16	\$14.75	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$56.23
	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
Effective	Pate - 09/01/2025					
4	80	\$40.98	\$14.75	\$17.49	\$0.00	\$73.22
3	70	\$35.86	\$14.75	\$16.43	\$0.00	\$67.04
2	60	\$30.74	\$14.75	\$15.37	\$0.00	\$60.86
1	50	\$25.62	\$14.75	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$54.69
	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
Effective	Date - 09/01/2024				Supplemental	

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002 **Page 17 of 38** 

Effective Date Step percer		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Ra	te
1 70		\$29.72	\$7.70	\$17.10	\$0.00	\$54.5	52
2 75		\$31.85	\$7.70	\$17.10	\$0.00	\$56.6	55
3 80		\$33.97	\$7.70	\$17.10	\$0.00	\$58.7	77
4 85		\$36.09	\$7.70	\$17.10	\$0.00	\$60.8	39
5 90		\$38.21	\$7.70	\$17.10	\$0.00	\$63.0	)1
6 95		\$40.34	\$7.70	\$17.10	\$0.00	\$65.1	4
Notes:							
Apprentice to	Journeyworker Ratio:1:4						
ACKHAMMER & PAVING B	REAKER OPERATOR	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
ABORERS - ZONE 2		06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.83
		12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
		06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
		12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
		06/01/2027	\$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
		12/01/2027	\$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
		06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
		12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
For apprentice rates see "Apprentic	e- LABORER"						
ABORER ABORERS - ZONE 2		12/01/2024		\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.21
		06/01/2025		\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.60
		12/01/2025		\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.98
		06/01/2026		\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.42
		12/01/2026		\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.80
		06/01/2027		\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.3
		12/01/2027	* -	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.70
		06/01/2028	\$49.91	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.20
		12/01/2028	\$51.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.70

**Total Rate** 

		<b>Date -</b> 12/01/2024 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	60	\$23.92	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$51.27	
2	2	70	\$27.90	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$55.25	
3	3	80	\$31.89	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$59.24	
2	4	90	\$35.87	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$63.22	
	E <b>ffective</b> Step	<b>Date</b> - 06/01/2025 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
_		60	\$24.75	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$52.10	
	_	70	\$28.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$56.23	
		80						
		90	\$33.00 \$37.13	\$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00	\$60.35 \$64.48	
	Notes:							
Ā	 Apprent	ice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:5						
BORER (HEA'		<u> </u>	12/01/2024	\$39.86	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$67.31
ORERS - ZONE 2	(HEAVY &	R HIGHWAY)	06/01/2025		\$9.65	\$17.80		\$68.70
			12/01/2025		\$9.65	\$17.80		\$70.08
			06/01/2026		\$9.65	\$17.80		\$71.52
			12/01/2026		\$9.65	\$17.80		\$72.96
		ce - LABORER (Heavy & High	iway) - Zone 2					
E	Effective	<b>Date -</b> 12/01/2024		Haalth	Dansion	Supplemental	Total Pata	
E S	Effective Step	Date - 12/01/2024 percent	Apprentice Base Wage		Pension \$17.80	Unemployment	Total Rate	
E S 1	Effective Step 1	<b>Date</b> - 12/01/2024 percent 60	Apprentice Base Wage \$23.92	\$9.65	\$17.80	Unemployment \$0.00	\$51.37	
E S 1	Effective Step 1	<b>Date</b> - 12/01/2024 percent 60	Apprentice Base Wage \$23.92 \$27.90	\$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80	\$0.00 \$0.00	\$51.37 \$55.35	
E S 1 2 3	Step 1	<b>Date</b> - 12/01/2024 percent 60	Apprentice Base Wage \$23.92 \$27.90 \$31.89	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80	Unemployment \$0.00	\$51.37 \$55.35 \$59.34	
E S 1 2 3	Effective Step 1  1  2  3	Date - 12/01/2024 percent 60 70 80	Apprentice Base Wage \$23.92 \$27.90	\$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$51.37 \$55.35	
E S S 2 3 3 4	Effective Effective 1 1 2 3 4	Date - 12/01/2024 percent 60 70 80	Apprentice Base Wage \$23.92 \$27.90 \$31.89	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$51.37 \$55.35 \$59.34	
E S S 2 3 3 4	Effective Step 1  1  2  3  4  Effective Step 1	Date - 12/01/2024 bercent  60  70  80  90  Date - 06/01/2025	\$23.92 \$27.90 \$31.89 \$35.87	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$51.37 \$55.35 \$59.34 \$63.32	
E S S 1	Effective Step 1  1  2  3  4  Effective Step 1	Date - 12/01/2024  Determinent	Apprentice Base Wage \$23.92 \$27.90 \$31.89 \$35.87  Apprentice Base Wage	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80 Pension	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$51.37 \$55.35 \$59.34 \$63.32	
E S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	Effective Eftep 1  1  2  3  4  Effective Eftective 1  1	Date - 12/01/2024 percent  60  70  80  90  Date - 06/01/2025 percent  60	\$23.92 \$27.90 \$31.89 \$35.87 Apprentice Base Wage	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 Health	\$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80 Pension \$17.80	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 Supplemental Unemployment	\$51.37 \$55.35 \$59.34 \$63.32 Total Rate \$52.20	
E S S 1 2 2 3 3 3 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4	Effective Step 1  1  2  3  4  Effective Step 1  1  2  3  3	Date - 12/01/2024 bercent  60 70 80 90  Date - 06/01/2025 bercent  60 70	\$23.92 \$27.90 \$31.89 \$35.87 Apprentice Base Wage \$24.75 \$28.88	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 Health \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80 \$17.80 Pension \$17.80 \$17.80	Supplemental Unemployment  \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00  \$0.00 \$0.00	\$51.37 \$55.35 \$59.34 \$63.32 Total Rate \$52.20 \$56.33	

Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:5

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
LABORER: CARPENTER TENDER LABORERS - ZONE 2	12/01/2024	\$39.86	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.21
ABOKEKS - ZOIVE 2	06/01/2025	\$41.25	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.60
	12/01/2025	\$42.63	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.98
	06/01/2026	\$44.07	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.42
	12/01/2026	\$45.51	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.86
	06/01/2027	\$46.96	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.31
	12/01/2027	\$48.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.76
	06/01/2028	\$49.91	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.26
	12/01/2028	\$51.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.76
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
LABORER: CEMENT FINISHER TENDER LABORERS - ZONE 2	12/01/2024	\$39.86	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.21
MBORERO - ZOTAL Z	06/01/2025	\$41.25	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.60
	12/01/2025	\$42.63	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.98
	06/01/2026	\$44.07	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.42
	12/01/2026	\$45.51	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.86
	06/01/2027	\$46.96	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.31
	12/01/2027	\$48.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.76
	06/01/2028	\$49.91	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.26
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2028	\$51.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.76
ABORER: HAZARDOUS WASTE/ASBESTOS REMOVER	12/02/2024	\$39.95	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$67.36
ABORERS - ZONE 2	06/02/2025	\$41.34	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$68.75
	12/01/2025	\$42.72	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$70.13
	06/01/2026	\$44.16	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$71.57
	12/07/2026	\$45.60	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$73.01
	06/07/2027	\$47.05	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$74.46
	12/06/2027	\$48.50	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$75.91
	06/05/2028	\$50.00	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$77.41
	12/04/2028	\$51.50	\$9.65	\$17.76	\$0.00	\$78.91
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
LABORER: MASON TENDER	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
ABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
	06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
	06/01/2027	\$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
	12/01/2027	\$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
	06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
LABORER: MASON TENDER (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$67.56
ABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	06/01/2025	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.95
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.33
	12/01/2023					
	06/01/2026	\$44.22	40 45	\$17/XII	\$0.00	£71 77
	06/01/2026 12/01/2026	\$44.32 \$45.76	\$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.80 \$17.80	\$0.00 \$0.00	\$71.77 \$73.21

Issue Date: 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 20 of 38

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
LABORER: MULTI-TRADE TENDER LABORERS - ZONE 2	12/01/2024	\$39.86	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.21
LADUKEKS - ZUIVE 2	06/01/2025	\$41.25	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.60
	12/01/2025	\$42.63	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.98
	06/01/2026	\$44.07	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.42
	12/01/2026	\$45.51	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.86
	06/01/2027	\$46.96	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.31
	12/01/2027	\$48.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.76
	06/01/2028	\$49.91	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.26
	12/01/2028	\$51.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.76
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"  LABORER: TREE REMOVER	10/01/001	<b>***</b>	00.6	Ф17.70	Φ0.00	A.T. 0.1
ABORERS - ZONE 2	12/01/2024	\$39.86	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.21
	06/01/2025	\$41.25	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.60
	12/01/2025	\$42.63	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.98
	06/01/2026	\$44.07	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.42
	12/01/2026	\$45.51	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.86
	06/01/2027	\$46.96	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.31
	12/01/2027	\$48.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.76
	06/01/2028	\$49.91	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.26
This classification applies to the removal of standing trees, and the trimming and rer	12/01/2028 moval of branches and lim	\$51.41 bs when related	\$9.65 to public work	\$17.70 cs construction	\$0.00 or site	\$78.76
clearance incidental to construction . For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORI						
LASER BEAM OPERATOR LABORERS - ZONE 2	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
ABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
	06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
	06/01/2027	\$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
	12/01/2027	\$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
	06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
For apprentian rates and "Apprentian LADODED"	12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"  LASER BEAM OPERATOR (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$67.56
ABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	06/01/2025	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.95
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.33
	06/01/2026	\$42.33	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.33
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.21
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)	12/01/2020	φ <del>1</del> 3./0	φ2.03	φ17.00	ψυ.υυ	ψι J.Δ1
MARBLE & TILE FINISHERS	08/01/2024	\$49.32	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$82.43
BRICKLAYERS LOCAL 3 - MARBLE & TILE	02/01/2025	\$50.36	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$83.47
	08/01/2025	\$52.08	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$85.19
	02/01/2026	\$53.16	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$86.27
	08/01/2026	\$54.92	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$88.03

 Issue Date:
 01/21/2025
 Wage Request Number:
 20250120-002
 Page 21 of 38

Apprentice -	MARBLE & TILE FINISHER - Local 3 Marble & Tile
--------------	--

	Effecti	ve Date -	08/01/2024				Supplemental		
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50		\$24.66	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$57.77	
	2	60		\$29.59	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$62.70	
	3	70		\$34.52	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$67.63	
	4	80		\$39.46	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$72.57	
	5	90		\$44.39	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$77.50	
	Effecti	ve Date -	02/01/2025				Supplemental		
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50		\$25.18	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$58.29	
	2	60		\$30.22	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$63.33	
	3	70		\$35.25	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$68.36	
	4	80		\$40.29	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$73.40	
	5	90		\$45.32	\$11.49	\$21.62	\$0.00	\$78.43	
	Notes:								
	Appre	ntice to Jo	urneyworker Ratio:1:3						
			RS & TERRAZZO MECH	08/01/2024	\$64.52	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$99.57
BRICKLAYERS LOC	AL 3 - M.	akble & TIL	E	02/01/2025	\$65.82	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$100.87
				08/01/2025	\$67.97	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$103.02
				02/01/2026	\$69.32	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$104.37
				08/01/2026	\$71.52	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$106.57

02/01/2027

\$72.92

\$11.49

\$23.56

\$0.00

\$107.97

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 22 of 38

Pension

Effe	ctive Date -	08/01/2024				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$32.26	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$67.31	
2	60		\$38.71	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$73.76	
3	70		\$45.16	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$80.21	
4	80		\$51.62	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$86.67	
5	90		\$58.07	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$93.12	
Effe	ctive Date -	02/01/2025				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$32.91	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$67.96	
2	60		\$39.49	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$74.54	
3	70		\$46.07	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$81.12	
4	80		\$52.66	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$87.71	
5	90		\$59.24	\$11.49	\$23.56	\$0.00	\$94.29	
Note	es:							
App	rentice to Jo	urneyworker Ratio:1:5						
		ON CONST. SITES)	12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
ERATING ENGINEERS	S LOCAL 4		06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
			12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.1
			06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.43
			12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
		PERATING ENGINEERS"						
ECHANICS MAIN ERATING ENGINEERS			12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.43
	, no can r		06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.7
			12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.1
			06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.43
For apprentice rates s	ee "Annrentice- (	DPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
LLWRIGHT (Zon		A DIGITAL OF THE PROPERTY OF T	01/06/2025	5 \$45.09	\$10.08	\$21.47	\$0.00	\$76.64
LLWRIGHTS LOCAL 1			01/00/2022	φ <del>+</del> 5.09	\$10.00	Ψ21.7/	ψ0.00	φ/0.04

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 23 of 38

01/05/2026

\$47.42

\$10.08

\$21.47

\$0.00

\$78.97

Pension

**Total Rate** 

	Step	percent 01/06/20		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	:
	1	55		\$24.80	\$10.08	\$5.50	\$0.00	\$40.38	
	2	65		\$29.31	\$10.08	\$6.50	\$0.00	\$45.89	
	3	75		\$33.82	\$10.08	\$18.97	\$0.00	\$62.87	
	4	85		\$38.33	\$10.08	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$68.38	
	Effect	ive Date - 01/05/20	26				Supplemental		
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	55		\$26.08	\$10.08	\$5.50	\$0.00	\$41.66	
	2	65		\$30.82	\$10.08	\$6.50	\$0.00	\$47.40	
	3	75		\$35.57	\$10.08	\$18.97	\$0.00	\$64.62	
	4	85		\$40.31	\$10.08	\$19.97	\$0.00	\$70.36	
	<u></u>	Step 1&2 Appr. inde but do receive annu- Steps are 2,000 hou- ntice to Journeyworl	rs	20 receive no pension, tep 2 \$6.66)					
ORTAR MI		•		12/01/2024	4 \$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.40
BORERS - ZO				06/01/2025	4.0		\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.83
				12/01/2025			\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
				06/01/2020			\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.2
				12/01/2020			\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
				06/01/2023		\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
				12/01/2027			\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
				06/01/2028			\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
				12/01/2028			\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
For apprentic	ce rates see	"Apprentice- LABORER"							
		N TRUCK CRANES,	GRADALLS)	12/01/2024	\$25.37	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$57.07
ERATING ENC	JINEEKS L	JCAL 4		06/01/2025	\$25.97	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$57.67
				12/01/2025	\$26.63	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$58.33
				06/01/2020	\$27.22	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$58.92
For apprentic	ce rates see	"Apprentice- OPERATING	ENGINEERS"	12/01/2020	5 \$27.89	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$59.59
		NES, GRADALLS)		12/01/2024	4 \$31.08	\$15.30	\$16.40	\$0.00	\$62.78
RATING ENG				06/01/2025			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$63.50
				12/01/2025			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$64.30
				06/01/2020			\$16.40	\$0.00	\$65.02
				00/01/2020	. ψυυ.υΔ	ψ13.30			ψυυ.02

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
OTHER POWER DRIVEN EQUIPMENT - CLASS II	12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
	12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
	06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
PAINTER (BRIDGES/TANKS) PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2	01/01/2025	\$58.46	\$9.95	\$23.95	\$0.00	\$92.36

**Apprentice -** PAINTER Local 35 - BRIDGES/TANKS

Effecti	ive Date -	01/01/2025				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$29.23	\$9.95	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$39.18	
2	55		\$32.15	\$9.95	\$6.66	\$0.00	\$48.76	
3	60		\$35.08	\$9.95	\$7.26	\$0.00	\$52.29	
4	65		\$38.00	\$9.95	\$7.87	\$0.00	\$55.82	
5	70		\$40.92	\$9.95	\$20.32	\$0.00	\$71.19	
6	75		\$43.85	\$9.95	\$20.93	\$0.00	\$74.73	
7	80		\$46.77	\$9.95	\$21.53	\$0.00	\$78.25	
8	90		\$52.61	\$9.95	\$22.74	\$0.00	\$85.30	
Notes:								
	Steps are	750 hrs.						
Appre	ntice to Joi	ırneyworker Ratio:1:1						
AY OR	SANDBLA	AST, NEW) *	01/01/2025	5 \$49.36	\$9.95	\$23.95	\$0.00	\$83.26

PAINTER (SPRAY OR SANDBLAST, NEW) \*
\* If 30% or more of surfaces to be painted are new construction,

NEW paint rate shall be used. PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2

**Apprentice -** PAINTER Local 35 Zone 2 - Spray/Sandblast - New

Step         percer           1         50           2         55           3         60           4         65	nt	Apprentice Base Wag \$24.68 \$27.15 \$29.62	\$9.95 \$9.95	\$0.00 \$6.66	Supplemental Unemployment \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate \$34.63 \$43.76
2 55 3 60		\$27.15	\$9.95			
3 60				\$6.66	\$0.00	\$43.76
		\$29.62	¢0.05			
4 65			\$9.95	\$7.26	\$0.00	\$46.83
		\$32.08	\$9.95	\$7.87	\$0.00	\$49.90
5 70		\$34.55	\$9.95	\$20.32	\$0.00	\$64.82
6 75		\$37.02	\$9.95	\$20.93	\$0.00	\$67.90
7 80		\$39.49	\$9.95	\$21.53	\$0.00	\$70.97
8 90		\$44.42	\$9.95	\$22.74	\$0.00	\$77.11

Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002 **Page 25 of 38** 

Apprentice -	PAINTER Local 35 Zone 2 - Spray/Sandblast - Repaint
	01/01/2025

Effecti	ve Date - 01/01/2025				Supplemental	
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50	\$23.71	\$9.95	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$33.66
2	55	\$26.08	\$9.95	\$6.66	\$0.00	\$42.69
3	60	\$28.45	\$9.95	\$7.26	\$0.00	\$45.66
4	65	\$30.82	\$9.95	\$7.87	\$0.00	\$48.64
5	70	\$33.19	\$9.95	\$20.32	\$0.00	\$63.46
6	75	\$35.57	\$9.95	\$20.93	\$0.00	\$66.45
7	80	\$37.94	\$9.95	\$21.53	\$0.00	\$69.42
8	90	\$42.68	\$9.95	\$22.74	\$0.00	\$75.37
Notes:						
	Steps are 750 hrs.					
Appre	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1					
AINTER / TAPER (BI	RUSH, NEW) *	01/01/2025	5 \$47.9	96 \$9.95	\$23.95	\$0.00 \$81.86

NEW paint rate shall be used. PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2

Step	ve Date - 01/01/2025 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50	\$23.98	\$9.95	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$33.93
2	55	\$26.38	\$9.95	\$6.66	\$0.00	\$42.99
3	60	\$28.78	\$9.95	\$7.26	\$0.00	\$45.99
4	65	\$31.17	\$9.95	\$7.87	\$0.00	\$48.99
5	70	\$33.57	\$9.95	\$20.32	\$0.00	\$63.84
6	75	\$35.97	\$9.95	\$20.93	\$0.00	\$66.85
7	80	\$38.37	\$9.95	\$21.53	\$0.00	\$69.85
8	90	\$43.16	\$9.95	\$22.74	\$0.00	\$75.85
Notes:						
	Steps are 750 hrs.					į
Appre	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1	:1				
TER / TAPER (BI	RUSH, REPAINT)	01/01/2025	\$46.0	9.95	\$23.95	\$0.00 \$79.92

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 26 of 38

<sup>\*</sup> If 30% or more of surfaces to be painted are new construction,

**Total Rate** 

For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PILE DRIVER"

PILE DRIVER

PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)

Pension

\$24.29

\$10.08

\$0.00

\$90.16

**Apprentice -** PAINTER Local 35 Zone 2 - BRUSH REPAINT 01/01/2025 **Effective Date -**Supplemental Total Rate Step percent Apprentice Base Wage Health Pension Unemployment 1 50 \$23.01 \$9.95 \$0.00 \$32.96 \$0.00 2 55 \$25.31 \$9.95 \$0.00 \$6.66 \$41.92 3 60 \$27.61 \$9.95 \$7.26 \$0.00 \$44.82 4 65 \$29.91 \$9.95 \$7.87 \$0.00 \$47.73 5 70 \$32.21 \$9.95 \$20.32 \$0.00 \$62.48 6 75 \$34.52 \$20.93 \$9.95 \$0.00 \$65.40 7 80 \$36.82 \$9.95 \$0.00 \$68.30 \$21.53 8 90 \$41.42 \$9.95 \$22.74 \$0.00 \$74.11 Notes: Steps are 750 hrs. Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1 PAINTER TRAFFIC MARKINGS (HEAVY/HIGHWAY) \$17.80 \$0.00 12/01/2024 \$39.86 \$9.65 \$67.31 LABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY) 06/01/2025 \$41.25 \$9.65 \$17.80 \$0.00 \$68.70 12/01/2025 \$42.63 \$9.65 \$17.80 \$0.00 \$70.08 06/01/2026 \$17.80 \$0.00 \$71.52 \$44.07 \$9.65 \$0.00 \$17.80 \$72.96 12/01/2026 \$45.51 \$9.65 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway) PANEL & PICKUP TRUCKS DRIVER \$20.17 \$0.00 01/01/2025 \$39.78 \$15.57 \$75.52 TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B \$20.17 \$0.00 06/01/2025 \$40.78 \$15.57 \$76.52 12/01/2025 \$40.78 \$15.57 \$21.78 \$0.00 \$78.13 \$0.00 01/01/2026 \$40.78 \$16.17 \$21.78 \$78.73 06/01/2026 \$21.78 \$0.00 \$79.73 \$41.78 \$16.17 \$0.00 \$23.52 12/01/2026 \$41.78 \$16.17 \$81.47 \$23.52 \$0.00 \$82.07 01/01/2027 \$41.78 \$16.77 PIER AND DOCK CONSTRUCTOR (UNDERPINNING AND 08/01/2024 \$55.79 \$10.08 \$24.29 \$0.00 \$90.16 DECK) PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 27 of 38

08/01/2024

\$55.79

PLUMBER & PIPEFITTER

PLUMBERS & PIPEFITTERS LOCAL 51

Pension

Unemployment

**Total Rate** 

	Effect	ive Date - 08/01/2024				Supplemental		
	Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	e
	1	45	\$25.11	\$10.08	\$2.53	\$0.00	\$37.72	2
	2	55	\$30.68	\$10.08	\$5.07	\$0.00	\$45.83	3
	3	70	\$39.05	\$10.08	\$19.22	\$0.00	\$68.35	5
	4	80	\$44.63	\$10.08	\$21.76	\$0.00	\$76.47	7
	Notes:	% Indentured BEFORE 8/1/20;	50/60/70/75/80/80/90/90					
	Appre	n fiteptd \$62r27cy2v86ke84f8a87314	<b>3</b> /4 \$76.21/ 5&6 \$79.00/ 7&8	\$84.58				
PIPELAYER Laborers - zon	<b>∵ 3</b>		12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
ABOKEKS - ZOM	2 2		06/01/2025	5 \$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
			12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
			06/01/2020	5 \$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
			12/01/2020	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
			06/01/2027	7 \$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
			12/01/2027	7 \$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
			06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
			12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		"Apprentice- LABORER"						
'IPELAYER (I <i>ABORERS - ZONI</i>		& HIGHWAY) 'Y & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	4 \$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$67.56
	- (		06/01/2025	5 \$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.95
			12/01/2025	5 \$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.33
			06/01/2020	5 \$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$71.77
For common!	rotos ses l	"Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and High	12/01/2020	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.21
r or apprentice	raics see	Apprendice- LABOKEK (Heavy and High	ray,					

08/26/2024

08/25/2025

\$54.74

\$57.49

\$10.15

\$10.15

\$19.95

\$19.95

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$84.84

\$87.59

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 28 of 38

	Step	ove <b>Date</b> - 08/26/2024 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	40	\$21.90	\$10.15	\$2.50	\$0.00	\$34.55	
	2	50	\$27.37	\$10.15	\$2.50	\$0.00	\$40.02	
	3	60	\$32.84	\$10.15	\$8.80	\$0.00	\$51.79	
	4	70	\$38.32	\$10.15	\$14.08	\$0.00	\$62.55	
	5	80	\$43.79	\$10.15	\$17.60	\$0.00	\$71.54	
		ive Date - 08/25/2025	A C D W	II 1d	n :	Supplemental	T ( 1 D )	
	Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage		Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	40	\$23.00	\$10.15	\$2.50	\$0.00	\$35.65	
	2	50	\$28.75	\$10.15	\$2.50	\$0.00	\$41.40	
	3	60	\$34.49	\$10.15	\$8.80	\$0.00	\$53.44	
	4	70	\$40.24	\$10.15	\$14.08	\$0.00	\$64.47	
	5	80	\$45.99	\$10.15	\$17.60	\$0.00	\$73.74	
	Notes:		05; 40/40/45/50/55/60/65/75/80/85					
	Appre	ntice to Journeyworker R	atio:1:3					
EUMATIC		OLS (TEMP.)	08/26/202	4 \$54.74	\$10.15	\$19.95	\$0.00	\$84.84
		'Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PI	08/25/202 LUMBER/PIPEFITTER"	5 \$57.49	\$10.15	\$19.95	\$0.00	\$87.59
EUMATIC		TOOL OPERATOR	12/01/202	4 \$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.96
							ψ0.00	Ψ01.70
	NE 2		06/01/202			\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.35
	NE 2		06/01/202 12/01/202	5 \$42.00	\$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70		
ORERS - ZO	NE 2			5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38	\$9.65		\$0.00	\$69.35
	NE 2		12/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82	\$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.35 \$70.73
	NE 2		12/01/202 06/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.35 \$70.73 \$72.17
	NE 2		12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26 7 \$47.71	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.35 \$70.73 \$72.17 \$73.61
	NE 2		12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 06/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26 7 \$47.71 7 \$49.16	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.35 \$70.73 \$72.17 \$73.61 \$75.06
ORERS - ZO.			12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26 7 \$47.71 7 \$49.16 8 \$50.66	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.35 \$70.73 \$72.17 \$73.61 \$75.06 \$76.51
ORERS - ZO.	ice rates see	'Apprentice- LABORER" TOOL OPERATOR (HEAV	12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 12/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26 7 \$47.71 7 \$49.16 8 \$50.66 8 \$52.16	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.33 \$70.73 \$72.17 \$73.61 \$75.06 \$76.51 \$79.51
For apprenti EUMATIC EHWAY)	ice rates see	TOOL OPERATOR (HEAV	12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 12/01/202 7Y & 12/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26 7 \$47.71 7 \$49.16 8 \$50.66 8 \$52.16	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.35 \$70.73 \$72.17 \$73.61 \$75.06 \$76.51 \$79.51
For apprenti EUMATIC GHWAY)	ice rates see	**	12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 12/01/202 7Y & 12/01/202 06/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26 7 \$47.71 7 \$49.16 8 \$50.66 8 \$52.16 4 \$40.11 5 \$41.50	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.80 \$17.80	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.35 \$70.73 \$72.17 \$73.61 \$75.06 \$76.51 \$79.51 \$67.56 \$68.95
For apprenti EUMATIC GHWAY)	ice rates see	TOOL OPERATOR (HEAV	12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 06/01/202 12/01/202 12/01/202 7Y & 12/01/202	5 \$42.00 5 \$43.38 6 \$44.82 6 \$46.26 7 \$47.71 7 \$49.16 8 \$50.66 8 \$52.16 4 \$40.11 5 \$41.50 5 \$42.88	\$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65 \$9.65	\$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70 \$17.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$69.33 \$70.73 \$72.17 \$73.65 \$75.00 \$76.55 \$78.00 \$79.55

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
OWDERMAN & BLASTER	12/01/2024	\$40.86	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.21
ABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$42.25	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.60
	12/01/2025	\$43.63	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.98
	06/01/2026	\$45.07	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.42
	12/01/2026	\$46.51	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.86
	06/01/2027	\$47.96	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.31
	12/01/2027	\$49.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.76
	06/01/2028	\$50.91	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.26
	12/01/2028	\$52.41	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.76
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
OWDERMAN & BLASTER (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)  ABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.86	\$9.40	\$17.55	\$0.00	\$67.81
	06/01/2025	\$42.25	\$9.40	\$17.55	\$0.00	\$69.20
	12/01/2025	\$43.63	\$9.40	\$17.55	\$0.00	\$70.58
	06/01/2026	\$45.07	\$9.40	\$17.55	\$0.00	\$72.02
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)	12/01/2026	\$46.51	\$9.40	\$17.55	\$0.00	\$73.46
OWER SHOVEL/DERRICK/TRENCHING MACHINE	12/01/2024	Φ <i>57</i> .02	¢1 <i>E EE</i>	\$16.50	90.00	£00.00
PERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	12/01/2024	\$57.03	\$15.55		\$0.00	\$89.08
	06/01/2025	\$58.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$90.38
	12/01/2025	\$59.78	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.83
	06/01/2026	\$61.08	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.13
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	\$62.53	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$94.58
UMP OPERATOR (CONCRETE)	12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
PERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
	12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
	06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45
	12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"		Ψ01.0.	Ψ10.00			Ψ,Σ,Ο,
UMP OPERATOR (DEWATERING, OTHER)	12/01/2024	\$36.67	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$68.72
PERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2025	\$37.52	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$69.57
	12/01/2025	\$38.47	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$70.52
	06/01/2026	\$39.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$71.38
	12/01/2026	\$40.28	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$72.33
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
LEADY-MIX CONCRETE DRIVER  EAMSTERS 170 - Dauphinais (Bellingham)	01/01/2025	\$27.60	\$11.26	\$6.15	\$0.00	\$45.01
ECLAIMERS	12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
PERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
	12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
	06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45

 Issue Date:
 01/21/2025
 Wage Request Number:
 20250120-002
 Page 30 of 38

Classification			Effective Dar	te Base Wage	e Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	<b>Total Rate</b>
	TORIZED BUGGY	OPERATOR .	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.46
LABORERS - ZONE	E 2		06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$68.85
			12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.23
			06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$71.67
			12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.11
			06/01/2027	\$47.21	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$74.56
			12/01/2027	\$48.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.01
			06/01/2028	\$50.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$77.51
			12/01/2028	\$51.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.01
	e rates see "Apprentice-							
ROLLER/SPRE OPERATING ENGII	EADER/MULCHI INEERS LOCAL 4	NG MACHINE	12/01/2024		\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
			06/01/2025		\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
			12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
			06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45
For appropriace	a rates see "Annrontica	OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
		ng &Roofer Damproofg)	00/01/2024	¢51.00	¢12.02	\$21.70	\$0.00	\$05.7C
ROOFERS LOCAL		ing extended Dumproofg)	08/01/2024		\$13.03			\$85.76
			02/01/2025		\$13.03	\$21.70	\$0.00	\$87.01
			08/01/2025 02/01/2026		\$13.03 \$13.03	\$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00	\$88.51 \$89.76
	Apprentice - R Effective Date -	OOFER - Local 33 08/01/2024				Supplementa	ſ	
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplementa Unemploymen		
	Effective Date -		Apprentice Base Wage \$25.52	Health \$13.03	Pension \$6.52		Total Rate	
	Effective Date - Step percent					Unemploymen	Total Rate	
	Effective Date - Step percent  1 50		\$25.52	\$13.03	\$6.52	Unemployment \$0.00	Total Rate  9 \$45.07  9 \$65.35	
	Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60		\$25.52 \$30.62	\$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07  \$65.35  \$67.90	
	Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65		\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate \$45.07 \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00	
	Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65           4         75		\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate \$45.07 \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11	
	Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65           4         75           5         85           Effective Date -	08/01/2024	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate	
	Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65           4         75           5         85           Effective Date -           Step         percent	08/01/2024	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 Pension	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 Supplementa Unemployment	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69	
	Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65           4         75           5         85           Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50	08/01/2024	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38 Apprentice Base Wage \$26.14	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 Pension \$6.52	\$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69 \$66.10	
	Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65           4         75           5         85           Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60	08/01/2024	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38 Apprentice Base Wage \$26.14 \$31.37	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 Pension \$6.52 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69 \$66.10 \$68.71	
	Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65           4         75           5         85           Effective Date -           Step         percent           1         50           2         60           3         65	08/01/2024	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38 Apprentice Base Wage \$26.14 \$31.37 \$33.98	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 Pension \$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69 \$66.10 \$68.71 \$73.94	
	Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85  Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85  Notes: ** 1:5, 2: Step 1 is (Hot Pito)	08/01/2024	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38 Apprentice Base Wage \$26.14 \$31.37 \$33.98 \$39.21 \$44.44 4, then 1:1	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 Pension \$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69 \$66.10 \$68.71 \$73.94	
ROOFER SLAT	Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85  Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85  Notes: ** 1:5, 2: Step 1 is (Hot Pito)	02/01/2025  02/01/2025  6-10, the 1:10; Reroofing: 1:2000 hrs.; Steps 2-5 are 1000 h Mechanics' receive \$1.00 h ourneyworker Ratio:**	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38 Apprentice Base Wage \$26.14 \$31.37 \$33.98 \$39.21 \$44.44 4, then 1:1 0 hrs. hr. above ROOFER)	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 Pension \$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69 \$66.10 \$73.94 \$79.17	
	Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85  Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85    Notes: ** 1:5, 2: Step 1 is (Hot Pitc Apprentice to Jo	02/01/2025  02/01/2025  6-10, the 1:10; Reroofing: 1:2000 hrs.; Steps 2-5 are 1000 h Mechanics' receive \$1.00 h ourneyworker Ratio:**	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38 Apprentice Base Wage \$26.14 \$31.37 \$33.98 \$39.21 \$44.44 4, then 1:1 0 hrs. hr. above ROOFER)	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07  \$65.35  \$67.90  \$73.00  \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69  \$66.10  \$68.71  \$73.94  \$79.17	\$86.01
ROOFER SLAT	Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85  Effective Date - Step percent  1 50 2 60 3 65 4 75 5 85    Notes: ** 1:5, 2: Step 1 is (Hot Pitc Apprentice to Jo	02/01/2025  02/01/2025  6-10, the 1:10; Reroofing: 1:2000 hrs.; Steps 2-5 are 1000 h Mechanics' receive \$1.00 h ourneyworker Ratio:**	\$25.52 \$30.62 \$33.17 \$38.27 \$43.38 Apprentice Base Wage \$26.14 \$31.37 \$33.98 \$39.21 \$44.44 4, then 1:1 0 hrs. hr. above ROOFER)	\$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 Health \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03 \$13.03	\$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70 Pension \$6.52 \$21.70 \$21.70 \$21.70	\$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate  \$45.07 \$65.35 \$67.90 \$73.00 \$78.11  Total Rate  \$45.69 \$66.10 \$73.94 \$79.17	

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002 **Page 31 of 38** 

lassification			Effective Date	te Base Wage	e Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
For apprentice	e rates see "	Apprentice- ROOFER"					- 10-03	
EETMETAL WO			08/01/2024	\$57.94	\$14.75	\$28.12	\$2.98	\$103.79
EETMETAL WC	KKEKS LC	CAL 1 / - A	02/01/2025	\$59.69	\$14.75	\$28.12	\$2.98	\$105.54
			08/01/2025	\$61.54	\$14.75	\$28.12	\$2.98	\$107.39
			02/01/2026	\$63.49	\$14.75	\$28.12	\$2.98	\$109.34
	Apprei Effecti	ntice - SHEET METAL WORKE ve Date - 08/01/2024	R - Local 17-A			Supplementa		
	Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemploymen		
	1	42	\$24.33	\$14.75	\$6.13	\$0.00	\$45.21	
	2	42	\$24.33	\$14.75	\$6.13	\$0.00		
	3	47	\$27.23	\$14.75	\$12.11	\$1.63		
	4	47	\$27.23	\$14.75	\$12.11	\$1.63		
	5	52	\$30.13	\$14.75	\$13.09	\$1.75		
	6	52	\$30.13	\$14.75	\$13.34	\$1.76		
	7	60	\$34.76	\$14.75	\$14.75	\$1.94		
	8	65	\$37.66	\$14.75	\$15.73	\$2.06		
	9	75	\$43.46	\$14.75	\$17.69	\$2.30		
	10	85	\$49.25	\$14.75	\$19.15	\$2.52		
	Effecti Step	ve Date - 02/01/2025 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplementa Unemploymen		
	1	42	\$25.07	\$14.75	\$6.13	\$0.00	\$45.95	
	2	42	\$25.07	\$14.75	\$6.13	\$0.00	\$45.95	
	3	47	\$28.05	\$14.75	\$12.11	\$1.66		
	4	47	\$28.05	\$14.75	\$12.11	\$1.66	\$56.57	
	5	52	\$31.04	\$14.75	\$13.09	\$1.78		
	6	52	\$31.04	\$14.75	\$13.34	\$1.79		
	7	60	\$35.81	\$14.75	\$14.75	\$1.97		
	8	65	\$38.80	\$14.75	\$15.73	\$2.09		
	9	75	\$44.77	\$14.75	\$17.69	\$2.33		
	10	85	\$50.74	\$14.75	\$19.15	\$2.56		
	Notes:							
		Steps are 6 mos.						
	Appre	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:	4 — — — — — —					
		I MOVING EQUIP < 35 TONS	01/01/2025	\$40.24	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$75.98
MSTERS JOIN	T COUNC	TL NO. 10 ZONE B	06/01/2025	\$41.24	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$76.98
			12/01/2025	\$41.24	\$15.57	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.59
			01/01/2026	\$41.24	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.19
			06/01/2026	\$42.24	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$80.19
			12/01/2026	\$42.24	\$16.17	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$81.93
			01/01/2027	\$42.24	\$16.77	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.53

Supplemental

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002 **Page 32 of 38** 

Classification	<b>Effective Date</b>	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
SPECIALIZED EARTH MOVING EQUIP > 35 TONS	01/01/2025	\$40.53	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$76.27
TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B	06/01/2025	\$41.53	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$77.27
	12/01/2025	\$41.53	\$15.57	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.88
	01/01/2026	\$41.53	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.48
	06/01/2026	\$42.53	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$80.48
	12/01/2026	\$42.53	\$16.17	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.22
	01/01/2027	\$42.53	\$16.77	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.82
SPRINKLER FITTER	10/01/2024	\$70.34	\$11.51	\$23.80	\$0.00	\$105.65
SPRINKLER FITTERS LOCAL 550 - (Section A) Zone 1	03/01/2025	\$72.14	\$11.51	\$23.80	\$0.00	\$107.45

**Apprentice -** SPRINKLER FITTER - Local 550 (Section A) Zone 1

Effecti	ve Date -	10/01/2024				Supplemental	
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	35		\$24.62	\$11.51	\$13.07	\$0.00	\$49.20
2	40		\$28.14	\$11.51	\$13.90	\$0.00	\$53.55
3	45		\$31.65	\$11.51	\$14.73	\$0.00	\$57.89
4	50		\$35.17	\$11.51	\$15.55	\$0.00	\$62.23
5	55		\$38.69	\$11.51	\$16.37	\$0.00	\$66.57
6	60		\$42.20	\$11.51	\$17.20	\$0.00	\$70.91
7	65		\$45.72	\$11.51	\$18.03	\$0.00	\$75.26
8	70		\$49.24	\$11.51	\$18.85	\$0.00	\$79.60
9	75		\$52.76	\$11.51	\$19.67	\$0.00	\$83.94
10	80		\$56.27	\$11.51	\$20.50	\$0.00	\$88.28
Effecti	ve Date -	03/01/2025				Supplemental	
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	35		\$25.25	\$11.51	\$13.07	\$0.00	\$49.83
2	40		\$28.86	\$11.51	\$13.90	\$0.00	\$54.27
3	45		\$32.46	\$11.51	\$14.73	\$0.00	\$58.70
4	50		\$36.07	\$11.51	\$15.55	\$0.00	\$63.13
5	55		\$39.68	\$11.51	\$16.37	\$0.00	\$67.56
6	60		\$43.28	\$11.51	\$17.20	\$0.00	\$71.99
7	65		\$46.89	\$11.51	\$18.03	\$0.00	\$76.43
8	70		\$50.50	\$11.51	\$18.85	\$0.00	\$80.86
9	75		\$54.11	\$11.51	\$19.67	\$0.00	\$85.29
10	80		\$57.71	\$11.51	\$20.50	\$0.00	\$89.72
Notes:	Apprentice	e entered prior 9/30/10:					
		55/60/65/70/75/80/85					

Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:3

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002 **Page 33 of 38** 

Classification			Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployme	I Utai Ixati
	ER OPERATOR		12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
PERATING ENGIN	INEERS LOCAL 4		06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
			12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
			06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45
			12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
	rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENG							
	LF-PROPELLED OR TRACTO	R DRAWN	12/01/2024	\$56.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$88.45
TEKATING ENGIN	ERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4		06/01/2025	\$57.68	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.73
			12/01/2025	\$59.12	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.17
			06/01/2026	\$60.40	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$92.45
			12/01/2026	\$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"		GINEERS"						
ELECOMMUNICATION TECHNICIAN LECTRICIANS LOCAL 223			09/01/2024	\$40.69	\$11.75	\$14.53	\$0.00	\$66.97
ECTRICIANS LOCAL 223			09/01/2025	\$42.52	\$12.00	\$15.30	\$0.00	\$69.82
				04441	¢10.05	\$16.09	\$0.00	\$72.75
			09/01/2026	\$44.41	\$12.25	\$10.09	\$0.00	\$12.13
			09/01/2026 09/01/2027	\$44.41 \$46.51	\$12.25 \$12.50	\$16.93	\$0.00	\$75.94
	<b>Effective Date -</b> 09/01/2024	NICATION TECHNICI Appres	09/01/2027 AN - Local 223	\$46.51	\$12.50	\$16.93 Supplemental	\$0.00	\$75.94
	Effective Date - 09/01/2024 Step percent		09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  ntice Base Wage	\$46.51 Health	\$12.50 Pension	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment	\$0.00	\$75.94 Rate
	<b>Effective Date -</b> 09/01/2024		09/01/2027 AN - Local 223	\$46.51	\$12.50	\$16.93 Supplemental	\$0.00	\$75.94
	Effective Date - 09/01/2024 Step percent	Apprei	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  ntice Base Wage	\$46.51 Health	\$12.50 Pension	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment	\$0.00	\$75.94 Rate
	Effective Date - 09/01/2024  Step percent  1 0  Notes: See Electrician Apprenti	Apprei	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  ntice Base Wage  \$0.00	\$46.51  Health  \$0.00	\$12.50  Pension  \$0.00	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment	\$0.00	\$75.94 Rate
	Effective Date -       09/01/2024         Step       percent         1       0	Apprei ice Wages	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  ntice Base Wage  \$0.00	\$46.51  Health  \$0.00	\$12.50  Pension  \$0.00	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment	\$0.00	\$75.94 Rate
	Step percent  1 0  Notes: See Electrician Apprentic Telecom Apprentice Wa Apprentice to Journeyworker	Apprei ice Wages	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  Intice Base Wage \$0.00  as the Electrician	\$46.51  Health \$0.00  Apprentice Wa	\$12.50  Pension  \$0.00	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment	\$0.00  Total	\$75.94    Rate   \$0.00
ERRAZZO FIN	Step percent  1 0  Notes: See Electrician Apprentic Telecom Apprentice Wa Apprentice to Journeyworker	Apprei ice Wages	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  Intice Base Wage \$0.00  as the Electrician  08/01/2024	\$46.51  Health  \$0.00  Apprentice Wa  \$63.44	\$12.50  Pension \$0.00   ages  \$11.49	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment  \$0.00	\$0.00	\$75.94 Rate \$0.00
ERRAZZO FIN	Step percent  1 0  Notes: See Electrician Apprentic Telecom Apprentice Ward Apprentice to Journeyworker	Apprei ice Wages	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  Intice Base Wage \$0.00  as the Electrician 108/01/2024 02/01/2025	\$46.51  Health \$0.00  Apprentice Wa \$63.44 \$64.74	\$12.50  Pension  \$0.00  nges  \$11.49  \$11.49	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment \$0.00  \$23.59 \$23.59	\$0.00  Total  50.00  \$0.00  \$0.00	\$75.94  Rate  \$0.00  \$98.52  \$99.82
ERRAZZO FIN	Step percent  1 0  Notes: See Electrician Apprentic Telecom Apprentice Ward Apprentice to Journeyworker	Apprei ice Wages	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  Intice Base Wage \$0.00  as the Electrician  08/01/2024  02/01/2025  08/01/2025	\$46.51  Health \$0.00  Apprentice Wa \$63.44 \$64.74 \$66.89	\$12.50  Pension \$0.00   siges  \$11.49 \$11.49	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment  \$0.00  \$23.59 \$23.59 \$23.59	\$0.00  Total   \$0.00  \$0.00  \$0.00  \$0.00	\$75.94 Rate \$0.00 
ERRAZZO FIN	Step percent  1 0  Notes: See Electrician Apprentic Telecom Apprentice Ward Apprentice to Journeyworker	Apprei ice Wages	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  Intice Base Wage \$0.00  as the Electrician  08/01/2024 02/01/2025 08/01/2025 02/01/2026	\$46.51  Health \$0.00  Apprentice Wa \$63.44 \$64.74 \$66.89 \$68.24	\$12.50  Pension  \$0.00  nges  \$11.49  \$11.49  \$11.49  \$11.49	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment  \$0.00  \$23.59 \$23.59 \$23.59 \$23.59	\$0.00  Total  \$0.00  \$0.00  \$0.00  \$0.00  \$0.00	\$75.94 Rate \$0.00 \$98.52 \$99.82 \$101.97 \$103.32
ERRAZZO FIN	Step percent  1 0  Notes: See Electrician Apprentic Telecom Apprentice Ward Apprentice to Journeyworker	Apprei ice Wages	09/01/2027  AN - Local 223  Intice Base Wage \$0.00  as the Electrician  08/01/2024  02/01/2025  08/01/2025	\$46.51  Health \$0.00  Apprentice Wa \$63.44 \$64.74 \$66.89	\$12.50  Pension \$0.00   siges  \$11.49 \$11.49	\$16.93  Supplemental Unemployment  \$0.00  \$23.59 \$23.59 \$23.59	\$0.00  Total   \$0.00  \$0.00  \$0.00  \$0.00	\$75.94 Rate \$0.00 

Effective Date Base Wage Health

Classification

Supplemental

Pension

**Total Rate** 

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002 **Page 34 of 38** 

	Step	ve <b>Date</b> - 08/01/2024 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	;
	1	50	\$31.72	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$66.80	1
	2	60	\$38.06	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$73.14	
	3	70	\$44.41	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$79.49	,
	4	80	\$50.75	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$85.83	ı
	5	90	\$57.10	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$92.18	,
		ve Date - 02/01/2025	A D W	TT 1/1	ъ :	Supplemental	T (1D )	
	Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage		Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50	\$32.37	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$67.45	
	2	60	\$38.84	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$73.92	•
	3	70	\$45.32	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$80.40	I
	4	80	\$51.79	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$86.87	
	5	90	\$58.27	\$11.49	\$23.59	\$0.00	\$93.35	
	Notes:							
	Apprer	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:3						
ST BORING	DRILL	ER	12/01/2024	\$51.28	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$79.15
BORERS - FOU	NDATION A	AND MARINE	06/01/2025	5 \$52.78	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$80.65
			12/01/2025	5 \$54.28	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$82.15
			06/01/2026	5 \$55.83	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$83.70
	_		12/01/2026	\$57.33	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$85.20
		Apprentice- LABORER"						
ORERS - FOU		ER HELPER AND MARINE	12/01/2024			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$74.94
			06/01/2025			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$76.44
			12/01/2025			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$77.94
			06/01/2026			\$18.22	\$0.00	\$79.49
For apprentice	rates see "A	Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2026	5 \$53.12	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$80.99
ST BORING			12/01/2024	\$46.95	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$74.82
ORERS - FOU	NDATION A	AND MARINE	06/01/2025	\$48.45	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$76.32
			12/01/2025	\$49.95	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$77.82
			06/01/2026	5 \$51.50	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$79.37
г .	,	A C LADORER	12/01/2026	\$53.00	\$9.65	\$18.22	\$0.00	\$80.87
		Apprentice- LABORER"				<b></b>		
ACTORS/PORS/PORTING ENGLISHING		E STEAM GENERATORS CAL 4	12/01/2024				\$0.00	\$88.45
			06/01/2025				\$0.00	\$89.73
			12/01/2025				\$0.00	\$91.17
			06/01/2026				\$0.00	\$92.45
			12/01/2026	5 \$61.84	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.89

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
TRAILERS FOR EARTH MOVING EQUIPMENT	01/01/2025	\$40.82	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$76.56
TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B	06/01/2025	\$41.82	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$77.56
	12/01/2025	\$41.82	\$15.57	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.17
	01/01/2026	\$41.82	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.77
	06/01/2026	\$42.82	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$80.77
	12/01/2026	\$42.82	\$16.17	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.51
	01/01/2027	\$42.82	\$16.77	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$83.11
TUNNEL WORK - COMPRESSED AIR	12/01/2024	\$59.18	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$87.83
LABORERS (COMPRESSED AIR)	06/01/2025	\$60.68	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$89.33
	12/01/2025	\$62.18	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$90.83
	06/01/2026	\$63.73	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$92.38
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2026	\$65.23	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$93.88
TUNNEL WORK - COMPRESSED AIR (HAZ. WASTE)	12/01/2024	\$61.18	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$89.83
LABORERS (COMPRESSED AIR)	06/01/2025	\$62.68	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$91.33
	12/01/2025	\$64.18	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$92.83
	06/01/2026	\$65.73	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$94.38
	12/01/2026	\$67.23	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$95.88
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
TUNNEL WORK - FREE AIR	12/01/2024	\$51.25	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$79.90
LABORERS (FREE AIR TUNNEL)	06/01/2025	\$52.75	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$81.40
	12/01/2025	\$54.25	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$82.90
	06/01/2026	\$55.80	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$84.45
	12/01/2026	\$57.30	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$85.95
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
TUNNEL WORK - FREE AIR (HAZ. WASTE)  LABORERS (FREE AIR TUNNEL)	12/01/2024	\$53.25	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$81.90
	06/01/2025	\$54.75	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$83.40
	12/01/2025	\$56.25	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$84.90
	06/01/2026	\$57.80	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$86.45
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2026	\$59.30	\$9.65	\$19.00	\$0.00	\$87.95
VAC-HAUL	01/01/2025	<b>040.24</b>	Ф1.5.57	\$20.17	<b>CO OO</b>	Φ <b>7</b> 5.00
TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE B	01/01/2025	\$40.24	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$75.98
	06/01/2025	\$41.24	\$15.57	\$20.17	\$0.00	\$76.98
	12/01/2025	\$41.24	\$15.57	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$78.59
	01/01/2026	\$41.24	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$79.19
	06/01/2026	\$42.24	\$16.17	\$21.78	\$0.00	\$80.19
	12/01/2026	\$42.24	\$16.17	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$81.93
	01/01/2027	\$42.24	\$16.77	\$23.52	\$0.00	\$82.53

Issue Date: 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 36 of 38

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
WAGON DRILL OPERATOR	12/01/2024	\$40.61	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$67.96
LABORERS - ZONE 2	06/01/2025	\$42.00	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$69.35
	12/01/2025	\$43.38	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$70.73
	06/01/2026	\$44.82	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$72.17
	12/01/2026	\$46.26	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$73.61
	06/01/2027	\$47.71	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$75.06
	12/01/2027	\$49.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$76.51
	06/01/2028	\$50.66	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$78.01
	12/01/2028	\$52.16	\$9.65	\$17.70	\$0.00	\$79.51
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
WAGON DRILL OPERATOR (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	12/01/2024	\$40.11	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$67.56
ABORERS - ZONE 2 (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)	06/01/2025	\$41.50	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$68.95
	12/01/2025	\$42.88	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$70.33
	06/01/2026	\$44.32	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$71.77
	12/01/2026	\$45.76	\$9.65	\$17.80	\$0.00	\$73.21
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER (Heavy and Highway)						
WASTE WATER PUMP OPERATOR	12/01/2024	\$57.03	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$89.08
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2025	\$58.33	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$90.38
	12/01/2025	\$59.78	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$91.83
	06/01/2026	\$61.08	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$93.13
	12/01/2026	\$62.53	\$15.55	\$16.50	\$0.00	\$94.58
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
WATER METER INSTALLER	08/26/2024	\$54.74	\$10.15	\$19.95	\$0.00	\$84.84
PLUMBERS & PIPEFITTERS LOCAL 51	08/25/2025	\$57.49	\$10.15	\$19.95	\$0.00	\$87.59
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/	'GASFITTER"					
Outside Electrical - East CABLE TECHNICIAN (Power Zone)				01.00	00.00	
OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	08/30/2020	\$29.67	\$9.25	\$1.89	\$0.00	\$40.81
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						
CABLEMAN (Underground Ducts & Cables) OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	08/30/2020	\$42.03	\$9.25	\$10.27	\$0.00	\$61.55
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						
DRIVER / GROUNDMAN CDL	08/30/2020	\$34.62	\$9.25	\$10.07	\$0.00	\$53.94
OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104						
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						
DRIVER / GROUNDMAN -Inexperienced (<2000 Hrs) OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	08/30/2020	\$27.20	\$9.25	\$1.82	\$0.00	\$38.27
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						
EQUIPMENT OPERATOR (Class A CDL) OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	08/30/2020	\$42.03	\$9.25	\$14.35	\$0.00	\$65.63
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						
EQUIPMENT OPERATOR (Class B CDL) OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	08/30/2020	\$37.09	\$9.25	\$10.87	\$0.00	\$57.21
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						
GROUNDMAN	00/20/2020	007.00	<b>\$0.27</b>	¢1 02	¢0.00	#20.2 <b>7</b>
OKOUNDIMAN OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	08/30/2020	\$27.20	\$9.25	\$1.82	\$0.00	\$38.27
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						
GROUNDMAN -Inexperienced (<2000 Hrs.) OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	08/30/2020	\$22.25	\$9.25	\$1.82	\$0.00	\$33.32
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"						

**Issue Date:** 01/21/2025 **Wage Request Number:** 20250120-002 **Page 37 of 38** 

Classification	<b>Effective Date</b>	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
JOURNEYMAN LINEMAN	08/30/2020	\$49.45	\$9.25	\$17.48	\$0.00	\$76.18
OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104		ψ.,,	Ψ>.20			Ψ, σ.10

	Step percent		Apprentice Base Wage Health			Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Tot	Total Rate	
	1	60	\$29.67	\$9	0.25	\$3.39	\$0.00		\$42.31	
	2	65	\$32.14	\$9	0.25	\$3.46	\$0.00		\$44.85	
	3	70	\$34.62	\$9	0.25	\$3.54	\$0.00		\$47.41	
	4	75	\$37.09	\$9	0.25	\$5.11	\$0.00		\$51.45	
	5	80	\$39.56	\$9	0.25	\$5.19	\$0.00		\$54.00	
	6	85	\$42.03	\$9	0.25	\$5.26	\$0.00		\$56.54	
	7	90	\$44.51	\$9	0.25	\$7.34	\$0.00		\$61.10	
	Notes:	- — — — — -								
	Appre	ntice to Journeyworker	Ratio:1:2							
LEDATA C. TSIDE ELECTI		02/04/2	019	\$30.73	\$4.70	\$3.17	\$0.00	\$38.60		
	EDATA LINEMAN/EQUIPMENT OPERATOR IDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104			019	\$28.93	\$4.70	\$3.14	\$0.00	\$36.77	
LEDATA W	IREMA	CIAN 02/04/2	019	\$28.93	\$4.70	\$3.14	\$0.00	\$36.77		

#### Additional Apprentice Information:

All apprentices must be registered with the Division of Apprenticeship Training (DAS) in accordance with M.G.L. c. 23, §§ 11E-11L. Minimum wage rates for apprentices employed on public works projects are listed above as a percentage of the hourly prevailing wage rate established by the Commissioner under the provisions of M.G.L. c. 149, §§ 26-27D. Apprentice ratios are established by DAS pursuant to M.G.L. c. 23, §§ 11E-11L. Ratios are expressed as the allowable number of apprentices to journeymen or fraction thereof, unless otherwise specified. The ratios listed herein have been taken from relevant private collective bargaining agreements (CBAs) and are provided for illustrative purposes only. They have not been independently verified as being accurate or continuing to be accurate. Parties having questions regarding what ratio to use should contact DAS.

Issue Date: 01/21/2025 Wage Request Number: 20250120-002 Page 38 of 38

## ATTACHMENT B

# EXCERPTS FROM CHAPTERS 30, 82, and 149 OF THE MASSACHUSETTS GENERAL LAWS

## ATTACHMENT B

# EXCERPTS FROM CHAPTERS 30, 82, AND 149 OF THE MASSACHUSETTS GENERAL LAWS

## SECTION 00820B

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

M.G.L. SECTION	<u>DESCRIPTION</u>	<u>PAGES</u>
c.30 s.39F	Construction Contracts; Assignment and Subrogation: Subcontractor Defined: Enforcement of Claim for Direct Payment: Deposit, Reduction of Disputed Amounts	00820B-2 thru 00820B-4
c.30 s.39G	Completion of Public Works; Semi-Final and Final Estimates; Payments; Extra Work: Disputed Items	00820B-4 thru 00820B-6
c.30 s.39I	Deviations from Plans and Specifications	00820B-6
c.30 s.39J	Public Construction Contracts; Effect of Decisions of Contracting Body or Administrative Board	00820B-6
c.30 s.39K	(Prompt Payment on Building Contracts) Public Construction, Etc., Contracts; Payments	00820B-7 thru 00820B-8
c.30 s.39L	Public Construction Work by Foreign Corporations; Restrictions and Reports	00820B-8
c.30 s.39M	Contracts for Construction and Materials; Manner of Awarding	00820B-8 thru 00820B-10
c.30 s.39N	Construction Contracts: Equitable Adjustment in Contract Price for Differing Subsurface or Latent Physical Conditions	00820B-10
c.30 s.39O	Contracts for Construction and Materials; Suspension, Delay or Interruptions Due to Order of Awarding Authority; Adjustment in Contract Price; Required Provisions	00820B-10 thru 00820B-11
c.30 s.39P	Contracts for Construction and Materials; Decisions of Awarding Authority on Interpretation of Specifications, Etc., Required Promptly Upon Submission; Time Limit; Notice	00820B-11
c.30 s.39R	Definitions; Contract Provisions; Management and Financial Statements; Enforcement	00820B-11 thru 00820B-14
c.82 s.40	Excavations; Notices; Penalties	00820B-14 thru 00820B-16
c.149 s.34	Public Contracts: Stipulation as to Hours and Days of Work; Void Contracts	00820B-16 thru 00820B-17
c.149 s.44F	Plans and Specifications; Sub-Bids; Form; Contents	00820B-17 thru 00820B-26
c.149 s.44J c.149 s.44G	Invitations to Bid; Notice; Contents; Violations; Penalty Allowance; Alternates; Weather Protection Devices	00820B-26 thru 00820B-27 00820B-27 thru 00820B-28

#### ATTACHMENT B

### EXCERPTS FROM CHAPTERS 30, 82, AND 149 OF THE MASSACHUSETTS GENERAL LAWS

Certain excerpts from the Massachusetts General Laws are applicable to construction contracts. Attention is directed to the following sections of Chapter 30 as amended:

SECTION 39F: CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS; ASSIGNMENT AND SUBROGATION: SUBCONTRACTOR DEFINED: ENFORCEMENT OF CLAIM FOR DIRECT PAYMENT: DEPOSIT, REDUCTION OF DISPUTED AMOUNTS

Section 39F. "(1) Every contract awarded pursuant to sections forty-four A to L inclusive, of chapter one hundred and forty-nine shall contain the following subparagraphs (a) through (i) and every contract awarded pursuant to section thirty-nine M of chapter thirty shall contain the following subparagraphs (a) through (h) and in each case those subparagraphs shall be binding between the general contractor and each subcontractor.

- "(a) Forthwith after the general contractor receives payment on account of a periodic estimate, the general contractor shall pay to each subcontractor the amount paid for the labor performed and the materials furnished by that subcontractor, less any amount specified in any court proceedings barring such payment and also less any amount claimed due from the subcontractor by the general contractor.
- "(b) Not later than the sixty-fifth-day after each subcontractor substantially completes his work in accordance with the plans and specifications, the entire balance due under the subcontractor less amounts retained by the awarding authority as the estimated cost of completing the incomplete and unsatisfactory items of work, shall be due the subcontractor; and the awarding authority shall pay that amount to the general contractor. The general contractor shall forthwith pay to the awarding authority less any amount specified in any court proceedings barring such payment and also less any amount claimed due from the subcontractor by the general contractor.
- "(c) Each payment made by the awarding authority to the general contractor pursuant to subparagraphs (a) and (b) of this paragraph for the labor performed and the materials furnished by a subcontractor shall be made to the general contractor for the account of that subcontractor; and the awarding authority shall take reasonable steps to compel the general contractor to make each such payment to each such subcontractor. If the awarding authority has received a demand for direct payment from a subcontractor for any amount which has already been included in a payment to the general contractor for payment to the subcontractor as provided in subparagraphs (a) and (b), the awarding authority shall act upon the demand as provided in this section.
- "(d) If, within seventy-days after the subcontractor has substantially completed the subcontract work, the subcontractor has not received from the general contractor the balance due under the subcontract including any amount due for extra labor and materials furnished to the general contractor, less any amount retained by the awarding authority as the estimated cost of completing the incomplete and unsatisfactory items of work, the subcontractor may

demand direct payment of that balance from the awarding authority. The demand shall be by a sworn statement delivered to or sent by certified mail to the awarding authority, and a copy shall be delivered or sent by certified mail to the general contractor at the same time. The demand shall contain a detailed breakdown of the balance due under the subcontract and also a statement of the status of completion of the subcontract work. Any demand made after substantial completion of the subcontract work shall be valid even if delivered or mailed prior to the seventieth-day after the subcontract work. Within ten-days after the subcontractor has delivered or so mailed the demand to the awarding authority and delivered or so mailed a copy to the general contractor, the general contractor may reply to the demand. The reply shall be by a sworn statement delivered to or sent by certified mail to the awarding authority and a copy shall be delivered to or sent by certified mail to the subcontractor at the same time. The reply shall contain a detailed breakdown of the balance due under the subcontract including any amount due for extra labor and materials furnished to the general contractor and of the amount due for each claim made by the general contractor against the subcontractor.

- "(e) Within fifteen-days after receipt of the demand by the awarding authority, but in no event prior to the seventieth-day after substantial completion of the subcontract work, the awarding authority shall make direct payment to the subcontractor of the balance due under the subcontract including any amount due for extra labor and materials furnished to the general contractor, less any amount (i) retained by the awarding authority as the estimated cost of completing the incomplete or unsatisfactory items of work, (ii) specified in any court proceedings barring such payment, or (iii) disputed by the general contractor in the sworn reply; provided, that the awarding authority shall not deduct from a direct payment any amount as provided in part (iii) if the reply is not sworn to, or for which the sworn reply does not contain the detailed breakdown required by subparagraph (d). The awarding authority shall make further direct payments to the subcontractor forthwith after the removal of the basis for deductions from direct payments made as provided in parts (i) and (ii) of this subparagraph.
- "(f) The awarding authority shall forthwith deposit the amount deducted from a direct payment as provided in part (iii) of subparagraph (e) in an interest-bearing joint account in the names of the general contractor and the subcontractor in a bank in Massachusetts selected by the awarding authority or agreed upon by the general contractor and the subcontractor and shall notify the general contractor and the subcontractor of the date of the deposit and the bank receiving the deposit. The bank shall pay the amount in the account, including accrued interest, as provided in an agreement between the general contractor and the subcontractor or as determined by decree of a court of competent jurisdiction.
- "(g) All direct payments and all deductions from demands for direct payments deposited in an interest-bearing account or accounts in a bank pursuant to subparagraph (f) shall be made out of amounts payable to the general contractor at the time of receipt of a demand for direct payment from a subcontractor and out of amounts which later become payable to the general contractor and in the order of receipt of such demands from subcontractors. All direct payments shall discharge the obligation of the awarding authority to the general contractor to the extent of such payment.
- "(h) The awarding authority shall deduct from payments to a general contractor amounts which, together with the deposits in interest-bearing accounts pursuant to subparagraph (f), are sufficient to satisfy all unpaid balances of demands for direct payment received from subcontractors. All such amounts shall be earmarked for such direct payments, and the

subcontractors shall have a right in such deductions prior to any claims against such amounts by creditors of the general contractor.

"(i) If the subcontractor does not receive payment as provided in subparagraph (a) or if the general contractor does not submit a periodic estimate for the value of the labor or materials performed or furnished by the subcontractor and the subcontractor does not receive payment for same when due less the deductions provided for in subparagraph (a), the subcontractor may demand direct payment by following the procedure in subparagraph (d) and the general contractor may file a sworn reply as provided in that same subparagraph. A demand made after the first-day of the month following that for which the subcontractor performed or furnished the labor and materials for which the subcontractor seeks payment shall be valid even if delivered or mailed prior to the time payment was due on a periodic estimate from the general contractor. Thereafter the awarding authority shall proceed as provided in subparagraph (e), (f), (g), and (h)."

## SECTION 39G: COMPLETION OF PUBLIC WORKS; SEMI-FINAL AND FINAL ESTIMATES; PAYMENTS; EXTRA WORK: DISPUTED ITEMS

Section 39G. "Upon substantial completion of the work required by a contract with the Commonwealth, or any agency or political subdivision thereof, for the construction, reconstruction, alteration, remodeling, repair or improvement of public ways, including bridges and other highway structures, sewers and water mains, airports and other public works, the contractor shall present in writing to the awarding authority its certification that the work has been substantially completed. With twenty-one days thereafter, the awarding authority shall present to the contractor either a written declaration that the work has been substantially completed or an itemized list of incomplete or unsatisfactory work items required by the contract sufficient to demonstrate that the work has not been substantially completed. The awarding authority may include with such list a notice setting forth a reasonable time, which shall not in any event be prior to the contract completion date, within which the contractor must achieve substantial completion of the work. In the event that the awarding authority fails to respond by presentation of a written declaration or itemized list as aforesaid, to the contractor's certificate within the twenty-one-day period, the contractor's certification shall take effect as the awarding authority's declaration that the work has been substantially completed.

"Within sixty-five-days after the effective date of a declaration of substantial completion, the awarding authority shall prepare and forthwith send to the contractor for acceptance a substantial completion estimate for the quantity and price of the work done and all but one percent retainage on that work, including the quantity, price and all but one percent retainage for the undisputed part of each work item and extra work item in dispute but excluding the disputed part thereof, less the estimated cost of completing all incomplete and unsatisfactory work items and less the total periodic payments made to date for the work. The awarding authority also shall deduct from the substantial completion estimate an amount equal to the sum of all demands for direct payment filed by subcontractors and not yet paid to subcontractors or deposited in joint accounts pursuant to section thirty-nine F, but no contract subject to said section thirty-nine F shall contain any other provision authorizing the awarding authority to deduct any amount by virtue of claims asserted against the contract by subcontractors, material suppliers or others.

"If the awarding authority fails to prepare and send to the contractor any substantial completion estimate required by this section on or before the date hereinabove set forth, the awarding authority shall pay to the contractor interest on the amount which would have been due to the contractor

pursuant to such substantial completion estimate at the rate of three percentage points above the rediscount rate then charged by the Federal Reserve Bank of Boston from such date to the date on which the awarding authority sends that substantial completion estimate to the contractor for acceptance or to the date of payment therefor, whichever

occurs first. The awarding authority shall include the amount of such interest in the substantial completion estimate.

"Within fifteen-days after the effective date of the declaration of substantial completion, the awarding authority shall send to the contractor by certified mail, return receipt requested, a complete list of all incomplete or unsatisfactory work items, and, unless delayed by causes beyond his control, the contractor shall complete all such work items within forty-five-days after the receipt of such list or before the contract completion date, whichever is later. If the contractor fails to complete such work within such time, the awarding authority may, subsequent to seven-days' written notice to the contractor by certified mail, return receipt requested, terminate the contract and complete the incomplete or unsatisfactory work items and charge the cost of same to the contractor.

"Within thirty-days after receipt by the awarding authority of a notice from the contractor stating that all of the work required by the contract has been completed, the awarding authority shall prepare and forthwith send to the contractor for acceptance a final estimate for the quantity and price of the work done and all retainage on that work less all payments made to date, unless the awarding authority's inspection shows that work items required by the contract remain incomplete or unsatisfactory, or that documentation required by the contract has not been completed. If the awarding authority fails to prepare and send to the contractor the final estimate within thirty-days after the receipt of notice of completion, the awarding authority shall pay to the contractor interest on the amount which would have been due to the contractor pursuant to such final estimate at the rate hereinabove provided from the thirtieth-day after such completion until the date on which the awarding authority sends the final estimate to the contractor for acceptance or the date of payment therefor, whichever occurs first, provided that the awarding authority's inspection shows that no work items required by contract remain incomplete or unsatisfactory. Interest shall not be paid hereunder on amounts for which interest is required to be paid in connection with the substantial completion estimate as hereinabove provided. The awarding authority shall include the amount of the interest required to be paid hereunder in the final estimate.

"The awarding authority shall pay the amount due pursuant to any periodic substantial completion or final estimate within thirty-five-days after receipt of written acceptance for such estimate from the contractor and shall pay interest on the amount due pursuant to such estimate at the rate hereinabove provided from that thirty-fifth-day to the date of payment. In the case of periodic payment, the contracting authority may deduct from its payment a retention based on its estimate of the fair value of its claim against the contractor, a retention for direct payments to subcontractors based on demands for same in accordance with the provisions of section thirty-nine F, and a retention to secure satisfactory performance of the contractual work not exceeding five percent of the approved amount of any periodic payments, and the same right to retention shall apply to bonded subcontractors entitled to direct payment under section thirty-nine F of chapter thirty; provided that a five percent value of all items that are planted in the ground shall be deducted from the periodic payments until final acceptance.

"No periodic, substantial completion or final estimate or acceptance of payment thereof shall bar a contractor from reserving all rights to dispute the quantity and amount of, or the failure of the awarding authority to approve a quantity and amount of, all or part of any work item or extra work item.

"Substantial completion, for the purposes of this section, shall mean either that the work required by the contract has been completed except for work having a contract price of less than one percent of the then adjusted total contract price, or substantially all of the work has been completed and opened to public use except for minor incomplete or unsatisfactory work items that do not materially impair the usefulness of the work required by the contract."

#### SECTION 39I: DEVIATIONS FROM PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS

Section 39I. "Every contractor having a contract for the construction, alteration, maintenance, repair or demolition of, or addition to, any public building or public works for the commonwealth, or of any political subdivision thereof, shall perform all the work required by such contract in conformity with the plans and specifications contained therein. No willful and substantial deviation from said plans and specifications shall be made unless authorized in writing by the awarding authority or by the engineer or architect in charge of the work who is duly authorized by the awarding authority to approve such deviations. In order to avoid delays in the prosecution of the work required by such contract such deviation from the plans or specifications may be authorized by a written order of the awarding authority or such engineer or architect so authorized to approve such deviation. Within thirty days thereafter, such written order shall be confirmed by a certificate of the awarding authority stating: (1) If such deviation involves any substitution or elimination of materials, fixtures or equipment, the reasons why such materials, fixtures or equipment were included in the first instance and the reasons for substitution or elimination, and, if the deviation is of any other nature, the reasons for such deviation, giving justification therefore; (2) that the specified deviation does not materially injure the project as a whole; (3) that either the work substituted for the work specified is of the same cost and quality, or that an equitable adjustment has been agreed upon between the contracting agency and the contractor and the amount in dollars of said adjustment; and (4) that the deviation is in the best interest of the contracting authority.

"Such certificate shall be signed under the penalties of perjury and shall be a permanent part of the file record of the work contracted for.

"Whoever violates any provision of this section willfully and with intent to defraud shall be punished by a fine of not more than five thousand dollars or by imprisonment for not more than six months, or both."

## SECTION 39J: PUBLIC CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS; EFFECT OF DECISIONS OF CONTRACTING BODY OR ADMINISTRATIVE BOARD

Section 39J. "Notwithstanding any contrary provision of any contract for the construction, reconstruction, alteration, remodeling, repair or demolition of any public building or public works by the commonwealth, or by any county, city, town, district, board, commission or other public body, when the amount of the contract is more than five thousand dollars in the case of the commonwealth and more than two thousand dollars in the case of any county, city, town, district, board, commission or other public body, a decision, by the contracting body or by any administrative board, official or agency, or by any architect or engineer, on a dispute, whether of fact or of law, arising under said contract shall not be final or conclusive if such decision is made in bad faith, fraudulently, capriciously, or arbitrarily is unsupported by substantial evidence, or is based upon error of law."

## SECTION 39K: (PROMPT PAYMENT ON BUILDING CONTRACTS) PUBLIC CONSTRUCTION, ETC., CONTRACTS; PAYMENTS

Section 39K. "Progress or periodic payments shall be made in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 30, Section 39K. Within fifteen days after receipt from the contractor, at the place designated by the awarding authority if such a place is so designated, of a periodic estimate requesting payment of the amount due for the preceding month, the awarding authority will make a periodic payment to the contractor for the work performed during the preceding month and for the materials not incorporated in the work but delivered and suitably stored at the site ( or at some location agreed upon in writing) to which the contractor has title or to which a subcontractor has title and has authorized the contractor to transfer title to the awarding authority, less (1) a retention for direct payments to subcontractors based on demands for same in accordance with the provisions of section thirty-nine F, and less (3) a retention not exceeding five percent of the approved amount of the periodic payment. After the receipt of a periodic estimate requesting final payment and within sixty-five days after (a) the contractor fully completes the work and the awarding authority takes possession for occupancy, whichever occurs first, the awarding authority shall pay the contractor the entire balance due on the contract less (1) a retention based on its estimate of the fair value of its claims against the contractor and the cost of completing the incomplete and unsatisfactory items of work and less (2) a retention for direct payments to subcontractors based on demands for same in accordance with the provisions of section thirty-nine F, or based on the record of payments by the contractor to the subcontractors under this contract if such record of payment indicates that the contractor has not paid subcontractors as provided in section thirty-nine F. If the awarding authority fails to make payment as herein provided, there shall be added to each such payment daily interest at the rate of three percentage points above the rediscount rate then charged by the Federal Reserve Bank of Boston commencing on the first day after said payment is due and continuing until the payment is delivered or mailed to the contractor, provided, that no interest shall be due, in any event, on the amount due on a periodic estimate for final payment until fifteen days after receipt of such a periodic estimate from the contractor, at the place designated by the awarding authority if such a place is so designated. The contractor agrees to pay each subcontractor a portion of any such interest paid in accordance with the amount due each subcontractor.

"The awarding authority may make changes in any periodic estimate submitted by the contractor and the payment due on said periodic estimate shall be computed in accordance with the changes so made, but such changes or any requirement for a corrected periodic estimate shall not affect the due date for the periodic payment or the date for the commencement of interest charges on the amount of the periodic payment computed in accordance with the changes made, as provided herein; provided, that the awarding authority may, within seven days after receipt, return to the contractor for correction, any periodic estimate which is not in the required form or which contains computations not arithmetically correct and, in that event, the date of receipt of such periodic estimate shall be the date of receipt of the corrected periodic estimate in proper form and with arithmetically correct computations. The date of receipt of a periodic estimate received on a Saturday shall be the first working day thereafter. The provisions of section thirty-nine G shall not apply to any contract for the construction, reconstruction, alteration, remodeling, repair or demolition of any public building to which this section applies.

"All periodic estimates shall be submitted to the awarding authority, or to its designee as set forth in writing to the contractor, and the date of receipt by the awarding authority or its designee shall be marked on the estimate. All periodic estimates shall contain a separate item for each filed subtrade and each sub-sub-trade listed in sub-bid form as required by specifications and a column listing the amount paid to each subcontractor and sub-subcontractor as of the date the periodic estimate is filed. The person making payment for the awarding authority shall add the daily interest provided for herein to each payment for each day beyond the due date based on the date of receipt marked on the estimate.

"A certificate of the architect to the effect that the contractor has fully or substantially completed the work shall, subject to the provisions of section thirty-nine J, be conclusive for the purposes of this section."

## SECTION 39L: PUBLIC CONSTRUCTION WORK BY FOREIGN CORPORATIONS; RESTRICTIONS AND REPORTS

Section 39L. "The commonwealth and every county, city, town, district, board, commission or other public body which, as the awarding authority, requests proposals, bids or sub-bids for any work in the construction, reconstruction, alteration, remodeling, repair or demolition of any public building or other public works (1) shall not enter into a contract for the work with, and shall not approve as a subcontractor furnishing labor and materials for a part of the work, a foreign corporation which has not filed with the awarding authority a certificate of the state secretary stating that the corporation has complied with requirements of section 15.03 of subdivision A of Part 15 of chapter 156D and the date of compliance, and further has filed all annual reports required by section 16.22 of subdivision B of Part 16 of said chapter 156D, and (2) shall report to the state secretary and to the department of corporations and taxation any foreign corporation performing work under such contract or subcontract, and any person, other than a corporation, performing work under such contract or subcontract, and residing or having a principal place of business outside the commonwealth."

## SECTION 39M: CONTRACTS FOR CONSTRUCTION AND MATERIALS; MANNER OF AWARDING

Section 39M.

"(a) Every contract for the construction, reconstruction, alteration, remodeling or repair of any public work, or for the purchase of any material, as hereinafter defined, by the commonwealth, or political subdivision thereof, or by an county, city, town district or housing authority and estimated by the awarding authority to cost more than five thousand dollars, and every contract for the construction, reconstruction, installation, demolition, maintenance or repair of any building by a public agency, as defined by subsection one of section forty-four A of chapter one hundred and forty-nine, estimated to cost more than five thousand dollars, but not more than twenty-five thousand, shall be awarded to the lowest responsible and eligible bidder on the basis of competitive bids publicly opened and read by such awarding authority forthwith upon expiration of the time for the filing thereof; provided, however, that such awarding authority may reject any and all bids, if it is in the public interest so to do. Every bid for such contract shall be accompanied by a bid deposit in the form of a bid bond, or cash, or a certified check on, or a treasurer's or cashier's check issued by, a responsible bank or trust company, payable to the awarding authority. The amount of such bid deposit shall be five percent of the value of the bid. Any person submitting a bid under this section shall, on such bid, certify as follows:

The undersigned certifies under penalty of perjury that this bid is in all respects bonafide, fair and made without collusion or fraud with any other person. As used in this paragraph, the word "person" shall mean any natural person, joint venture, partnership, corporation or other business or legal entity.

(Name of person signing bid)

(Company)

This paragraph shall not apply to the award of any contract subject to the provisions of section forty-four A to forty-four L, inclusive, of chapter one hundred and forty-nine and every such contract shall continue to be awarded as provided therein. In cases of extreme emergency caused by enemy attack, sabotage or other such hostile actions or resulting from explosion, fire, flood, earthquake, hurricane, tornado or other such catastrophe, an awarding authority may, without competitive bids and notwithstanding any general or special law, award contracts otherwise subject to this paragraph to perform work and to purchase or rent materials and equipment, all as may be necessary for temporary repair and restoration to service of any and all public work in order to preserve the health and safety of persons or property; provided, that this exception shall not apply to any permanent reconstruction, alteration, remodeling or repair of any public work.

- "(b) Specifications for such contracts, and specifications for contracts awarded pursuant to the provisions of said sections forty-four A to forty-four L of said chapter one hundred and forty-nine, shall be written to provide for full compensation for each item of material to be furnished under the contract; except, however, that said specifications may be otherwise written for sound reasons in the public interest stated in writing in the public records of the awarding authority or promptly given in writing by the awarding authority to anyone making a written request therefor, in either instance such writing to be prepared after reasonable investigation. Every such contract shall provide that an item equal to that named or described in the said specifications may be furnished; and an item shall be considered equal to the items so named or described if (1) it is at least equal in quality, durability appearance, strength and design, (2) it will perform at least equally the function imposed by the general design for the public work being contracted for or the material being purchased, and (3) it conforms substantially, even with deviations, to the detailed requirements for the item in the said specifications. For each item of material the specifications shall provide for either a minimum of three named brands of material or a description of material which can be met by a minimum of three manufacturers or producers, and for the equal of any one of said named or described materials.
- "(c) The term "lowest responsible and eligible bidder" shall mean the bidder (1) whose bid is the lowest of those bidders possessing the skill, ability and integrity necessary for the faithful performance of the work; (2) who shall certify that he is able to furnish labor that can work in harmony with all other elements of labor employed or to be employed in the work; (3) who, where the provisions of section eight B of chapter twenty-nine apply, shall have been determined to be qualified thereunder; (4) who obtains within ten days of the notification of contract award the security by bond required under section twenty-nine of

chapter one hundred and forty-nine; provided that, for the purposes of this section, the term "security of bond" shall mean the bond of a surety company qualified to do business under the laws of the Commonwealth and satisfactory to the awarding authority.

- "(d) The provisions of this section shall not apply (1) to the extent that they prevent the approval of such specifications by any contributing federal agency, (2) to materials purchased under specifications of the state department of public works at prices established by the said department pursuant to advertisement and bidding in connection with work to be performed under the provision of chapter eighty-one or chapter ninety, (3) to any transaction between the commonwealth and any of its political subdivisions or between the commonwealth and any public service corporation, and (4) to any contract of not more than twenty-five thousand dollars, awarded by a governmental body, as defined by section two of chapter thirty B, in accordance with the provisions of section five of said chapter thirty B.
- "(e) The word "material" as used in this section shall mean and include any article, assembly, system, or any component part thereof."

## SECTION 39N: CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS: EQUITABLE ADJUSTMENT IN CONTRACT PRICE FOR DIFFERING SUBSURFACE OR LATENT PHYSICAL CONDITIONS

Section 39N. "Every contact subject to section forty-four A of chapter one hundred and forty-nine or subject to section thirty-nine M of chapter thirty shall contain the following paragraph in its entirety and an awarding authority may adopt reasonable rules or regulations in conformity with that paragraph concerning the filing, investigation and settlement of such claims:

"If, during the progress of the work, the contractor or the awarding authority discovers that the actual subsurface or latent physical conditions encountered at the site differ substantially or materially from those shown on the plans or indicated in the contract documents, either the contractor or the contracting authority may request an equitable adjustment in the contract price of the contract applying to work affected by the differing site conditions. A request for such an adjustment shall be in writing and shall be delivered by the party making such claim to the other party as soon as possible after such conditions are discovered. Upon receipt of such a claim from a contractor, or upon its own initiative, the contracting authority shall make an investigation of such physical conditions, and, if they differ substantially or materially from those shown on the plans or indicated in the contract documents or from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the plans and contract documents and are of such a nature as to cause an increase or decrease in the cost of performance of the work or a change in the construction methods required for the performance of the work which results in an increase or decrease in the cost of the work, the contracting authority shall make an equitable adjustment in the contract price and the contract shall be modified in writing accordingly."

# SECTION 390: CONTRACTS FOR CONSTRUCTION AND MATERIALS; SUSPENSION, DELAY OR INTERRUPTIONS DUE TO ORDER OF AWARDING AUTHORITY; ADJUSTMENT IN CONTRACT PRICE; REQUIRED PROVISIONS

Section 39O. "Every contract subject to the provisions of section thirty-nine M of this chapter or subject to section forty-four A of chapter one hundred forty-nine shall contain the following provisions (a) and (b) in their entirety.

- "(a) The awarding authority may order the general contractor in writing to suspend, delay, or interrupt all of any part of the work for such period of time as it may determine to be appropriate for the convenience of the awarding authority; provided however, that if there is a suspension, delay or interruption for fifteen-days or more due to a failure of the awarding authority to act within the time specified in this contract, the awarding authority shall make an adjustment in the contract price for any increase in the cost of performance of this contract but shall not include any profit to the general contractor on such increase; and provided further, that the awarding authority shall not make any adjustment in the contract price under this provision for any suspension, delay, interruption or failure to act to the extent that such is due to any cause for which this contract provides for an equitable adjustment of the contract price under any other contract provisions.
- "(b) The general contractor must submit the amount of a claim under provision (a) to the awarding authority in writing as soon as practicable after the end of the suspension, delay, interruption or failure to act and, in any event, not later than the date of final payment under this contract and, except for costs due to a suspension order, the awarding authority shall not approve any costs in the claim incurred more than twenty-days before the general contractor notified the awarding authority in writing of the act or failure to act involved in the claim."

# SECTION 39P: CONTRACTS FOR CONSTRUCTION AND MATERIALS; DECISIONS OF AWARDING AUTHORITY ON INTERPRETATION OF SPECIFICATIONS, ETC., REQUIRED PROMPTLY UPON SUBMISSION: TIME LIMIT; NOTICE

Section 39P. "Every contract subject to section thirty-nine M of this chapter or section forty-four A of chapter one hundred forty-nine which requires the awarding authority, or any official, its architect or engineer to make a decision on interpretation of the specifications, approval of equipment, material, or any other approval, or progress of the work, shall require that the decision be made promptly and, in any event, no later than thirty-days after the written submission for decision; but if such decision requires extended investigation and study, the awarding authority, the official, architect or engineer shall, within thirty-days after the receipt of the submission, give the party making the submission written notice of the reasons why the decision cannot be made within the thirty-day period and the date by which the decision will be made."

# SECTION 39R: DEFINITIONS; CONTRACT PROVISIONS; MANAGEMENT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS; ENFORCEMENT

Section 39R. "(a) The words defined herein shall have the meaning stated below whenever they appear in this section:

- "(1) "Contractor" means any person, corporation, partnership, joint venture, sole proprietorship, or other entity awarded a contract pursuant to section thirty-nine M of chapter thirty, sections forty-four A through H, inclusive, of chapter one hundred and forty-nine and sections thirty B through thirty P, inclusive, of chapter seven.
- "(2) "Contract" means any contract awarded or executed pursuant to sections thirty B through thirty P, inclusive, of chapter seven and any contract awarded or executed pursuant to section thirty-nine M of chapter thirty, or sections forty-four A through